false 2024 FY 0000711404 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherAssetsNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherAssetsNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#DebtCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#DebtCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligations http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#LongTermDebtAndCapitalLeaseObligations 0.50 P3Y P3Y http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OtherNonoperatingIncomeExpense iso4217:USD xbrli:shares iso4217:USD xbrli:shares xbrli:pure coo:business_unit coo:installment coo:reporting_unit coo:director coo:segment coo:interest_rate_swap_contract 0000711404 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 2024-04-30 0000711404 2024-11-29 0000711404 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 2024-02-16 2024-02-16 0000711404 2024-10-31 0000711404 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 coo:TreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:TreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:TreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CommonStockExcludingTreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:TreasuryStockParNetValueMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MinimumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MaximumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MinimumMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 2024-02-16 0000711404 srt:MaximumMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:LandAndLandImprovementsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:LandAndLandImprovementsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:U.S.BasedMedicalDeviceCompanyMember 2024-08-01 2024-08-01 0000711404 coo:U.S.BasedMedicalDeviceCompanyMember us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-08-01 0000711404 coo:U.S.BasedMedicalDeviceCompanyMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2024-08-01 0000711404 coo:U.S.BasedMedicalDeviceCompanyMember 2024-08-01 0000711404 coo:FertilityCompanyMember 2024-06-07 2024-06-07 0000711404 coo:CompositeMember coo:FertilityCompanyMember 2024-06-07 2024-06-07 0000711404 coo:FertilityCompanyMember 2024-06-07 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember 2023-11-01 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember coo:PayablesSecondInstallmentMember 2023-11-01 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember coo:PayablesFirstInstallmentMember 2023-11-01 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:CookMedicalMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2023-11-01 0000711404 coo:PrivatelyHeldUSBasedCompanyTechnologicallyAdvancedContactLensProductsMember 2022-11-01 2022-11-01 0000711404 coo:PrivatelyHeldUSBasedCompanyTechnologicallyAdvancedContactLensProductsMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2022-11-01 0000711404 coo:PrivatelyHeldUSBasedCompanyTechnologicallyAdvancedContactLensProductsMember us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2022-11-01 0000711404 coo:PrivatelyHeldUSBasedCompanyTechnologicallyAdvancedContactLensProductsMember 2022-11-01 0000711404 coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CompositeMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CompositeMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:LicenseAndDistributionRightsAndOtherMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:LicenseAndDistributionRightsAndOtherMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:MediumTermNotesMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:MediumTermNotesMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:OtherDebtMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:OtherDebtMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2020Member coo:TermLoanFacility2020Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember coo:ForeignCurrencyRateMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember coo:ForeignCurrencyRateMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2024Member us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-12-17 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2021-12-17 2021-12-17 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021BaseRateLoansMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2021-12-17 2021-12-17 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021AdjustedLIBORRateLoansMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2021-12-17 2021-12-17 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2020Member us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-04-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2020Member coo:TermLoanFacility2020Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-04-01 0000711404 coo:CreditAgreement2020Member coo:RevolvingCreditFacilityAndTermLoanFacility2020Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-04-01 0000711404 coo:EuropeanCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:EuropeanCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:AsianPacificCreditFacilitiesYenDenominatedMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:AsianPacificCreditFacilitiesYenDenominatedMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:TermLoanFacility2021Member us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:FederalFundsEffectiveSwapRateMember 2021-12-17 2021-12-17 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:StateAndLocalJurisdictionMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2025-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 2017-03-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2016-03-01 2016-03-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2016-03-31 0000711404 coo:A2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-03-31 2023-03-31 0000711404 coo:A2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-03-31 0000711404 coo:A2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember srt:MinimumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember srt:MaximumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MinimumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ThirdAmendedAndRestated2007LongTermIncentivePlanAnd2023LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MaximumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember srt:MinimumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember srt:MaximumMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember coo:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2019-03-18 2019-03-18 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember coo:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2019-03-18 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember coo:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember coo:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember coo:EmployeeStockPurchasePlanMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangeInKeyAssumptionsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangeInDemographicExperienceMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangeInDiscountRateMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangeInLumpSumDeterminationMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangesToExpectedFutureSalariesMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:ChangeInAssumptionsForDefinedBenefitPlansChangesToDecrementsAndPaymentTimingMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:BondMutualFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:BondMutualFundsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:BondMutualFundsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:EquitySecuritiesMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesCommonStockMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EquityFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:BalancedFundsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member coo:AlternativeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FixedIncomeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:FixedIncomeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:FixedIncomeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FixedIncomeInvestmentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:ToricAndMultifocalMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:ToricAndMultifocalMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:ToricAndMultifocalMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:SphereOtherMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:SphereOtherMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:SphereOtherMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopervisionSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:OfficeAndSurgicalMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:OfficeAndSurgicalMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:OfficeAndSurgicalMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:FertilityMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:FertilityMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:FertilityMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CoopersurgicalSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperVisionSegmentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember coo:CooperSurgicalSegmentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 country:US 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 country:US 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 country:US 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember srt:GeographyEliminationsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 country:US srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 srt:EuropeMember srt:ReportableGeographicalComponentsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:RestOfTheWorldMember coo:CorporateReconcilingItemsAndEliminationsMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:ForeignExchangeForwardMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:InterestExpenseMember us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2023-11-01 2024-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:InterestExpenseMember us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2022-11-01 2023-10-31 0000711404 us-gaap:InterestExpenseMember us-gaap:InterestRateSwapMember 2021-11-01 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeBeforeTaxParentMember 2022-10-31 0000711404 coo:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeBeforeTaxParentMember 2023-10-31 0000711404 coo:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeBeforeTaxParentMember 2024-10-31 0000711404 2024-08-01 2024-10-31

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549
________________________
FORM 10-K
________________________

☒ | ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED OCTOBER 31, 2024

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO
COMMISSION FILE NO. 001-08597
________________________
THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)
________________________

Delaware | 94-2657368
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

6101 Bollinger Canyon Road,
Suite 500
San Ramon, California, 94583
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)
(925) 460-3600
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
________________________
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class |  | Trading Symbol |  | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, $0.10 par value |  | COO |  | Nasdaq Global Select Market

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:
None
________________________
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act.
Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Act.
Yes ☐ No ☒
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. ☒
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files).
Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.
Large accelerated filer ☒ Accelerated filer ☐ Non-accelerated filer ☐ Smaller reporting company ☐
Emerging growth company ☐
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management’s assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. Yes ☒ No ☐

If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements
of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant’s executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to §240.10D-1(b). ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒
As of April 30, 2024, the last business day of registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter, the aggregate market value of shares of the registrant's common stock held by non-affiliates was $17.6 billion.
Number of shares outstanding of the registrant's common stock, as of November 29, 2024: 199,582,626. The number of shares outstanding as of November 29, 2024, reflects the four-for-one stock split of the registrant’s common stock that was effected on February 16, 2024.
Documents Incorporated by Reference:

Document |  | Part of Form 10-K
Portions of the Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders scheduled to be held in April 2025 |  | Part III

Our independent registered public accounting firm is KPMG LLP, San Francisco, CA, Auditor ID: 185.

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Annual Report on Form 10-K
for the Fiscal Year Ended October 31, 2024
Table of Contents

PART I |  | Page
Item 1. | Business | 7
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 19
Item 1B. | Unresolved Staff Comments | 39
Item 1C. | Cybersecurity | 39
Item 2. | Properties | 41
Item 3. | Legal Proceedings | 42
Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosures | 42
PART II |  |
Item 5. | Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities | 43
Item 6. | Reserved | 44
Item 7. | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 45
Item 7A. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure about Market Risk | 54
Item 8. | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data | 55
Item 9. | Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure | 88
Item 9A. | Controls and Procedures | 88
Item 9B. | Other Information | 92
Item 9C. | Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections | 92
PART III |  |
Item 10. | Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance | 93
Item 11. | Executive Compensation | 93
Item 12. | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters | 93
Item 13. | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence | 93
Item 14. | Principal Accounting Fees and Services | 93
PART IV |  |
Item 15. | Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules | 94
Item 16. | Form 10-K Summary | 98

3

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
PART I
Forward-Looking Statements
This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These include statements relating to plans, prospects, goals, strategies, future actions, events or performance and other statements which are other than statements of historical fact, including: statements regarding the expected impact of global macroeconomic conditions, and statements regarding acquisitions (including the acquired companies' financial position, market position, product development and business strategy, expected cost synergies, expected timing and benefits of the transaction, difficulties in integrating entities or operations, as well as estimates of our and the acquired entities' future expenses, sales and earnings per share) that are forward-looking. In addition, all statements regarding anticipated growth in our net sales, anticipated effects of any product recalls, anticipated market conditions, planned product launches, restructuring or business transition expectations, regulatory plans, and expected results of operations and integration of any acquisition are forward-looking. To identify these statements, look for words like “believes,” “outlook,” “probable,” “expects,” “may,” “will,” “should,” “could,” “seeks,” “intends,” “plans,” “estimates” or “anticipates” and similar words or phrases. Forward-looking statements necessarily depend on assumptions, data or methods that may be incorrect or imprecise and are subject to risks and uncertainties. Among the factors that could cause our actual results and future actions to differ materially from those described in forward-looking statements are those described in our Securities and Exchange Commission filings, including the “Business,” “Risk Factors” and “Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” sections in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2024, as such Risk Factors may be updated in quarterly filings.
We caution investors that forward-looking statements reflect our analysis only on their stated date. We disclaim any intent to update them except as required by law.
4

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Summary Risk Factors
Our business faces significant risks. In addition to the summary below, you should carefully review the “Risk Factors” section of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We may be subject to additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial. Our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks, and the trading prices of our common stock could decline by virtue of these risks. These risks should be read in conjunction with the other information in this report. Some of the more significant risks relating to our business include:
•Adverse changes in the global or regional general business, political and economic conditions, including the impact of continuing uncertainty and instability of certain countries, man-made or natural disasters and pandemic conditions, that could adversely affect our global markets, and the potential adverse economic impact and related uncertainty caused by these items.
•The impact of international conflicts and the global response to international conflicts on the global and local economy, financial markets, energy markets, currency rates and our ability to supply product to, or through, affected countries.
•Our substantial and expanding international operations and the challenges of managing an organization spread throughout multiple countries and complying with a variety of legal, compliance and regulatory requirements.
•Foreign currency exchange rate and interest rate fluctuations including the risk of fluctuations in the value of foreign currencies or interest rates that would decrease our net sales and earnings.
•Our existing and future variable rate indebtedness and associated interest expense is impacted by rate increases, which could adversely affect our financial health or limit our ability to borrow additional funds.
•Changes in tax laws, examinations by tax authorities, and changes in our geographic composition of income.
•Acquisition-related adverse effects including the failure to successfully achieve the anticipated net sales, margins and earnings benefits of acquisitions, integration delays or costs and the requirement to record significant adjustments to the preliminary fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed within the measurement period, required regulatory approvals for an acquisition not being obtained or being delayed or subject to conditions that are not anticipated, adverse impacts of changes to accounting controls and reporting procedures, contingent liabilities or indemnification obligations, increased leverage and lack of access to available financing (including financing for the acquisition or refinancing of debt owed by us on a timely basis and on reasonable terms).
•Compliance costs and potential liability in connection with U.S. and foreign laws and health care regulations pertaining to privacy and security of personal information, such as Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and the California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA) in the U.S. and the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) requirements in Europe, including but not limited to those resulting from data security breaches.
•A major disruption in the operations of our manufacturing, accounting and financial reporting, research and development, distribution facilities or raw material supply chain due to challenges associated with integration of acquisitions, man-made or natural disasters, pandemic conditions, cybersecurity incidents or other causes.
•A major disruption in the operations of our manufacturing, accounting and financial reporting, research and development or distribution facilities due to the failure to perform by third-party vendors, including cloud computing providers or other technological problems, including any related to our information systems maintenance, enhancements or new system deployments, integrations or upgrades.
•A successful cybersecurity attack which could interrupt or disrupt our information technology systems, or those of our third-party service providers, or cause the loss of confidential or protected data.
•Market consolidation of large customers globally through mergers or acquisitions resulting in a larger proportion or concentration of our business being derived from fewer customers.
•Disruptions in supplies of raw materials, particularly components used to manufacture our silicone hydrogel lenses.
•New U.S. and foreign government laws and regulations, and changes in existing laws, regulations and enforcement guidance, which affect areas of our operations including, but not limited to, those affecting the health care industry, including the contact lens industry specifically and the medical device or pharmaceutical industries generally, including but not limited to the EU Medical Devices Regulation (MDR) and the EU In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Devices Regulation (IVDR).
•Legal costs, insurance expenses, settlement costs and the risk of an adverse decision, prohibitive injunction or settlement related to product liability, patent infringement, contractual disputes, or other litigation.
•Limitations on sales following product introductions due to poor market acceptance.
•New competitors, product innovations or technologies, including but not limited to, technological advances by competitors, new products and patents attained by competitors, and competitors' expansion through acquisitions.
•Reduced sales, loss of customers, reputational harm and costs and expenses, including from claims and litigation related to product recalls and warning letters.
•Failure to receive, or delays in receiving, regulatory approvals or certifications for products.
5

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•Failure of our customers and end users to obtain adequate coverage and reimbursement from third-party payers for our products and services.
•The requirement to provide for a significant liability or to write off, or accelerate depreciation on, a significant asset, including goodwill, other intangible assets and idle manufacturing facilities and equipment.
•The success of our research and development activities and other start-up projects.
•Dilution to earnings per share from acquisitions or issuing stock.
•Impact and costs incurred from changes in accounting standards and policies.
•Risks related to environmental laws and requirements applicable to our facilities, products or manufacturing processes, including evolving regulations regarding the use of hazardous substances or chemicals in our products.
•Risks related to environmental, social and corporate governance (ESG) issues, including those related to regulatory and disclosure requirements, climate change and sustainability.
6

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 1. Business.
OVERVIEW
The Cooper Companies, Inc. (Cooper, we or the Company), is a global medical device company with a mission to improve lives one person at a time. We partner with health care providers worldwide to improve patient outcomes and deliver practice-building resources and training. By listening closely to the healthcare providers and patients, we fulfill the needs of today while focusing on the opportunities of tomorrow through innovation and strategic investment.
Cooper operates through two business segments, CooperVision and CooperSurgical. Our two business segments elevate standards of care with products and services in the fields of vision, fertility and women’s health. For financial information relating to these business segments, refer to Note 12. Business Segment Information in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data of this Annual Report.
CooperVision is a global manufacturer providing products for contact lens wearers. CooperVision develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of single-use, two-week and monthly contact lenses, featuring advanced materials and optics. CooperVision designs its products to address vision challenges such as astigmatism, presbyopia and myopia with a broad collection of spherical, toric and multifocal contact lenses. CooperVision offers contact lenses in materials like silicone hydrogel Aquaform technology. CooperVision also manufactures and markets myopia management products, including the internally developed MiSight 1 day lens, as well as other specialty eyecare products such as orthokeratology (ortho-k) and scleral lenses. In November 2019, the MiSight 1 day lens became the first and only product approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for slowing the progression of myopia in children aged 8-12 at the initiation of treatment, and in August 2021, CooperVision received Chinese National Medical Products Administration (NMPA) approval for use of the MiSight 1 day lens in China. CooperVision’s major manufacturing and distribution facilities are located in Belgium, Costa Rica, Hungary, Puerto Rico, the United Kingdom and the United States, with other smaller facilities in multiple locations around the world.
CooperSurgical offers a broad array of products and services focused on fertility and women's health. We categorize CooperSurgical product sales based on the point of health care delivery, which includes: products used in medical offices, ambulatory surgery centers and hospitals primarily by women's health providers including Obstetricians/Gynecologists (OB/GYN); and fertility products and services used primarily in fertility clinics. Our portfolio encompasses more than 600 products and services. Our medical devices are used in gynecology and obstetrics, including but not limited to surgical products, contraception and labor and delivery as well as cord blood and cord tissue storage services. Our fertility portfolio encompasses medical devices supporting the in vitro fertilization (IVF) process, egg and sperm donation, cryopreservation, and genomic services (including genetic testing). CooperSurgical has established its market presence and distribution system by developing products and acquiring companies, products and services that complement its business model. CooperSurgical's major manufacturing, cryostorage and distribution facilities are located in Costa Rica, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom and the United States, with other smaller facilities in multiple locations around the world.
SEGMENT INFORMATION
CooperVision
CooperVision competes in the worldwide soft contact lens market and services three primary regions: the Americas, EMEA (Europe, Middle East and Africa) and Asia Pacific. The two major product categories of contact lenses sold by CooperVision are:
•Toric and multifocal lenses, including lenses that, in addition to correcting near- and farsightedness, address more complex visual defects such as astigmatism, myopia and presbyopia by adding optical properties of cylinder and axis, which correct for irregularities in the shape of the cornea; and
•Spherical lenses, including lenses that correct near- and farsightedness uncomplicated by more complex visual defects, myopia management lenses, which slow the progression of and correct myopia in age-appropriate children, and other specialty lenses.
In order to achieve a comfortable and healthier lens wearing experience, products are sold with recommended wearing and replacement schedules, often referred to as modalities, with the primary modalities being single-use lenses designed for one-day use and frequent replacement (FRP) lenses designed for two-week and monthly replacement. CooperVision offers spherical, toric, multifocal and toric multifocal lens products in most modalities and in a wide range of lens parameters.
CooperVision Product Modalities
7

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Frequent replacement lenses
Under the Biofinity brand, CooperVision markets monthly silicone hydrogel spherical (including Biofinity Energys), toric, multifocal and toric multifocal (made-to-order) lens products. Our Biofinity brand is CooperVision's highest grossing product. CooperVision also markets two-week silicone hydrogel spherical and toric lenses under the Avaira Vitality brand.
Single-use lenses
CooperVision markets single-use silicone hydrogel lenses under our MyDay brand and our clariti 1 day brand. The MyDay brand is our softest line of 1-day silicone hydrogel lenses and offers spherical (including MyDay Energys), toric, and multifocal lenses. The clariti 1-day brand is our most affordable line of silicone hydrogel 1-day lenses and offers spherical, toric, and multifocal lenses. CooperVision also offers traditional single-use hydrogel lenses under our Proclear and Biomedics brands.
CooperVision focuses on supporting the growth of all customers including key accounts (which include optical chains, global retailers, certain buying groups and mass merchandisers) by investing in selling, promotional and advertising activities. Further, we are increasing investment in our distribution and packaging capabilities to support the growth of our business and to continue providing quality service with our industry leading stock keeping unit range and customized offerings.
Market for Contact Lenses
The market for spherical lenses is growing with the addition of new value-added products, such as spherical lenses that may provide improved comfort for contact lens related dryness during lens wear and that add aspherical optical properties, more higher oxygen permeable lenses such as silicone hydrogels, and myopia management contact lenses for children aged 8 to 12 years old. CooperVision believes that there are opportunities for contact lenses to gain market share, particularly in markets where the penetration of contact lenses in the vision correction market is low.
We believe that myopia management opens up an attractive new market for contact lenses. With MiSight, we offer the only FDA approved 1 and first Chinese NMPA approved product to slow the progression of, and correct, myopia in age-appropriate children. This is a critical differentiator as the proactive management of myopia becomes standard-of-care within the eye care community to help reduce the progression of myopia in children, along with reducing the risks of long-term eye health problems associated with myopia such as cataracts, retinal detachment, and macular degeneration. We are investing to develop this new market by educating eye care practitioners, patients and their families, which increases awareness.
CooperVision is focused on greater worldwide market penetration of recently introduced products, and we continue to expand our presence in existing and emerging markets, both organically and through acquisitions.
CooperSurgical
CooperSurgical focuses on advancing fertility and women's health through a diversified portfolio including fertility products and services, medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage) and contraception. We offer quality products, innovative technologies and superior services to health care professionals and patients worldwide. CooperSurgical collaborates with health care professionals to identify products and new technologies to bring to market. The result is a broad portfolio of products and services that are intended to aid in the delivery of improved clinical outcomes for patients and are routinely used by health care professionals in the diagnosis and treatment of a wide spectrum of women's health and reproductive issues.
CooperSurgical distributes its products and services through OB/GYN and medical offices, hospital and ambulatory surgery centers and fertility clinics, as well as direct-to-consumer. A focus area for CooperSurgical is key accounts, which include large group practices, integrated delivery networks and certain buying groups within the office/surgical business and fertility clinic networks within the fertility business. We believe our portfolio of offerings and focus on service, quality and clinical education will help increase our share of business within these key account groups.
Since its inception in 1990, CooperSurgical has established its market presence and distribution system by developing products and acquiring products and companies that complement its business model. In fiscal 2024, CooperSurgical
1 MiSight 1 day (omafilcon A) soft (hydrophilic) contact lenses for daily wear are indicated for the correction of myopic ametropia and for slowing the progression of myopia in children with non-diseased eyes, who at the initiation of treatment are 8-12 years of age and have a refraction of -0.75 to -4.00 diopters (spherical equivalent) with ≤ 0.75 diopters of astigmatism. The lens is to be discarded after each removal.
8

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
acquired select Cook Medical assets focused primarily on the obstetrics, doppler monitoring, and gynecology surgery markets, a fertility company that specializes in sperm separation devices, and obp Surgical, a U.S.-based medical device company with a suite of single-use cordless surgical retractors with integrated light source and evacuation channels. We expect to continue investing in CooperSurgical's business, including through strategic transactions, with the goal of expanding our integrated solutions model within the areas of fertility and women's health.
CooperSurgical Product Categories
Office/Surgical
CooperSurgical sells a wide variety of innovative medical devices and services used in gynecology and obstetrics, including in labor and delivery, as well as to screen, diagnose and treat women's health and reproductive conditions.
CooperSurgical offers the cryostorage of newborn cord blood and cord tissue, which are potent sources of stem cells that have the potential for treatment and healing. Our newborn stem cell storage services are available in the United States, Canada and Australia.
Paragard is a hormone-free intrauterine device (IUD) offered by CooperSurgical that prevents pregnancy for up to ten years using copper as the only active ingredient. It is the only FDA approved non-hormonal IUD contraceptive option and is exclusively sold in the United States.
Fertility
CooperSurgical has broad product offerings for fertility evaluations and IVF procedures by OB/GYN professionals, reproductive endocrinologists and embryologists. In fertility clinics, our products include media, micro-tools and lab equipment. Additionally, CooperSurgical offers services to clinics and families undergoing assisted reproductive technologies including donor gametes, cryostorage, and genomic services.
Market for Fertility and Women's Health Care
CooperSurgical participates in the market for women's and family health care with its diversified product lines at various points of health care delivery: OB/GYN medical offices, hospitals and surgery centers, and fertility clinics. CooperSurgical’s business also includes cryostorage services for gametes, cord blood and cord tissue.
CooperSurgical expects that OB/GYN medical offices and fertility clinics will continue to move away from private practice ownership and toward group practices, private equity, corporate or other ownership. As the consolidation trend continues it will have increased influence over supply chain control, group purchases, value analysis committees, product evaluation and procurement. We believe CooperSurgical's broad product portfolio can benefit in this changing environment as customers look to standardize and consolidate vendors.
Trends specific in the OB/GYN market include:
•The increase in office-based and outpatient procedures, given increased access to care, high patient satisfaction, reduction of healthcare costs and comparative clinical outcomes.
•A focus on reducing pregnancy and childbirth complications.
•The obstetrician being a key contributor to stem cell storage, facilitating the collection of cord blood and cord tissue following delivery in most markets.
•Initial evaluation and treatments for infertility, such as uterine assessment, ovulatory medications and intrauterine insemination (IUI), beginning with the OB/GYN and then transitioning to fertility clinics.
Trends specific in the fertility market include:
•Infertility rates are increasing globally, and there is a significant unmet need for fertility products and services.
•The maternal age is increasing.
•Patient awareness of, and access to, services is increasing.
•The number of fertility clinics is rising worldwide.
9

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•Single parents by choice and LGBTQIA+ individuals are starting families.
•Improved product offerings such as donor activity and cryopreservation services are becoming available.
•Technology improvements are being developed for both male and female infertility challenges.
•Worldwide disposable income is increasing.
COMPETITION
The markets in which we participate are highly competitive and involve the continual search for technological and scientific innovations. Competitive factors in these markets include technological and scientific advances, product quality and availability, price, customer service including response time and effective communication of product information to clinicians and consumers, and manufacturing processes. Competitors may have greater financial resources, larger research and development budgets, larger sales forces, greater market penetration and/or larger manufacturing capacity. Both CooperVision and CooperSurgical compete predominantly on the basis of product quality and differentiation, technological benefits, price, service levels and reliability.
CooperVision Competition
CooperVision's largest competitors in the worldwide market and its primary competitors in the spherical, toric and multifocal lens categories of that market are Johnson & Johnson Vision Care, Inc., Alcon Inc. and Bausch + Lomb. To a lesser extent, CooperVision also competes with manufacturers of eyeglasses and providers of other forms of vision correction including ophthalmic surgery. We believe that in order to compete successfully in the numerous categories of the contact lens market, companies must offer differentiated products that are priced competitively and manufactured efficiently. CooperVision competes in its markets by producing high, medium and low-volume lenses made with a variety of materials for a broader range of market niches, as well as offering a wide range of lens parameters, leading to a higher rate of successful fitting for practitioners and better visual acuity for patients. Our ability to compete successfully with a full range of silicone hydrogel products is an important factor to achieving success in our business. We also compete based on our customer and professional services.
CooperSurgical Competition
CooperSurgical focuses on selected segments of the fertility and women's health care market with a diversified portfolio including fertility products and services, medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage) and contraception. CooperSurgical's strategy includes developing and acquiring new solutions to complement our current offerings. In the fertility market, CooperSurgical competes against Vitrolife Group, FujiFilm-Irvine Scientific, Hamilton Thorne, and Fairfax Cryobank and Fairfax EggBank. We also compete with fertility clinics offering their own services. Larger companies such as Johnson & Johnson, Medtronic and Hologic have offerings that compete with our medical device products. In the stem cell storage field, we compete primarily with ViaCord, a division of Revvity, in the United States, as well as other smaller companies globally. With Paragard, we compete with manufacturers of hormonal IUDs including Bayer and AbbVie, Long Acting Reversible Contraceptives including Organon, and other forms of birth control. We are aware of a non-hormonal IUD under development, which may compete with Paragard in the future. Further, the continued consolidation of medical offices and fertility clinics may impact the competition for our products and services.
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT
The Company employs approximately 400 people in research and development. CooperVision's product development and clinical research is supported by internal and external specialists in lens design, formulation science, polymer chemistry, engineering, clinical trials, microbiology and biochemistry. CooperVision's research and development activities primarily include programs to develop new contact lens designs, myopia management, and manufacturing technologies, along with improving formulations and existing products.
CooperSurgical conducts research and development in-house, and works with external specialists when necessary, in mechanical, electrical, biomedical and software engineering, as well as life sciences. CooperSurgical research and development activities are focused on innovating, improving, and advancing our products and services including, instruments, devices, consumables, digital services, and manufacturing technologies.
GOVERNMENT REGULATION
10

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Our products are subject to extensive regulation by the FDA in the United States and a variety of regulatory agencies in other countries. The process of obtaining regulatory approvals and the subsequent compliance with applicable federal, state, local and foreign statutes and regulations requires the expenditure of substantial time and financial resources. These regulations govern, among other things, the design and development, testing, manufacturing, labeling, storage, record keeping, premarket clearance, approval or certification, post-market vigilance reporting, advertising and promotion, and sales and distribution of medical devices and pharmaceutical products. Failure to comply with the applicable regulations, which are subject to established and new legislation and change, could result in enforcement action by the FDA, or other U.S. or foreign government agencies which may include, among other things, any of the following consequences: warning letters, civil penalties, refusal or withdrawal of approvals or certifications, license suspension or revocation, product recalls, operating restrictions, suspension or shutdown of production, and criminal prosecution.
Regulation in the United States
Medical Devices
Most of our products are medical devices, which must comply with the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act (FDCA) and the regulations promulgated by the FDA thereunder. The FDA classifies medical devices into one of three classes—Class I, II or III—depending on the degree of risk associated with each medical device and the extent of control needed to ensure the medical device's safety and effectiveness. Both CooperVision and CooperSurgical develop and market medical devices subject to different levels of FDA regulation depending on the classification and risk profile of the device. Class III devices, such as extended wear contact lenses, require extensive premarket testing and approval, while Class I and II devices require lower levels of regulation. The majority of CooperSurgical's products are Class II devices. Unless an exemption applies, each medical device we wish to distribute commercially in the United States will require either premarket notification to the FDA requesting clearance for commercial distribution under Section 510(k) of the FDCA, a premarket approval (PMA) from the FDA, or a de novo classification and request for marketing authorization submitted to and granted by the FDA.
If we are required to obtain a 510(k) clearance for a device that we wish to market, we must submit a premarket notification to the FDA demonstrating that the device is substantially equivalent to a device commercially distributed in the United States before May 28, 1976 (a pre-amendments device), or to a device that was found to be substantially equivalent to a pre-amendments device. If the FDA agrees that the device is substantially equivalent, it will grant 510(k) clearance to commercially market the device. If the FDA determines that the device is not substantially equivalent to a legally marketed device, the FDA automatically designates the device as a Class III device. The sponsor of a device automatically designated as Class III must either fulfill more rigorous PMA requirements or request a risk-based classification determination for the device in accordance with the de novo process. The de novo process is a pathway to market for novel medical devices that are low to moderate risk and are not substantially equivalent to a predicate device.
A PMA application must be submitted if the device cannot be cleared through the 510(k) premarket notification procedures, or if the device has been previously classified as Class III. The PMA process is much more demanding than the 510(k) premarket notification process. A PMA application must be supported by extensive data including, but not limited to, technical, pre-clinical, clinical trials, manufacturing and labeling to demonstrate to the FDA's satisfaction the safety and effectiveness of the device for its intended use. Prior to commencing human clinical trials, submission of an application for an investigational device exemption (IDE) and receipt of IDE approval from the FDA is required if the device under evaluation presents a significant risk to human health. The process of gathering supporting information leading up to PMA application, and the subsequent FDA review, can take several years.
A majority of the medical devices we currently market have received FDA clearance through the 510(k) process or approval through the PMA process. Because we cannot be assured that any new products we develop, or any product enhancements, will be exempt from the premarket clearance or approval requirements, or will be subject to the shorter 510(k) clearance process rather than the PMA process, significant delays in the introduction of any new products or product enhancements may occur.
After a device is placed on the market, numerous regulatory requirements apply. These include: establishment registration and device listing with the FDA; the FDA's Quality System Regulation (QSR), which requires manufacturers to follow design, testing, production, control, complaint handling, documentation and other quality assurance procedures during the manufacturing process; labeling regulations, which prohibit the promotion of products for uncleared or unapproved or “off-label” uses and impose other restrictions on labeling, advertising and promotion; FDA unique device identifier regulations, which require changes to labeling and packaging; and medical device reporting regulations, which require that manufacturers report to the FDA if their device may have caused or contributed to a death or serious injury or malfunctioned in a way that would likely cause or contribute to a death or serious injury if it were to recur. The FDA has broad post-market and regulatory enforcement powers. We are subject to unannounced inspections for cause by the FDA to determine our compliance with the QSR and other regulations.
11

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
In the United States, under the FDCA and the FDA’s regulatory framework, in vitro diagnostic devices (IVDs) are a type of medical device that can be used in the diagnosis or detection of diseases, such as cancer, or other conditions. The FDA considers Laboratory Developed Tests (LDTs) to be a subset of IVDs that are designed, manufactured, and used within a single laboratory. Furthermore, in May 2024, the FDA issued a final rule to amend its regulations to make explicit that LDTs are devices under the FDCA. Along with this amendment, the FDA is finalizing a policy under which the FDA will provide greater oversight of IVDs offered as LDTs through a phaseout of its general enforcement discretion approach for LDTs over the course of four years, as well as targeted enforcement discretion policies for certain categories of IVDs manufactured by laboratories. As we operate a genetic testing laboratory, we are required to hold certain federal, state and local licenses, certifications and permits to conduct our business. Under the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments of 1988 (CLIA) regulations, we are required to hold a certificate applicable to the type of laboratory tests we perform and to comply with standards applicable to our operations, including test processes, personnel, facilities administration, equipment maintenance, recordkeeping, quality systems and proficiency testing. We have current certification under CLIA to perform testing at our New Jersey facility. In addition to federal certification requirements of laboratories under CLIA, licensure is required and maintained for our laboratory under state law.
Human cells, tissues, and cellular and tissue-based products
We currently operate as a provider of donated reproductive tissue (eggs and sperm) for fertility treatments, fertility cryopreservation services and newborn stem cell storage. Eggs and sperm are regulated by the FDA as human cells, tissues, and cellular and tissue-based products (HCT/Ps). In addition, Section 361 of the Public Health Service Act (PHSA) authorizes the FDA to issue regulations with respect to HCT/Ps. To be regulated as a "361 HCT/P", the product must, among other things, be minimally manipulated and intended only for homologous uses. HCT/Ps regulated as 361 HCT/Ps are subject to requirements relating to registering facilities and listing products with the FDA, and stringent requirements for processing, storing, labeling and distributing HCT/Ps, including required labeling information, screening and testing for tissue donor eligibility, record keeping and adverse event reporting, among other applicable requirements and laws. 361 HCT/Ps do not require 510(k) clearance, PMA approval, submission of a Biologics License Application, or other premarket authorization from the FDA before marketing. We believe our HCT/Ps are regulated as 361 HCT/Ps.
Pharmaceutical Products
In the United States, the FDA regulates pharmaceutical products under the FDCA and its implementing drug regulations. Although Paragard is a drug-device combination product, the FDA has determined that the primary mode of action for Paragard is the drug component and the product is therefore regulated by the FDA’s Center for Drug Evaluation and Research under applicable drug regulations. The process required by the FDA before a drug may be marketed in the United States generally involves numerous and time-consuming steps, including preclinical laboratory tests, human clinical trials, FDA reviews, and facility inspections.
Any drug products manufactured or distributed by us pursuant to NDA approvals are subject to continuing regulation by the FDA as the FDA may withdraw the approval if compliance with regulatory requirements and standards is not maintained or if problems occur after the product reaches the market. After approval of an NDA, most changes to the approved product, such as adding new indications, manufacturing changes or other labeling claims, are subject to further testing requirements and prior FDA review and approval. Drug manufacturers and their subcontractors are also required to maintain compliance with cGMPs and other requirements, including requirements relating to recordkeeping, periodic reporting, product sampling and distribution, advertising and promotion and reporting of adverse experiences with the product. Accordingly, manufacturers must continue to expend time, money and effort in the area of production and quality control to maintain ongoing compliance. In addition, the FDA closely regulates the marketing, promotion and distribution of pharmaceutical products. The FDA and other agencies actively enforce the laws and regulations prohibiting the promotion of off-label uses, and a company that is found to have improperly promoted off-label uses may be subject to significant liability.
Foreign Regulation
Health authorities in foreign countries regulate Cooper's clinical studies and medical device sales. Even if the FDA has cleared or approved a product in the United States, the regulatory agencies or notified bodies in other countries must approve or certify new products and product modifications before they may be marketed in those countries. The regulations vary widely from country to country, although there is a trend towards harmonization of quality system standards among the European Union (EU), United States, Canada and various other industrialized countries. Medical devices marketed or sold in the EU must meet the CE mark requirements and maintain certain certifications. CooperVision maintains ISO 13485 certification and CE marks for its products and CooperSurgical maintains ISO 13485 certification and CE marks for medical devices and ISO 15189 certification for the genomics laboratories. The ISO 13485 Quality Management System certification is now also required for registration of products in Asia Pacific and Latin American
12

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
countries, among many other requirements for registration in these countries. In order to maintain these quality benchmarks, the Company is subjected to rigorous biannual reassessment audits of its quality systems and procedures.
The EU rules below are generally applicable in the European Economic Area (EEA) which consists of the 27 EU member states plus Norway, Liechtenstein and Iceland, while the majority of the United Kingdom now operates under a separate regulatory regime following the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the EU on January 31, 2020.
Medical Device and In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Device Regulation in the EU
Until May 25, 2021, medical devices sold in the EU were regulated by the Medical Device Directive (the EU MDD), which has been repealed and replaced by the EU MDR). Similarly, the EU has adopted the IVDR, which repealed and replaced the In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Device Directive (the EU IVDD) and became applicable on May 26, 2022. The majority of our current certificates have been granted under the EU MDD and the EU IVDD. Due to the unattainable nature of the deadlines for recertification of medical devices under the EU MDR and the EU IVDR, EU institutions have extended the transition periods for devices certified in accordance with the previous Directives, including the EU MDD and the EU IVDD, through legislative amendments of the transitional provisions of the EU MDR and EU IVDR. Therefore, devices lawfully placed on the market pursuant to the EU MDD and EU IVDD may generally continue to be made available on the market or put into service provided that the requirements of transitional provisions are fulfilled. Pursuing marketing of medical devices (including IVDs) in the EU will require that our devices be certified under the new regimes set forth in the EU MDR and the EU IVDR.
In the EU, the safety and performance of medical devices (including IVDs) are evaluated by the designated notified bodies via the submission of technical dossiers, depending on the product classifications. A declaration of conformity to the MDD or MDR is drawn out as a basis for European conformity marking (CE Mark). All medical devices placed on the EU market must meet general safety and performance requirements, including the requirement that a medical device must be designed and manufactured in such a way that, during normal conditions of use, it is suitable for its intended purpose. Medical devices must be safe and effective and must not compromise the clinical condition or safety of patients, or the safety and health of users and, where applicable, other persons, provided that any risks which may be associated with their use constitute acceptable risks when weighed against the benefits to the patient and are compatible with a high level of protection of health and safety, taking into account the generally acknowledged state of the art.
Compliance with the general safety and performance requirements is also a prerequisite for CE mark, without which medical devices cannot be marketed or sold in the EU. To demonstrate compliance with the general safety and performance requirements, medical device manufacturers must undergo a conformity assessment procedure, which varies according to the type of medical device and its risk classification. With certain exceptions, a conformity assessment procedure requires the intervention of notified bodies, which are independent organizations designated by EU member states to assess the conformity of devices before being placed on the market. Typically, satisfactory completion of an audit and examinations of a product’s technical dossiers and the manufacturer’s quality system is required before the issuance of a certificate by the notified body. This certificate, along with the Declaration of Conformity, are then used by the manufacturer as basis for CE mark.
Throughout the term of the certificate, the manufacturer will be subject to periodic surveillance audits to verify continued compliance with the applicable requirements.
In addition, all manufacturers placing medical devices on the market in the EU are subject to various other regulations, including compliance with the EU medical device vigilance system, directives and requirements regarding the advertisement and promotion of medical devices and inspections rights of regulatory authorities.
Laboratory Developed Test Regulation in the EU
In the EU, LDTs were exempt from the regulations that govern medical devices and IVDs under certain conditions. In order to fall within this exemption under the EU IVDD, medical devices, including LDTs, had to be designed and used within such health institutions (which may include hospitals, laboratories and public health institutions that support the healthcare system and/or address patient needs but do not treat or care for patients directly) on a non-industrial scale, without being released into the market. While the legal framework for applying the exemption under the EU IVDD to LDTs was not entirely clear, the EU IVDR may provide greater clarity on the regulation of LDTs.
Our current and future tests will need to be assessed against the EU IVDR requirements. We will be required to comply with various certification and documentation criteria, and we will be subject to conformity assessments and audits by EU notified body and inspections by regulatory authorities.
Medical Devices and In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Devices Regulations in the United Kingdom
13

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Following the United Kingdom’s withdrawal from the EU, commonly referred to as Brexit, EU laws no longer apply directly in Great Britain (England, Wales and Scotland). Under the terms of the Ireland/Northern Ireland Protocol agreed between the EU and United Kingdom, many EU laws, including those relating to medical devices and IVDs do still apply in Northern Ireland.
In Great Britain, the legislative regime currently continues to be based on the requirements set out in the EU MDD, the Active Implantable Medical Devices Directive (EU AIMDD), and the EU IVDD. However, substantial reforms to the Great Britain regulatory regime for medical devices and IVDs are currently being developed to improve patient safety. Most of the reforms are to align with EU MDR requirements, but the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) also intends to introduce unique requirements such as post market surveillance, software, and Artificial Intelligence from mid-2025.
Medical Device and In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Device Regulation in Asia Pacific
As in other regions, securing regulatory approvals in Asia Pacific is a critical aspect of commercializing our products. While medical device regulations in the Asia Pacific are based on similar regulatory fundamentals (such as risk-based classification of devices) as other regions, navigating the regulatory landscape in Asia Pacific is extremely complex. Medical device regulation in Asia Pacific differs significantly country by country, requiring specific regulatory affairs expertise in each country, as well as country-based regulatory strategies. The regulatory framework maturity in Asia Pacific is widely varied ranging from well-established to emerging, approval timelines can be lengthy and unpredictable and there is less access to and engagement with regulators compared to other markets. Several key Asia Pacific markets require regulatory approval in other countries prior to registration, increasing the time from completion of product development to product launch. For example, in China, manufacturers must provide proof of home country approval (such as the United States or EU) as part of the regulatory registration/approval process.
The NMPA regulates medical devices in China. Medical devices in China are classified by risk into Class I (lowest risk), Class II or Class III (highest risk). China requires physical testing (known as ‘type testing’) of medical device samples by in-country testing centers to confirm compliance with specifications and standards, both pre- and post-market. Additionally, NMPA generally requires in-country clinical trials to support new product registrations, rather than relying on foreign clinical data.
In Japan, the primary regulation governing medical devices is the Pharmaceutical and Medical Device Act (PMD Act). The Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare (MHLW) and the Pharmaceutical and Medical Device Agency (PMDA) regulate medical devices. The PMDA evaluates the safety and effectiveness of medical devices prior to granting marketing authorization or approval, and monitors post-market safety of approved devices. The PMDA is also the Quality Management System (QMS) Inspection Authority. Medical devices are placed into one of four risk classes based on potential risk, with Class I being the lowest potential risk and Class IV being the highest. Contact lenses, for example, are regulated as Class III devices and require premarket approval (registration), an expensive and lengthy process depending on the application category. A novel or new medical device application will generally require local clinical trial data, extending the time to approval. The registration process in Japan requires a QMS application and inspection. Additionally, separate from the registration process, a Foreign Manufacturer Registration is required before a company can import medical devices manufactured outside Japan.
Japan and Australia participate in the Medical Device Single Audit Program, which allows for the acceptance of QMS audit reports from other participating Regulatory Authorities, including the FDA.
Other Health Care Regulation
We are subject to various federal, state and foreign laws to prevent fraud and abuse in the healthcare industry and protect personal health-related information, including the following:
•state, federal and similar foreign anti-kickback laws, which generally prohibit payments and other forms of remuneration to induce or in return for the purchase, lease, order or arranging for the purchase, lease or order of a product or service;
•the federal physician self-referral law, known as the Stark Law, which generally prohibits physicians from referring Medicare or Medicaid patients to receive designated health services from an entity which the physician, or a member of the physician's immediate family, has a financial interest in;
•the federal False Claims Act, which prohibits any individual or entity from presenting or causing to be presented false claims for payment to the federal government;
14

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•federal and state laws that prohibit executing, or attempting to execute, a scheme to obtain money from any healthcare benefit program under false pretenses;
•the Physician Payments Sunshine Act and similar state and foreign laws that require medical device and pharmaceutical manufacturers to disclose financial relationships with health care professionals and teaching hospitals; and
•data privacy and security laws and regulations, such as the HIPAA and the EU GDPR, which are intended to protect the collection, use, access to, confidentiality and security of health-related and other personal information.
Coverage and Reimbursement
Market acceptance and sales of our CooperSurgical products to our customers, who primarily consist of hospitals and surgery centers, OB/GYN medical offices and fertility clinics, will depend on the availability of payor coverage and the adequacy of reimbursement, for the procedures using our products, by government insurance programs and other third-party payors. Payor coverage and reimbursement for procedures using medical devices in the United States and international markets vary significantly by country. With respect to drug coverage and reimbursement, third-party payors are increasingly challenging the price and examining the medical necessity and cost-effectiveness of drugs, in addition to their safety and efficacy. We believe the overall escalating cost of medical products and services being paid for by the government and private health insurance has led to, and will continue to lead to, increased pressures on the healthcare and medical device industry to reduce the costs of products and services.
Healthcare Reform
In the United States and foreign countries, there has been, and continues to be, several legislative and regulatory changes and proposed changes regarding the healthcare system that could prevent or delay marketing approval of product candidates, restrict or regulate post-approval activities, and affect the profitable sale of product candidates. We expect that additional state, federal and foreign healthcare reform measures will be adopted in the future, any of which could limit the amounts that state, federal and foreign governments will pay for healthcare products and services, which could result in reduced demand for our products or additional pricing pressures.
Among policy makers and payors in the United States, there is significant interest in promoting changes in healthcare systems with the stated goals of containing healthcare costs, improving quality and/or expanding access. Passed in March 2010, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (the ACA) substantially changed the way healthcare is financed by both governmental and private insurers, and significantly affected the pharmaceutical, medical device and clinical laboratory industries. Additionally, there has recently been heightened scrutiny by governmental authorities, individual hospitals, and third-party payors over product prices, which has resulted in proposed and enacted federal and state legislation designed to, among other things, bring more transparency to product pricing, review the relationship between pricing and manufacturer patient programs, and reform government program reimbursement methodologies for pharmaceutical products. Most recently, on August 16, 2022, the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, or IRA, was signed into law. Among other things, the IRA requires manufacturers of certain drugs to engage in price negotiations with Medicare (beginning in 2026), with prices that can be negotiated subject to a cap; imposes rebates under Medicare Part B and Medicare Part D to penalize price increases that outpace inflation (first due in 2023); and replaces the Part D coverage gap discount program with a new discounting program (beginning in 2025).
In the EU, regulations have been adopted which are intended to boost cooperation among EU member states in assessing health technologies, including certain high-risk medical devices, and providing the basis for cooperation at the EU level for joint clinical assessments in these areas.
Other Laws and Regulations
We are subject to numerous federal, state, local and foreign environmental laws, including provisions that regulate the discharge of materials into the environment, laws applicable to our facilities, products or manufacturing processes, including evolving regulations regarding the use of hazardous substances or chemicals in our products, and laws related to the protection of the environment, environmental health and safety regulations, Restriction of Hazardous Substances (RoHS) in electrical and electronic equipment in the EU, and Registration, Evaluation, Authorization and Restriction of Chemical substances (REACH).
We are subject to various other federal, state and foreign laws related to the manufacturing and distribution of our products and to our international operations, including export control and trade compliance laws.
15

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
RAW MATERIALS
Our businesses utilize various chemicals, packaging materials, components, parts and raw materials which are generally available from more than one source. However, in certain instances we acquire components and materials from sole suppliers to make our silicone hydrogel contact lens, certain medical devices and IVF products. Supply of these materials is protected by contractual agreements and safety stocks. However, if current raw material suppliers fail to supply sufficient materials on a timely basis, or at all for any reason, we could experience inventory shortages and disruption in the supply of products if we were required to use an alternative supplier on short notice.
MARKETING AND DISTRIBUTION
CooperVision markets our products through our own field sales representatives, distributors and eye care practitioners, including optometrists, ophthalmologists, opticians and optical chains. CooperVision also sells to distributors and to mass merchandisers who offer eye care services. To support the sale and use of CooperVision products, CooperVision engages in various activities and offers a variety of services. These include clinical training, digital marketing for the customer, e-commerce, telemarketing, social media, and journal advertisements. In certain smaller countries, CooperVision often uses distributors and leverages our distributors' sales and marketing resources to attract major customers to CooperVision. With the addition of MiSight, CooperVision has expanded the breadth and depth of its sales capabilities by adding myopia management specialists while expanding awareness campaigns to include direct-to-consumer elements including print, internet/social media, radio and television.
CooperSurgical's products are marketed by a network of dedicated field sales representatives, independent agents and distributors. CooperSurgical augments its sales and marketing activities by participating in national and regional industry trade shows, professional educational programs and internet promotions including e-commerce, search and social media and collaborative efforts with professional organizations, telemarketing, direct mail and advertising in professional journals. Since the addition of donor gametes, Paragard and cord blood and cord tissue storage services, CooperSurgical has also expanded its awareness campaigns to include direct-to-consumer elements including print, internet/social media and radio.
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
We protect our products through patents and trademark registrations, both in the United States and in international markets. We monitor competitive products trademark use worldwide and, when determined appropriate, we have enforced and plan to continue to enforce and defend our patent and trademark rights. We also rely upon trade secrets, licenses, technical know-how and continuing technological innovation to develop and maintain our competitive position.
CooperVision, CooperSurgical, and other trade names, trademarks or service marks of the Company and its subsidiaries appearing in this report are the property of the Company and its subsidiaries. Trade names, trademarks and service marks of the other companies appearing in this report are the property of their respective holders.
DEPENDENCE ON CUSTOMERS
No customer accounted for 10% or more of our consolidated net revenue in fiscal 2024 and 2023. See Note 12. Business Segment Information of the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.
SEASONALITY
CooperVision and CooperSurgical net sales in the fiscal first quarter, which runs from November 1 through January 31, are typically lower than subsequent quarters, as patient traffic to practitioners' offices, fertility clinics, and hospitals/surgery centers for surgical procedures is less during the holiday season.
HUMAN CAPITAL RESOURCES
As of October 31, 2024, we had a workforce of more than 16,000. Our employees are located around the world, with 54% in Americas, 41% in EMEA and 5% in Asia Pacific. Human capital management areas of focus include a people-focused culture; embedding diversity and inclusion; fostering an environment of health, safety, and well-being; investing in and developing our employees through training and engagement. Our employees are a key differentiator in our overall strategy. We believe we have good relations with our workforce, and we invest in our workforce to meet current and future business objectives, always driving towards our goal of being a global employer of choice.
The chart below shows percentage of employees located in Americas, EMEA and Asia Pacific as of October 31, 2024.
16

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Diversity and Inclusion
We believe that an inclusive work environment that truly appreciates the diversity of employees’ talents, experiences, and ideas leads to more innovation and progress. Through our Diversity & Inclusion (D&I) strategy, we drive a culture where individual qualities and backgrounds are highly valued and respected, and our employees feel a sense of belonging. Our D&I strategy includes initiatives to promote D&I conversations and training to inform and educate our workforce, forming communities of advocates and allies to help advance our culture of inclusion, and completion of various reviews of our programs to minimize the impact of unconscious bias on our reward decisions. Our commitment to D&I starts with our executives and is further executed through local initiatives in order to create sustainable change.
Health, Safety and Well-being
Our culture of health, safety, and well-being helps our people and businesses thrive. We comply with applicable health and safety laws and regulations and help protect our employees through continuous improvement, education, engagement, and risk management. Our Environmental, Health, and Safety (EHS) Global Policies formalize our commitment to high standards of EHS performance for employees, consultants, contract workers, and temporary staff worldwide. Our employee handbooks specify health and safety expectations, working condition policies, and other relevant topics. We encourage an open reporting culture and require any unsafe conditions or potential hazards be reported immediately. Wellness is an important part of our culture. Our global Mind & Body Well-being Employee Resource Group focuses on enhancing physical wellness and raising the importance of mental health through virtual and in-person events. We offer on- and off-site fitness and wellness facilities and programs, an assortment of team-building activities, and have a robust offering of physical, social, nutritional and mental health resources.
Training, Development and Engagement
We empower employees to succeed and grow, reward great thinking, results and hard work, and engage our employees. Across our businesses, we offer job-specific training, certifications, mentoring, developmental assignments, and other opportunities to help our employees develop the skills needed to achieve long-term success.
We conduct regular formal and informal surveys to proactively seek out employee feedback, ideas, and collect data on
the employee experience. We encourage candid participation, and these insights help us develop targeted strategies to
enhance our workplace and culture.
Compensation and Benefits
We provide competitive compensation and benefits in order to attract and retain talent. We regularly review our pay practices to confirm there are no significant pay disparities across gender or race, and we conduct an annual market assessment to provide consistency in rewards we offer. We have implemented robust processes for setting personal goals, individual development actions and review employees’ performance and pay on an annual basis. We also offer comprehensive and continually evolving benefits to help employees balance their work lives and personal lives.
AVAILABLE INFORMATION
The Cooper Companies, Inc. Internet address is https://www.coopercos.com. The information on the Company's website is not part of this or any other report we file with, or furnish to, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Our annual
17

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K, along with all other reports and amendments filed with or furnished to the SEC, are publicly available free of charge on our website as soon as reasonably practicable. The SEC maintains a website that contains such reports, proxy and information statements and other information whose Internet address is https://www.sec.gov. The Company's Corporate Governance Principles, Code of Conduct and charters of each standing committee of the Board of Directors are also posted on the Company's website.
18

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 1A. Risk Factors.
Our business faces significant risks. These risks include those described below and may include additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial. Our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks, and the trading prices of our common stock could decline by virtue of these risks. These risks should be read in conjunction with the other information in this report.
Risks Relating to Our Business
Current market conditions and recessionary pressures in one or more of our markets could impact our ability to grow our business.
Over the last few years in the United States and globally, market and economic conditions have been challenging. The United States and foreign countries have experienced recessionary pressures and face continued concerns about the systemic impacts of adverse economic conditions and geopolitical issues. Any negative impact on economic conditions and international markets, continued volatility or deterioration in the debt and equity capital markets, inflation, deflation or other adverse economic conditions may adversely affect our liquidity and financial condition. It may limit our ability to replace maturing liabilities and to access the capital markets to meet liquidity needs, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Ongoing uncertain economic and financial market conditions may also adversely affect the financial condition of our customers, suppliers and other business partners. When our customers’ financial conditions are adversely affected, customers may reduce their purchases of our products or we may not be able to collect accounts receivable, each of which could have a material adverse impact on our business. Our global business has been negatively affected by local economic conditions, including inflation, increasing labor costs, recession, and currency exchange rate fluctuations, which has adversely affected our cost to manufacture and provide our products and services and revenues generated through sales of such products and services. We cannot guarantee that we will be able to fully absorb any such additional costs or revenue declines in the prices for our products and services.
CooperVision and CooperSurgical are encountering consolidation in their customer bases and emergence of more centralized large customer groups and retail chains. Due to this trend, global and regional key account customers now represent a larger proportion or concentration of our business and any disruption to these relationships may have a material adverse impact on our business.
Inflation could materially adversely affect our business.
Our operating results could be materially impacted by changes in the overall macroeconomic environment and other economic factors that impact our cost structure and revenue. Changes in economic conditions, supply chain constraints, logistics challenges, labor shortages, international conflicts, and steps taken by governments and central banks, as well as other stimulus and spending programs, have led to higher inflation, which is likely to lead to an increase in costs and may cause changes in fiscal and monetary policy, including increased interest rates. In a higher inflationary environment, we may be unable to raise the prices of our products and services sufficiently to keep up with the rate of inflation.
Our substantial and expanding international operations are subject to uncertainties which could affect our business.
A significant portion of our current operations are conducted and located outside the United States, and our growth strategy involves expanding our existing foreign operations and entering into new foreign jurisdictions. We have significant manufacturing and distribution sites in North America, Latin America and Europe. More than half of our net sales for the fiscal years ended October 31, 2024, and 2023, were derived from the sale of products outside the United States. We believe that sales outside the United States will continue to account for a material portion of our total net sales for the foreseeable future. International operations and business expansion plans are subject to numerous additional risks, including the following:
•difficulty managing a large organization spread throughout various countries;
•fluctuations in currency exchange rates adversely affecting our results;
•challenges associated with enforcing intellectual property rights in some foreign countries;
•difficulty gaining market share in countries such as China because of regulatory restrictions and customer preferences;
19

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•difficulty growing our sales in emerging markets such as China, India, Russia, Brazil and other developing nations due to, among other things, customer acceptance, undeveloped and/or unfamiliar distribution channels, regulatory restrictions and changes, and business knowledge of these new markets;
•foreign earnings being subject to withholding requirements or the imposition of tariffs, exchange controls or other restrictions, including the tariffs enacted by the Chinese government on certain U.S. goods, the scope and duration of which remain uncertain;
•challenges in complying with a variety of international legal, compliance and regulatory requirements such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, the UK Bribery Act, international data security and privacy laws, EU MDR and EU IVDR and environmental laws and requirements applicable to our facilities, products or manufacturing processes, including evolving regulations regarding the use of hazardous substances or chemicals in our products;
•the need to engage third-party agents or intermediaries to act on our behalf in certain countries, including in those countries with a high risk of corruption;
•foreign customers creating longer payment cycles than customers in the United States;
•failure to comply with U.S. Department of Commerce and other nations' import-export controls may result in fines and/or penalties;
•general economic and political conditions in the countries where we operate having an adverse effect on our operations in those countries or being unfavorable to our growth strategy;
•international conflicts, acts or threats of war or terrorism may lead to significant market and other disruptions, supply chain interruptions, political and social instability, trade disputes or trade barriers, embargoes, changes in consumer or purchase preferences, as well as an increase in cyberattacks and espionage;
•challenges in complying with new and evolving international economic and trade sanctions laws and regulations;
•natural disasters, pandemics and labor disruptions, the duration and severity of which are highly uncertain and difficult to predict;
•foreign governments adopting regulations, including those similar to the EU MDR and EU IVDR or take other actions that would have a direct or indirect adverse impact on our business and market opportunities, including but not limited to increased enforcement of potentially conflicting and ambiguous anti-bribery and privacy laws;
•challenges enforcing agreements and collecting receivables through some foreign legal systems; and
•unforeseen economic or political events in certain countries that may have an impact on our customers' ability or preferences to buy our products.
As we continue to expand our business globally, our success will depend, in large part, on our ability to anticipate and effectively manage these and other risks associated with our international operations. However, any of these factors could adversely affect our international operations and, consequently, our business.
Economic and trade sanctions could make it more difficult or costly for us to conduct our operations or achieve our business objectives.
Our business must be conducted in compliance with applicable economic and trade sanctions laws and regulations, including those administered and enforced by the U.S. Department of Treasury’s Office of Foreign Assets Control, the U.S. Department of State, the U.S. Department of Commerce, the United Nations Security Council, and other relevant governmental authorities. These laws and regulations may restrict or prohibit altogether the sale or supply of certain of our products to certain governments, persons, entities, countries, and territories, including those that are the target of comprehensive sanctions, unless there are license exceptions that apply or specific licenses are obtained. A failure to comply with these laws and regulations could result in civil or criminal sanctions, including the imposition of fines and the denial of export privileges, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Acquisitions and other strategic transactions that we have made and may make in the future involve numerous risks.
We have a history of acquiring businesses and products that have significantly contributed to our growth in recent years. As part of our growth strategy, we intend to continue to consider acquiring complementary technologies, products and businesses and establishing joint ventures or other strategic relationships. Future transactions could result in potentially dilutive issuances of equity securities, the incurrence of debt and contingent liabilities and an increase in amortization and/or impairments of goodwill and other intangible assets, which could have a material adverse effect upon our business. Risks we could face with respect to these acquisitions and other strategic transaction include:
•failure to successfully obtain the anticipated revenues, margins and earnings benefits;
•difficulties in, and expenses related to, the integration of the operations, technologies, information technology and other enterprise resource planning systems, products and personnel of the acquired company and establishment of appropriate accounting controls and reporting procedures, data protection systems and other regulatory compliance procedures, including but not limited to third-party compliance and due diligence;
20

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•increased leverage and the risk of lack of access to available financing, including financing for the acquisition or refinancing of debt owed by us on a timely basis and on reasonable terms;
•risks of entering markets in which we have no or limited prior experience;
•potential loss of employees;
•an inability to identify and consummate future acquisitions on favorable terms or at all;
•diversion of management's attention away from other business concerns;
•risks of the acquired company’s noncompliance with applicable laws or regulations;
•expenses of any undisclosed or potential liabilities, contingent liabilities or indemnification obligations of the acquired company;
•expenses, including restructuring expenses, to shut down our own locations or terminate our employees;
•application of and compliance with new and unfamiliar regulatory frameworks;
•failure to successfully obtain or maintain reimbursements under the third-party payor plans, including but not limited to governmental programs, due to complex reporting and payment obligations;
•our ability to develop satisfactory working arrangements with our strategic partners in joint ventures or other affiliations;
•a dilution of earnings per share; and
•risks inherent in accounting allocations and the risk that we are required to record significant adjustments to the preliminary fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed within the measurement period.
We face risks associated with disruption of our manufacturing, distribution and storage operations, including possible failure to develop necessary manufacturing processes, or constrained, idle or excess capacity, which could adversely affect our business.
We manufacture a significant portion of the medical device products we sell. Any prolonged disruption in the operations of our existing manufacturing or distribution facilities or our fertility and stem cell storage facilities, whether due to work stoppages, technical or labor difficulties, integration difficulties, destruction of or damage to any facility (as a result of natural disaster, use and storage of hazardous materials or other events), enforcement action by the FDA or other regulatory body if we are found to be in non-compliance with current cGMP or similar foreign requirements or other reasons, could have a material adverse effect on our business. In addition, materials such as silicone hydrogel require improvements to our manufacturing processes to make them cost-effective. While we have improved our manufacturing capabilities for our silicone hydrogel products, our failure to continue to develop improvements to our manufacturing processes and reduce our cost of goods could significantly impact our ability to compete. Conversely, constrained, excess or idle capacity, which could result from acquisitions, unexpected demand, inaccurate sales forecasting or unexpected manufacturing efficiencies, could significantly impact our profitability, capital investments, customer service levels and near-term financial condition.
CooperVision manufactures molded contact lenses, which represent the majority of our contact lens revenues, primarily at our facilities in Costa Rica, Hungary, Puerto Rico, the United Kingdom and the United States, with other smaller facilities also existing in multiple locations around the world. CooperSurgical manufactures the majority of its products in Costa Rica, the United Kingdom and the United States, with other smaller locations also existing in multiple locations around the world. We manufacture certain products at only one manufacturing site for certain markets, and certain of our products are approved for manufacturing only at one site. Further, certain media products have limited storage lives, limiting inventory back-up strategies. If there were any prolonged disruption in the operations of the approved facility, it could take a significant amount of time to obtain required regulatory approvals, validate a second site and replace lost product, which could result in lost customers and thereby reduce sales, profitability and market share.
CooperVision distributes products out of Belgium, Hungary, the United Kingdom and the United States and various smaller international distribution sites. CooperSurgical primarily distributes products out of its facilities in the United States and the Netherlands and operates fertility and stem cell storage facilities in the United States, Canada and Australia. Any prolonged disruption in the operations of our existing distribution or storage facilities, whether due to technical or labor difficulties, challenges related to system implementation, destruction of or damage to any facility (as a result of natural disaster, use and storage of hazardous materials or other events) or other reasons, could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Cybersecurity threats continue to increase in frequency and sophistication; a successful cybersecurity attack could interrupt or disrupt our information technology systems, or those of our third-party service providers, or cause the
21

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
loss of confidential or protected data which could disrupt our business, force us to incur excessive costs or cause reputational harm.
Security breaches, computer malware and computer hacking attacks have become more prevalent across industries and may occur on our systems or those of our third-party service providers or partners. The size and complexity of our information systems make such systems potentially vulnerable to service interruptions or to security breaches from inadvertent or intentional actions by our employees or vendors, or from attacks by malicious third parties. Such attacks are increasing in their frequency, levels of persistence, levels of sophistication and intensity, and are being conducted by sophisticated and organized groups and individuals with a wide range of motives and expertise, especially given increased vulnerability of corporate information technology systems as distributed work environments have become prevalent. In addition to unauthorized access to or acquisition of personal data, confidential information, intellectual property or other sensitive information, such attacks could include the deployment of harmful malware and ransomware, and may use a variety of methods, including denial-of-service attacks, social engineering and other means, to attain such unauthorized access or acquisition or otherwise affect service reliability and threaten the confidentiality, integrity and availability of information. Like many other companies, we experience attempted cybersecurity actions on a frequent basis, and the frequency of such attempts could increase in the future. While we have implemented procedures and controls to monitor and mitigate security threats and invested in the protection of data and information technology, we cannot be assured that our efforts will prevent or quickly identify service interruptions or security breaches. The techniques used by cybercriminals change frequently, may not be recognized until launched and can originate from a wide variety of sources, including outside groups such as external service providers, organized crime affiliates, terrorist organizations or hostile foreign governments or agencies. We cannot be assured that our data protection efforts and our investment in information technology will prevent significant breakdowns, data leakages or breaches in our systems or those of our third-party services providers or partners. Any such interruption or breach of our systems could adversely affect our business operations and/or result in the loss of critical or sensitive confidential information, including protected health information (PHI), or intellectual property, and could result in financial, legal, business and reputational harm to us, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations and cash flows. There can be no assurance that our cybersecurity risk management program and processes, including our policies, controls or procedures, will be fully implemented, complied with or effective in protecting our systems and information. We maintain cyber liability insurance; however, this insurance may not be sufficient to cover the financial, legal, business or reputational losses that may result from an interruption or breach of our systems, and we cannot guarantee that applicable insurance will be available to us in the future on economically reasonable terms or at all.
We manage our businesses utilizing multiple complex integrated software and hardware information technology operating systems that are regularly maintained and upgraded; an interruption or disruption to these systems could disrupt our business or force us to incur excessive costs.
We utilize multiple complex integrated software and hardware operating systems, including enterprise resource planning and warehouse management systems, to support our business units and we have a continuous improvement strategy in place to keep our systems and overarching technology stable and in line with business needs and growth. Regular upgrades of our computer hardware and software revisions are typical and expected. We employ controlled change management methodologies to plan, test and execute all such system upgrades and improvements, and we believe that we assign adequate staffing and other resources to projects to ensure successful implementation. However, we cannot be assured that our systems will meet our future business needs or that upgrades will operate as designed. We cannot be assured that there will not be associated excessive costs or disruptions in portions of our business in the course of our maintenance, support and/or upgrade of these systems.
We are in the midst of a multiyear process of implementing new enterprise resource planning (ERP) systems at CooperVision and CooperSurgical. Implementing a new ERP system is not only costly but complex and difficult. Implementing a new ERP system can negatively affect not only financial accounting and reporting processes but also external commercial activities such as order receipt and product delivery. We cannot be assured that we will successfully implement our new ERP system or that we will avoid these and other negative impacts from our implementation efforts.
If any of such systems or programs were to experience service interruptions, fail or create erroneous information in our hardware or software network infrastructure, possible consequences include our loss of communication links, inability to track sales and interruption of other operational or financial processes, which in turn could adversely affect our financial results, stock price and reputation.
We identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting related to an ineffective information technology (IT) general control for the U.S. operations within the CooperSurgical segment which, if not remediated appropriately or timely, could affect our ability to record, process and report financial information accurately and prepare financial statements within required time periods and could subject us to litigation or investigations, negatively affect investor confidence and adversely impact our stock price.
22

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Internal controls related to the operation of technology systems are critical to maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. As disclosed in Part II, Item 9A, during fiscal 2024, management concluded our internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of October 31, 2024 due to a material weakness in IT general controls for the CooperSurgical operations in the U.S. primarily related to the implementation and maintenance of certain enterprise resource planning systems during fiscal 2024. The material weakness resulted from not having a sufficient complement of its personnel, inadequate training of personnel and ineffective assessment of the risks related to change management, user control monitoring and segregation of duties in the affected IT environment. Manual controls that rely on system-generated data or reports from the affected IT environment or process level automated controls in the affected IT environment were ineffective because they could have been adversely impacted. In response to the material weakness, management, with the oversight of the Audit Committee, has begun to implement steps to remediate the material weakness. If we are unable to remediate the material weakness, or are otherwise unable to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting or disclosure controls and procedures, our ability to record, process and report financial information accurately, and to prepare financial statements within required time periods, could be adversely affected, which could subject us to reputational harm, legal claims or proceedings, regulatory investigations and enforcement actions, significant costs from remedial actions, additional management resources, and payment of legal and other expenses, negatively affect investor confidence in our financial statement and adversely impact our stock price.
Pricing pressure from our competitors, customers and changes in third-party coverage and reimbursement may adversely affect demand for our products and negatively impact our operating results.
Competition in our industry has increased as a result of new market entrants, new technologies and as more established companies have intensified competitive pricing pressure. As a result of these competitive forces, we believe there will continue to be pricing pressure in the future. Because our CooperSurgical products are generally purchased by hospitals and surgery centers, OB/GYN medical offices and fertility clinics, and billed to various third-party payors, changes in the purchasing behavior of such customers or the amount such payors are willing to reimburse our customers for procedures using our products, including as a result of healthcare reform initiatives, could create additional pricing pressure on us. In addition to these competitive forces, we continue to see pricing pressure as our customers introduce new pricing structures into their contracts and agreements, including fixed price formulas, capitated pricing and structured pricing intended to contain healthcare costs. Such trends may adversely affect demand for our products and may drive down the prices we are able to charge for our products, both of which would negatively affect our operating results.
We rely on independent suppliers in our supply chain for raw materials, packaging materials and components, mechanical equipment and some finished goods; we could experience inventory shortages if any of these suppliers encounter a manufacturing or distribution disruption.
Our businesses utilize various chemicals, packaging materials, components, parts and raw materials which are generally available from more than one source. However, in certain instances we acquire components and materials from sole or primary suppliers to make our silicone hydrogel contact lens, certain medical devices and IVF products. We also source mechanical equipment and in certain instances finished goods from OEM suppliers. Supply of these goods, items and materials is protected by contractual agreements, availability of alternative suppliers and/or safety stocks. However, if current suppliers fail to supply sufficient goods, items or materials to us on a timely basis, or at all for any reason, we could experience inventory shortages and disruption in our supply of products. For example, among other situations, some of the primary material used to make our silicone hydrogel contact lens products, including MyDay, Biofinity, Avaira and clariti, are supplied by few or sole suppliers, and the failure of a key or sole supplier to timely supply sufficient items and materials necessary for the manufacture of our silicone hydrogel contact lenses could in turn disrupt our supply of those lenses to the market, which would have a material adverse effect on our business.
Our supply chain and our cost of goods also may be negatively impacted by unanticipated price increases due to factors such as inflation, including wage inflation, or to supply restrictions beyond our control or the control of our suppliers.
If we fail to protect our intellectual property adequately, our business could suffer.
We consider our intellectual property rights, including patents, trade secrets, trademarks and licensing agreements, to be an integral component of our business. We attempt to protect our intellectual property rights through a combination of patent, trademark, copyright and trade secret laws, as well as licensing agreements and third-party nondisclosure and assignment agreements. Our failure to obtain or maintain adequate protection of our intellectual property rights for any reason could have a material adverse effect on our business.
We also may seek to enforce our intellectual property rights on others through litigation. Our claims, even if meritorious, may be found invalid or inapplicable to a party we believe infringes or has misappropriated our intellectual property rights. In addition, litigation can:
•be expensive and time consuming to prosecute or defend;
23

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
•result in a finding that we do not have certain intellectual property rights or that such rights lack sufficient scope or strength;
•divert management's attention and resources; or
•require us to license our intellectual property.
We have applied for patent protection in the United States, the United Kingdom and other foreign jurisdictions relating to certain existing and proposed processes and products. We cannot be assured that any of our patent applications will be approved. Patent applications in the United States, the United Kingdom and other foreign jurisdictions are maintained in secrecy for a period of time, which may last until patents are issued, and since publication of discoveries in the scientific or patent literature tends to lag behind actual discoveries by several months, we cannot be certain that we will be the first creator of inventions covered by any patent application we make or the first to file patent applications on such inventions. The patents we own could be challenged, invalidated or circumvented by others and may not be of sufficient scope or strength to provide us with any meaningful protection or commercial advantage. We also cannot assure that we will have adequate resources to enforce our patents.
Both CooperVision and CooperSurgical also rely on proprietary technology that is unpatented. It is possible that others will independently develop the same or similar technology or otherwise obtain access to our unpatented technology. To protect our trade secrets and other proprietary information, our employees, consultants, advisors and collaborators enter into confidentiality agreements and assignment agreements, which generally provide that inventions conceived by the party in the course of rendering services to us will be our exclusive property. However, we cannot be assured that these confidentiality agreements will provide meaningful protection for our trade secrets, know-how or other proprietary information in the event of any unauthorized use, misappropriation or disclosure of such trade secrets, know-how or other proprietary information. Enforcing a claim that a party illegally obtained and is using our trade secrets is difficult, expensive and time consuming and the outcome is unpredictable.
We rely on trademarks to establish a market identity for our products. To maintain the value of our trademarks, we might have to file lawsuits against third parties to prevent them from using trademarks confusingly similar to or dilutive of our registered or unregistered trademarks. We also might not be successful in obtaining registrations for our pending or future trademark applications and might have to defend our registered trademark and pending applications against challenge by third parties. Enforcing or defending our registered and unregistered trademarks might result in significant litigation costs and damages, including the inability to continue using certain trademarks.
The laws of foreign countries in which we do business or contemplate doing business in the future may not recognize intellectual property rights or protect them to the same extent as do the laws of the United States. Adverse determinations in a judicial or administrative proceeding could prevent us from manufacturing and selling our products or prevent us from stopping others from manufacturing and selling competing products, and thereby have a material adverse effect on our business.
Our products or processes could be subject to claims of infringement of the intellectual property of others.
Our competitors in both the United States and foreign countries, some of which have substantially greater resources and have made substantial investments in competing technologies, as well as other third parties, may have applied for or obtained, or may in the future apply for and obtain, patents that will prevent, limit or otherwise interfere with our ability to make and sell our existing and planned products. In the contact lens industry, CooperVision, its competitors and other third parties hold patents covering contact lens designs, materials, processes and business methods. Claims that our products, business methods or processes infringe upon the proprietary rights of others often are not asserted until after commencement of commercial sales of products incorporating our technology.
Significant litigation regarding intellectual property rights exists in our industries. For example, CooperVision in the past faced significant patent litigation over its silicone hydrogel contact lens products. Third parties have made, and may make in the future, claims of infringement against us or our contract manufacturers in connection with the use of our technology. Any claims, even those without merit, could:
•be expensive and time consuming to defend;
•cause us to cease making, licensing or selling products that incorporate the challenged intellectual property;
•require us to redesign or re-engineer our products, if feasible;
•divert management's attention and resources; or
•require us to enter into royalty or licensing agreements in order to obtain the right to use a necessary product, component or process.
24

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
We cannot be certain of the outcome of any litigation. A successful claim of infringement against us or our contract manufacturers in connection with the use of our technology, in particular if we are unable to manufacture or sell any of our planned products in any major market, could adversely affect our business. Any royalty or licensing agreement, if required, may not be available to us on acceptable terms or at all. Our failure to obtain the necessary licenses or other rights could prevent the sale, manufacture, or distribution of some of our products and, therefore, could have a material adverse effect on our business.
We could experience losses from product liability claims or legal claims relating to our service offerings, including such claims and other losses resulting from sales of counterfeit and other infringing products.
We face an inherent risk of exposure to product liability claims in the event that the use of our products results in personal injury. We also face the risk that defects in the design or manufacture of our products or sales of counterfeit or other infringing products might necessitate a product recall and other actions by manufacturers, distributors or retailers in order to safeguard the health of consumers and protect the integrity of the subject brand. Additionally, we face the inherent risk of exposure to legal claims, including negligence, relating to our provision of certain service offerings, including the accuracy and quality of our genomic services, fertility cryopreservation, fertility donor gamete supply, and stem cell storage services. These risks may be heightened due to our direct-to-consumer marketing efforts for some of our products and services (e.g., stem cell storage and Paragard IUDs). Consumers may halt or delay purchases of a product or service that is the subject of a claim or recall or has been counterfeited. We handle some risk with third-party carrier policies that are subject to deductibles and limitations. These insurance policies may become more expensive (or not be available) for new risks we may assume when we acquire new businesses. We cannot be assured that we will not experience material losses due to product liability claims or recalls, legal claims relating to our service offerings, or a decline in sales resulting from sales of counterfeit or other infringing products, in the future.
If our products or services are not accepted by the market, we will not be able to sustain or expand our business.
Certain of our proposed products or services have not yet been clinically tested or commercially introduced, and some of our existing products or services are marketed and sold on the basis of potential future medical or therapeutic value (assuming technology advances), and we cannot be sure that any of them will achieve market acceptance or generate revenues or operating profits. The development of a market for our products or services may be influenced by many factors, some of which are out of our control, including:
•acceptance of our products or services by eye care or other health care practitioners;
•the cost competitiveness of our products and services;
•consumer reluctance to try and use a new product or service;
•regulatory and legislative requirements;
•adequate coverage and reimbursement by third-party payors;
•lack of scientific advancements to validate the medical value of certain products or services, such as stored cord blood or cord tissue (or scientific advancements in other medical approaches that reduce or eliminate the value of such products or services); and
•the earlier release of competitive products or services, such as new silicone hydrogel products or contraceptive technologies, into the market by our competitors; and the emergence of newer and more competitive products or services.
We operate in the highly competitive health care industry, and we cannot be assured that we will be able to compete successfully.
Each of our businesses operates within a highly competitive environment. In our soft contact lens business, CooperVision faces intense competition from competitors' products, in particular silicone hydrogel contact lenses, and may face increasing competition as other new products enter the market. Our largest competitors in the contact lens business, Johnson & Johnson Vision Care, Inc., Alcon Inc. and Bausch Health Companies Inc. may have substantially greater financial resources, larger research and development budgets, larger sales forces, greater market penetration and/or larger manufacturing volumes than CooperVision. They offer competitive products and differentiated materials, plus a variety of other eye care products including lens care products and ophthalmic pharmaceuticals, which may give them a competitive advantage in marketing their lenses. The market for contact lenses is intensely competitive and is characterized by declining sales volumes for older product lines and growing demand for silicone hydrogel-based products. Our ability to respond to these competitive pressures will depend on our ability to decrease our costs and maintain gross margins and operating results and to introduce new products successfully, on a timely basis in the Americas, EMEA and Asia Pacific,
25

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
and to achieve manufacturing efficiencies and sufficient manufacturing capacity and capabilities for such products. Any significant decrease in our costs per lens will depend, in part, on our ability to increase sales volume and production capabilities and our ability to secure adequate supply of materials used in production at reasonable costs. Our failure to respond to competitive pressures in a timely manner could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
To a lesser extent, CooperVision also competes with manufacturers of eyeglasses and providers of other forms of vision correction including ophthalmic surgery.
We cannot be assured that we will not encounter increased competition in the future, for example with increased product entries from Asia Pacific contact lens manufacturers, or that our competitors' newer contact lens products will not successfully erode CooperVision's contact lens business, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.
The contact lens industry also continues to evolve with respect to the introduction of new distribution and fulfillment models and service technologies which may conflict with CooperVision’s strategy or interfere with its customers’ relationships and loyalty. For example, more contact lenses are being fulfilled directly to the consumer by manufacturers and wholesalers via online platforms, telemedicine is gaining popularity and more vision correction prescriptions are being provided through online refractive exams rather than in office by an eye care practitioner. CooperVision’s failure to adapt to the threats posed by these new and emerging distribution models and Internet driven services may have a material adverse impact on our business.
CooperSurgical focuses on selected segments of the family and women's health care market with a diversified portfolio of products and services including fertility products and services, medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage) and contraception. Competitive factors in these segments in which CooperSurgical competes include technological and scientific advances, product quality and availability, price, customer service including response time and effective communication of product information to physicians, consumers, fertility clinics and hospitals. Competition in the medical device industry is dynamic and involves the search for technological and therapeutic innovations.
CooperSurgical competes with a number of manufacturers and service providers in its women’s family health care market areas. Some of these competitors have substantially greater financial and personnel resources and sell a broader range of products, which may give them an advantage in marketing competitive products. In addition, some of CooperSurgical’s markets, such as genomics, contraception and cord blood and cord tissue storage, are characterized by rapid technological advancement. We face the risk that demand for our products will not grow or will decline if our competitors are more successful than us at innovating in these and other areas. There is also risk that emerging technologies or technology advancements could reduce the medical value of certain of our products and services, such as cord blood and cord tissue storage, which could adversely affect our business. In recent years, CooperSurgical has also expanded direct-to-consumer products and services, which requires implementing new competitive strategies and increases the importance of customer service and consumer reputation as competitive factors.
New medical and technological developments may reduce the need for our products.
Technological developments in the vision, fertility and women’s health, may limit demand for our products and services. For example, corneal refractive surgical procedures such as Lasik surgery and the development of new pharmaceutical products may decrease the demand for our optical products. If these new advances provide a practical alternative to traditional vision correction, the demand for contact lenses and eyeglasses may materially decrease. We cannot be assured that medical advances and technological developments will not have a material adverse effect on our business.
Product innovations are important in the industry in which we operate, and we face the risk of product obsolescence if we are unable to develop new products or gain regulatory approvals or certifications or if our competitors introduce new products.
Product innovations are important in the contact lens market in which CooperVision competes and in the areas of the health care industry in which CooperSurgical competes. CooperVision, both internally and externally with third parties, invests in new product development, including the development of new silicone hydrogel-based contact lenses. While much of CooperVision’s research and development activities are performed internally, it also uses external research and development investment in collaborations and joint development with third parties. CooperSurgical has historically purchased, leveraged or licensed the technology developments of others. CooperSurgical also has invested in expanding the internal research and development function with the goal of organic growth and to complement our acquisitions strategy. Research and development time commitments, higher feasibility risk with longer term projects, greater dependence on, and reduced control over, third-party deliverables, the cost of obtaining necessary regulatory approval or certification and other costs related to product innovations can be substantial. We cannot be assured that we will successfully obtain necessary regulatory approvals, certifications or clearances for our new products or that our new
26

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
products will successfully compete in the marketplace and, as a result, justify the expense involved in their development and regulatory approval or certification. In addition, our competitors may have developed or may in the future develop new products or technologies. Failure to develop new product offerings and technological changes and to offer products that provide performance that is at least comparable to competing products could have a material adverse effect on our business.
We face risks related to environmental, social and governance matters.
We and our facilities are subject to a broad range of U.S federal, state, local and foreign environmental laws and requirements, including those governing discharges to the air and water, the handling or disposal of solid and hazardous substances and wastes, remediation of contamination associated with the release of hazardous substances at our facilities and offsite disposal locations and occupational safety and health. We have made, and will continue to make, expenditures to comply with such laws and requirements. Future events, such as changes in existing laws and regulations, or the enforcement thereof, or the discovery of contamination at our facilities, may give rise to additional compliance or remediation costs that could have a material adverse effect on our business. Such laws and requirements are constantly changing, are different in every jurisdiction and can impose substantial fines and sanctions for violations. As a manufacturer of various products, we are exposed to some risk of claims with respect to environmental matters, and we cannot be assured that material costs or liabilities will not be incurred in connection with any such claims.
We continue to evaluate the necessary steps for compliance with regulations as they are enacted. These regulations include, for example, regulations enacted in the EU such as the Registration, Evaluation, Authorization and Restriction of Chemical Substances, which requires the registration of and regulates use of certain chemicals, the Restriction on the Use of Certain Hazardous Substances in Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive, which regulates the use of certain hazardous substances in certain products our CooperSurgical division manufactures. These and similar legislation that has been or is in the process of being enacted in Japan, China and various states of the United States may require us to re-design certain products to ensure compliance with the applicable laws and regulations.
In addition, new disclosure standards and rules related to ESG matters have been adopted and may continue to be introduced in various states and other jurisdiction. For example, the European Union Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD) became effective in 2023 and applies to both EU and non-EU entities. In October 2023, California adopted new carbon and climate-related reporting requirements for large public and private companies doing business in the state. Further, the SEC adopted a final rule on the Enhancement and Standardization of Climate-Related Disclosures in 2024. International ESG disclosure standards have also been produced (and further standards will be produced) under the auspices of the International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB), which some countries (such as the UK) have indicated they may incorporate into ESG disclosure standards required of certain companies. As the nature, scope and complexity of ESG reporting, diligence and disclosure requirements expand, significant effort and expenses could be required to comply with the evolving requirements. As our disclosure obligations increase, third parties may make claims or bring litigation relating to those disclosures which may be costly.
Environmental, social and corporate governance issues, including those related to climate change and sustainability, may have an adverse effect on our business and damage our reputation.
There is an increasing focus from certain investors, customers, consumers, employees and other stakeholders concerning ESG matters. Additionally, public interest and legislative pressure related to public companies’ ESG practices continue to grow. If our ESG practices fail to meet regulatory requirements or investor, customer, consumer, employee or other stakeholders' evolving expectations and standards for responsible corporate citizenship in areas including environmental stewardship, support for local communities, Board of Director and employee diversity, human capital management, employee health and safety practices, product quality, supply chain management, corporate governance and transparency, our reputation, brand and employee retention may be negatively impacted, and our customers and suppliers may be unwilling to continue to do business with us.
Customers, consumers, investors and other stakeholders are increasingly focusing on environmental issues, including climate change, energy and water use, plastic waste and other sustainability concerns. Concern over climate change or plastics and packaging materials, in particular, may result in new or increased legal and regulatory requirements to reduce or mitigate impacts to the environment. Changing customer and consumer preferences or increased regulatory requirements may result in increased demands or requirements regarding plastics and packaging materials, including single-use and non-recyclable plastic products and packaging, other components of our products and their environmental impact on sustainability, or increased customer and consumer concerns or perceptions (whether accurate or inaccurate) regarding the effects of substances present in certain of our products. Complying with these demands or requirements could cause us to incur additional manufacturing, operating or product development costs.
27

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
If we do not adapt to or comply with new regulations, or fail to meet evolving investor, industry or stakeholder expectations and concerns regarding ESG issues, investors may reconsider their capital investment in our Company, and customers and consumers may choose to stop purchasing our products, which could have a material adverse effect on our reputation and business.
If we do not retain our key personnel and attract and retain other highly skilled employees, our business could suffer.
If we fail to recruit, develop and retain the necessary personnel, our business and our ability to obtain new customers, develop new products and provide acceptable levels of customer service could suffer. The success of our business is heavily dependent on the leadership of our key management personnel. Our success also depends on our ability to recruit, develop and retain and motivate highly skilled sales, marketing, manufacturing engineering and scientific personnel. Competition for these persons in our industry is intense, and we may not be able to successfully recruit, train or retain qualified personnel. We are experiencing increasing challenges in building and retaining our workforce in certain markets, where pressure from inflation and competition have exacerbated turnover and retention trends. Labor shortages and competition for qualified personnel could cause disruptions in our business operations.
Provisions of our governing documents and Delaware law may have anti-takeover effects.
Certain provisions of our Second Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated By-Laws may inhibit changes in control of the Company not approved by our Board of Directors. These provisions include advance notice requirements for stockholder proposals and nominations. We also have the protections of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which could have anti-takeover effects.
Risks Relating to Government Regulation of Manufacture and Sale of Our Products and Services.
Legislative or regulatory reforms in the United States, Europe or other countries may make it more difficult and costly for us to obtain regulatory clearances, approvals or certifications for our products or to manufacture, market or distribute our products after clearance or approval is obtained.
From time to time, legislation is drafted and introduced in Congress that could significantly change the statutory provisions governing the regulation of drugs and medical devices. In addition, the FDA may change its premarket clearance and approval policies for drugs and medical devices, adopt additional regulations or revise existing regulations, or take other actions, which may prevent or delay approval or clearance of our future products under development or impact our ability to modify our currently cleared products on a timely basis. For example, over the last several years, the FDA has proposed reforms to its 510(k) clearance process, and such proposals could include increased requirements for clinical data and a longer review period, or could make it more difficult for manufacturers to utilize the 510(k) clearance process for their products.
In addition, FDA regulations and guidance are often revised or reinterpreted by the FDA in ways that may significantly affect our business and our products. Any new statutes, regulations or revisions or reinterpretations of existing regulations may impose additional costs or lengthen review times of any future products or make it more difficult to obtain clearance or approval for, manufacture, market or distribute our products. We cannot determine what effect changes in regulations, statutes, legal interpretation or policies, when and if promulgated, enacted or adopted may have on our business in the future. Such changes could, among other things, require additional testing prior to obtaining clearance or approval; changes to manufacturing methods; recall, replacement or discontinuance of our products; or additional record keeping.
In addition to traditional regulatory controls on drugs and medical devices, our business could be affected by emerging laws or regulations limiting our ability to offer certain of our products and services. For example, in the United States, the reversal by the U.S. Supreme Court of Roe v. Wade has raised concerns in the fertility industry that more restrictive laws could limit access to various reproductive services. New and emerging laws may be interpreted to limit access to contraceptive technologies or cryostorage services, which could adversely affect certain aspects of CooperSurgical’s business.
In addition, the EU landscape concerning medical devices (including IVDs) has recently evolved and may be subject to further developments in 2025. A new set of two EU regulations have been adopted on April 5, 2017. On May 26, 2021, the EU MDR became applicable and replaced previous directives and established transitional provisions. The EU IVDR became applicable on May 26, 2022. However, the European institutions adopted subsequent regulations amending the EU IVDR for a gradual roll-out of the EU IVDR to prevent disruptions in the supply of IVDs. The EU IVDR fully applies since May 26, 2022, but there is a tiered system extending the grace period for many devices (depending on their risk classification) before they have to be fully compliant with the regulation. Both regulations have been adopted to establish a
28

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
uniform, transparent, predictable and sustainable regulatory framework across the EU for medical devices (including IVDs) and ensure a high level of safety and health while supporting innovation.
These modifications may have an effect on the way we intend to develop our business in the EU and EEA. For example, as a result of the transition towards the new regimes, notified body review times have lengthened, and product introductions could be delayed or canceled. Additionally, only a few notified bodies have been designated for EU IVDR certification, which could adversely affect our ability to grow our business.
Following the end of the “Brexit” transitional period, from January 1, 2021, the MHRA became the UK’s independent regulatory agency for medical devices. Post-Brexit, amendments have been made to the existing UK medical devices legislation which require medical devices to be registered with the MHRA before being placed on the Great Britain market. Manufacturers based outside of the UK need to appoint a UK Responsible Person to register devices with the MHRA. On January 9, 2024, the MHRA published a roadmap setting out its plans and timelines for towards the reform of the regulatory framework for medical devices in the UK. Regulations implementing core elements of the new framework are intended to be in place by 2025. Pending such reform of the UK regulatory framework, the government has confirmed that general medical devices compliant with the EU MDD with a valid declaration and CE marking can be placed on the Great Britain market up until the sooner of expiry of certificate or June 30, 2028. Medical devices, including custom-made devices, compliant with the EU MDR can be placed on the Great Britain market up until June 30, 2030. The rules for placing medical devices on the market in Northern Ireland, which is part of the UK, differ from those in Great Britain (England, Scotland and Wales) and continue to be based on EU law. These developments, or the perception that any related developments could occur, have had and may continue to have a material adverse effect on global economic conditions and financial markets, and our business may be impacted and the demand for our products could be depressed.
Our products are subject to reporting requirements and recalls, even after receiving regulatory clearance, approval or certification, which could harm our reputation and business.
After a drug or device is placed on the market, numerous regulatory requirements apply, including the FDA's cGMP and QSR regulations, which require manufacturers to follow, among other things, design, testing, production, control, documentation and other quality assurance procedures during the manufacturing process; labeling regulations; and adverse event reporting regulations that require us to report to FDA or similar governmental bodies in other countries if our products may have caused or contributed to a death or serious injury or malfunction in a way that would be reasonably likely to contribute to death or serious injury if the malfunction were to recur. The FDA and similar governmental bodies in other countries have the authority to require the recall of our products in the event of material deficiencies or defects in design or manufacture or in the event that a product poses an unacceptable risk to health. Manufacturers, such as CooperVision and CooperSurgical, may, under their own initiative, recall a product if a reasonable possibility of serious injury or any material deficiency in a product is found, or withdraw a product for other reasons. The FDA requires that certain medical device corrections or removals, including recalls, be reported to the FDA within ten working days of initiating the correction or removal. Recalls of any of our products may divert managerial and financial resources and have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. A recall could harm our reputation with customers and consumers which could reduce the sales of our products. In addition, the FDA or other foreign governmental agencies may implement enforcement actions in connection with a recall which could impair our product offerings and be harmful to our business and financial results.
If our manufacturing operations fail to comply with applicable regulations, our manufacturing could be delayed or disrupted, our products could be subject to recall, and sales and profitability could suffer.
Our manufacturing operations and processes are required to comply with numerous federal, state and foreign regulatory requirements, including the FDA's cGMP regulations for drugs and QSR for medical devices, which govern the procedures related to the design, testing, production processes, controls, quality assurance, labeling, packaging, storage, importing, exporting and shipping of our products. We also are subject to state requirements and licenses applicable to manufacturers of drugs and medical devices. In addition, we must engage in extensive recordkeeping and reporting and must make available our manufacturing facilities and records for periodic unscheduled inspections by governmental agencies, including the FDA, state authorities and comparable agencies (as well as audits by notified bodies) in other countries. Failure to comply with cGMP, QSR and other applicable domestic or international regulatory requirements or to respond to any adverse inspectional observations or product safety issues could result in disruption of our operations and manufacturing delays in addition to, among other things, warning letters, significant fines, injunctions, suspension of approvals, seizures, recalls or import holds of products, operating restrictions and criminal prosecutions. As a result, any failure to comply with applicable requirements could adversely affect our product sales and profitability.
On January 31, 2024, the FDA issued a final rule to amend the QSR regulations to align more closely with the International Organization for Standardization standards. Accordingly, this could impose additional or different regulatory
29

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
requirements on CooperVision and CooperSurgical that could increase the costs of compliance or otherwise create competition that may negatively affect our business.
The manufacture of drug-device combination products, such as Paragard, is complex and requires significant expertise and capital investment. We and our contract manufacturers must comply with applicable cGMP, QSR and similar foreign regulations and guidelines. Manufacturers of pharmaceutical therapeutics often encounter difficulties in production, including difficulties with production costs and yields, quality control, quality assurance testing, operator error, shortages of qualified personnel, as well as compliance with strictly enforced federal, state and foreign regulations. Furthermore, if microbial, viral or other contamination are discovered in our drug products or in the manufacturing facilities in which our drug products are made, such manufacturing facilities may need to be closed for an extended period of time to investigate and remedy the contamination. We cannot be assured that any stability or other issues relating to the manufacture of any of our drug products will not occur in the future. Additionally, our manufacturers may experience manufacturing difficulties due to resource constraints or as a result of labor disputes or unstable political environments. If our manufacturers were to encounter any of these difficulties, or otherwise fail to comply with their contractual obligations, our ability to continue marketing our drug products would be jeopardized.
Any adverse developments affecting manufacturing of our products may result in shipment delays, inventory shortages, lot failures, product withdrawals or recalls, or other interruptions in the supply of our products. We may also have to take inventory write-offs and incur other charges and expenses for products that fail to meet specifications, undertake costly remediation efforts or seek more costly manufacturing alternatives. Accordingly, failures or difficulties faced at any level of our supply chain could materially adversely affect our business and delay or impede the commercialization and marketing of any of our products and could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Our failure to comply with regulatory requirements or to receive regulatory clearance, approval or certification for our products or operations could adversely affect our business.
Our products and operations are subject to rigorous regulation by the FDA, and numerous other federal, state and foreign governmental authorities. In the United States, the FDA regulates virtually all aspects of medical device and pharmaceutical design, development, testing, manufacture, safety, labeling (including, for example, unique device identifier regulations), storage, recordkeeping, reporting, marketing, promotion, advertising and distribution, as well as product import and export. Our failure to comply with FDA regulations could lead to the imposition of administrative or judicial sanctions, including injunctions, fines, warning letters, suspensions or the loss of regulatory clearances or approvals, product recalls, termination of distribution or product seizures. In the most egregious cases, criminal sanctions or closure of our manufacturing facilities are possible.
Our medical devices and pharmaceutical products require clearance or approval by the FDA before they can be commercially distributed in the United States and may require similar approvals by foreign regulatory agencies before distribution in foreign jurisdictions. Medical devices and drug products may only be marketed for the indications for which they are approved or cleared. The process of obtaining, renewing and maintaining regulatory clearances and approvals to market product, particularly from the FDA, can be costly and time consuming. We cannot be assured that such clearances and approvals will be granted on a timely basis, if at all, and significant delays in the introduction of any new products or product enhancements may occur, which could adversely affect our competitive position and results of operations. In addition, the FDA and authorities in foreign jurisdictions may change their policies, adopt additional regulations or revise existing regulations, each of which could prevent or delay premarket approval or clearance of our products, increase the cost of compliance, impose additional regulatory requirements on us, or otherwise impact our ability to market our currently approved or cleared products.
Modifications and enhancements to medical devices require a new FDA clearance or approval if they could significantly affect its safety or effectiveness or would constitute a major change in its intended use, design or manufacture. The FDA requires every medical device manufacturer to make this determination in the first instance, but the FDA may review any manufacturer's decision. We have made modifications and enhancements to our medical devices that we do not believe require a new clearance or approval, but we cannot confirm that the FDA will agree with our decisions. If the FDA requires us to seek clearance or approval for a modification of a previously cleared product for which we have concluded that new clearances or approvals are unnecessary, we may be required to cease marketing or to recall the modified product until we obtain clearance or approval, and we may be subject to significant regulatory fines or penalties, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial results and competitive position. We also cannot assure that we will be successful in obtaining clearances or approvals for our modifications, if required.
Our efforts to promote some of our products and services via direct-to-consumer marketing initiatives may subject us to additional scrutiny by the FDA, FTC or other agencies. For example, we promote PARAGARD and cord blood and cord tissue storage directly to end consumers. Regulatory agencies may further scrutinize our practices with respect to effective communication of risk information, benefits or claims with respect to such products.
30

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Any failure to comply with ongoing regulatory requirements may significantly and adversely affect our ability to commercialize and generate revenue from our products and product candidates. If regulatory sanctions are applied or if regulatory approval is withdrawn, the value of our Company and our operating results may be adversely affected.
The FDA’s and other regulatory authorities’ policies may change and additional government regulations may be enacted that could prevent, limit or delay regulatory approval of our product candidates. If we are slow or unable to adapt to changes in existing requirements or the adoption of new requirements or policies, or if we are not able to maintain regulatory compliance, we may be subject to enforcement action and we may not achieve or sustain profitability, which would adversely affect our business. We also cannot predict the likelihood, nature or extent of government regulation that may arise from future legislation or administrative or executive action, either in the United States or abroad.
Subject to transitional provisions and in order to sell our products in the EU, our products must respectively comply with general safety and performance requirements of the EU MDR and the EU IVDR. Compliance with these requirements is a prerequisite to be able to affix the European Conformity (CE) mark to our products, without which they cannot be sold or marketed in the EU. All medical devices placed on the market in the EU must meet the general safety and performance requirements laid down in the Annexes to the EU MDR and EU IVDR including that a medical device must be designed and manufactured in such a way that, during normal conditions of use, it is suitable for its intended purpose. Medical devices must be safe and effective and must not compromise the clinical condition or safety of patients, or the safety and health of users and, where applicable, other persons, provided that any risks which may be associated with their use constitute acceptable risks when weighed against the benefits to the patient and are compatible with a high level of protection of health and safety, taking into account the generally acknowledged state of the art. To demonstrate compliance with the general safety and performance requirements we must undergo a conformity assessment procedure, which varies according to the type of medical device and its (risk) classification. Except for low-risk medical devices (Class I) or general IVDs (Class A), where the manufacturer can self-assess the conformity of its products with the general safety and performance requirements (except for any parts which relate to sterility, metrology or reuse aspects of a medical device), a conformity assessment procedure requires the intervention of a notified body. Notified bodies are independent organizations designated by EU member states to assess the conformity of devices before being placed on the market. A notified body would typically audit and examine a product’s technical dossiers and the manufacturer’s quality system (notified body must presume that quality systems which implement the relevant harmonized standards—ISO 13485:2016 for Quality Management Systems—conform to these requirements). If satisfied that the relevant product conforms to the general safety and performance requirements, the notified body issues a CE certificate, which the manufacturer uses as a basis for its declaration of conformity. The manufacturer may then apply the CE mark to the device, which allows the device to be placed on the market throughout the EU. If we fail to remain in compliance with applicable EU laws, directives or regulations, we would be unable to continue to affix the CE mark to our products, which would prevent us from selling them within the EU and EEA.
In the EU, regulatory authorities have the power to carry out announced and, if necessary, unannounced inspections of companies, as well as suppliers and/or sub-contractors and, where necessary, the facilities of professional users. Failure to comply with regulatory requirements (as applicable) could require time and resources to respond to the regulatory authorities’ observations and to implement corrective and preventive actions, as appropriate. Regulatory authorities have broad compliance and enforcement powers and if such issues cannot be resolved to their satisfaction can take a variety of actions, including untitled or warning letters, fines, consent decrees, injunctions, or civil or criminal penalties.
The EU regulatory landscape concerning medical devices (including IVDs) is continuously evolving and the new requirements may have a significant effect on the way we conduct our business in the EU and the EEA. Following Brexit, the UK regulatory landscape concerning medical devices (including IVDs) is evolving and may have a significant effect on the way we conduct our business in the UK. See Risk Factors – “Legislative or regulatory reforms in the United States or Europe may make it more difficult and costly for us to obtain regulatory clearances, approvals or certifications for our products or to manufacture, market or distribute our products after clearance or approval is obtained”.
Development and marketing of our products are subject to strict governmental regulation by foreign regulatory agencies, and failure to receive, or delay in receiving, foreign qualifications or certifications could have a material adverse effect on our business.
In many of the foreign countries in which we market our products, we are subject to regulations affecting, among other things, product standards, packaging requirements, labeling requirements, import restrictions, tariff regulations, the reporting of certain payments to health care practitioners in certain markets (for example, the French anti-gift legislation), duties and tax requirements. Many of the regulations applicable to our devices and products in such countries are similar to those of the FDA.
31

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
The advertising and promotion of medical devices is subject to some general principles set forth in the EU legislation. Directive 2006/114/EC concerning misleading and comparative advertising and Directive 2005/29/EC on unfair commercial practices, while not specific to the advertising of medical devices, apply to the advertising thereof and contain general rules, for example, requiring that advertisements be evidenced, balanced and not misleading. Specific requirements are defined at a national level. EU member states’ laws related to the advertising and promotion of medical devices, which vary between jurisdictions, may limit or restrict the advertising and promotion of products to the general public and may impose limitations on promotional activities with healthcare professionals.
In many countries, the national health or social security organizations require our products to be qualified before they can be marketed with the benefit of reimbursement eligibility. To date, we have not experienced difficulty in complying with these regulations. However, our failure to receive, or delays in the receipt of, relevant foreign qualifications could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
Increased regulatory scrutiny of genetic testing may adversely affect our business through increased costs and risks associated with gaining marketing approvals or certifications and potential impact on demand for our genetic testing services.
In the United States, in vitro diagnostic devices (IVDs) are a type of medical device that can be used in the diagnosis or detection of diseases or other conditions. The FDA considers laboratory developed tests (LDTs) to be a subset of IVDs that are designed, manufactured, and used within a single laboratory. Similar tests are also known as In-House Tests (IH-Tests) in the EU and LDTs have historically been subject to enforcement discretion by the FDA and were not previously regulated under the 98/79EC in-vitro diagnostic directive (IVDD) of the EU. On May 6, 2024, the FDA published a final rule on the regulation LDTs, making explicit that LDTs are medical devices under the FDCA. In addition, the FDA is finalizing a policy under which the FDA will provide greater oversight of IVDs offered as LDTs through a phaseout of its general enforcement discretion approach over the course of four years, as well as targeted enforcement discretion policies for certain categories of IVDs manufactured by laboratories.
We offer certain genetic testing services to help identify the likelihood of pregnancy as well as identify possible disorders or diseases of a child prior to birth, and we have historically marketed these tests as LDTs in the United States. As a result, our tests may now be subject to the FDA’s enforcement of its medical device regulations and the applicable FDCA provisions, subject to the four year phase-out of enforcement discretion beginning in May of 2025. Compliance with the new requirements may require additional analytical or clinical studies or other actions in order to continue marketing our tests during the phase-out period, which could increase costs and expenses or otherwise negatively affect our business. The FDA LDT regulation is currently subject to legislative challenges which may result in less stringent requirements or a decrease in FDA enforcement of LDT requirements. Therefore, the costs to comply with the FDA LDT regulation and its impact on our business is difficult to predict.
Similarly, in the EU, the regulatory landscape has evolved to include the definition of an IH-Test as is an IVD that is developed and produced by a laboratory on a non-industrial scale and is provided to health institutions in accordance with Article 5 of the EU IVDR. Under such circumstances, many IH-Tests may continue to be exempt from regulation indefinitely or until 2030 in circumstances where commercially available CE marked options exist. Our genetic tests may be subject to the full application of the EU IVDR with respect to some or all of our existing, as well as future, tests if our tests do not qualify for an IH-Test exemption. We may be required to expend additional time and resources to comply with the requirements of the EU IVDR, resulting in additional expenses for offering our current and any future tests as well as possibly delaying or suspending development or commercialization of such tests.
We expect that new proposals or legislative changes may be introduced from time to time both in the U.S. and in foreign countries. Any new FDA enforcement policies affecting LDTs or regulations such as the EU IVDR is likely to result in increased regulatory burden on our ability to continue marketing our genetic products and to develop and introduce new products in the future, which could adversely affect our business.
If we fail to comply with applicable federal, state, local and foreign laboratory licensing requirements, we could lose the ability to perform our genetic tests or experience disruptions to our business.
We are subject to the CLIA, a federal law regulating clinical laboratories that perform testing on specimens derived from humans for the purpose of providing information for the diagnosis, prevention or treatment of disease. Our clinical laboratories must be certified under CLIA and ISO 15189 in order for us to perform testing on human specimens. In addition, our proprietary tests must also be recognized as part of our accredited programs under CLIA so that we can offer them in our laboratory. CLIA is intended to ensure the quality and reliability of clinical laboratories in the United States by mandating specific standards in the areas of personnel qualifications, administration, and participation in proficiency testing, patient test management, quality control, quality assurance and inspections. The law also requires us to maintain a state laboratory license to conduct testing in that state. In addition, we are subject to the UK Human Fertilization &
32

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Embryology Association (HFEA) regulating IVF. Our laboratories are located in Japan, the United Kingdom and United States, and we must maintain the requisite licenses in each jurisdiction.
Any sanction imposed under CLIA, its implementing regulations, or state or foreign laws or regulations governing licensure, or our failure to renew a CLIA certificate, or a state or foreign license or accreditation, could have a material and adverse effect on our diagnostic testing business, operating results and financial condition. Three federal agencies are responsible for administering the CLIA program in the United States: the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and the FDA. The CMS in particular has the authority to impose a wide range of sanctions, including revocation of CLIA certification along with a bar on the ownership or operation of a CLIA-certified laboratory by any owners or operators of the deficient laboratory. If we were to lose our CLIA certification or required state or foreign licensure, we would not be able to operate our clinical laboratory and conduct our tests, worldwide or in particular jurisdictions, which would adversely impact our diagnostic testing business, operating results, and financial condition.
Our HCT/P products are subject to extensive government regulation and our failure to comply with these requirements could cause our business to suffer.
In the United States, we provide donor egg and sperm for fertility treatments, in addition to fertility cryopreservation services and newborn stem cell storage (cord blood and cord tissue). Donated reproductive tissues, including eggs and sperm, as well as cord blood and cord tissue, are regulated to by the FDA as HCT/Ps. In the United States, we are marketing these HCT/Ps pursuant to Section 361 of the PHSA and 21 C.F.R. Part 1271 of FDA’s regulations. Products subject to regulation as “361 HCT/Ps” are not currently required to obtain marketing authorizations, so long as they meet certain criteria set forth in FDA regulations. However, HCT/Ps regulated as 361 HCT/Ps are currently subject to requirements relating to registering facilities and listing products with the FDA, as well as stringent requirements relating to processing, storing, labeling and distributing HCT/Ps, including, screening and testing for tissue donor eligibility, providing required labeling information, record keeping and adverse event reporting. If we fail to comply with these requirements, we could be subject to FDA allegations of noncompliance or enforcement action, including, for example, warning letters, fines, injunctions, product recalls or seizures, and, in the most serious cases, criminal penalties. To be regulated as 361 HCT/Ps, these products must meet the FDA’s criteria to be considered “minimally manipulated” and intended for “homologous use,” among other requirements. HCT/Ps that do not meet the criteria to be considered 361 HCT/Ps are subject to the FDA’s regulatory requirements applicable to medical devices, biologics or drugs, including, importantly, the requirement for premarket review and approval or clearance prior to marketing.
We believe our HCT/Ps are regulated solely under Section 361 of the PHSA, and therefore, we have not sought or obtained 510(k) clearance, PMA approval, or licensure through a Biologics License Application (BLA) for such HCT/Ps. However, the FDA could disagree with our determination that these human tissue products are 361 HCT/Ps and could determine that these products are biologics requiring a BLA or medical devices requiring 510(k) clearance or PMA approval, and could require that we cease marketing such products and/or recall them pending appropriate clearance, approval or licensure from the FDA, which would adversely affect our business.
In addition, the FDA may in the future modify the scope of its enforcement discretion with respect to 361 HCT/Ps or change its position on which current or future products qualify as 361 HCT/Ps, or determine that some or all of our HCT/P products may not be lawfully marketed without a marketing authorization. Any regulatory changes could have adverse consequences for us and make it more difficult or expensive for us to conduct our business by requiring pre-market clearance or approval and compliance with additional post-market regulatory requirements with respect to those products.
Disruptions at the FDA and other government agencies or notified bodies caused by funding shortages or global health concerns could hinder their ability to hire, retain or deploy key leadership and other personnel, or otherwise prevent new or modified products from being developed, cleared or approved or commercialized in a timely manner or at all, which could negatively impact our business.
The ability of the FDA, foreign agencies and notified bodies to review and clear, approve or certify new products can be affected by a variety of factors, including government budget and funding levels, statutory, regulatory, and policy changes, the FDA’s, foreign agencies’ and notified bodies’ ability to hire and retain key personnel and accept the payment of user fees, and other events that may otherwise affect the FDA’s, foreign agencies’ and notified bodies’ ability to perform routine functions. Average review times at the FDA, foreign agencies and notified bodies have fluctuated in recent years as a result. In addition, government funding of other government agencies that fund research and development activities is subject to the political process, which is inherently fluid and unpredictable. Disruptions at the FDA, foreign agencies and notified bodies and other agencies may also slow the time necessary for new drugs and medical devices or modifications to cleared or approved drugs and medical devices to be reviewed, approved and/or certified by necessary government agencies or notified bodies, which would adversely affect our business. For example, over the last several years, the United
33

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
States government has shut down several times and certain regulatory agencies, such as the FDA, have had to furlough critical employees and stop critical activities.
In the EU, notified bodies must be officially designated to certify products and services in accordance with the EU MDR and EU IVDR. Their designation process, which is significantly stricter under the new Regulations, has experienced considerable delays. Despite a recent increase in designations, the current number of notified bodies designated under the new Regulations remains significantly lower than the number of notified bodies designated under the previous regimes. The current designated notified bodies are, therefore, facing a backlog of requests, and review times have lengthened. This situation may impact the ability of our notified body to timely review and process our regulatory submissions and perform its audits.
Ethical, legal and social concerns related to the use of genetic information, sperm and egg selection services and stem cells could reduce demand for our service offerings.
Genetic testing, sperm and egg selection services and the use of stem cells have raised ethical, legal and social issues regarding privacy and the appropriate uses of information related to these services. Government authorities could, for social or other purposes, limit or regulate the use of genetic information or genetic testing or prohibit testing for genetic predisposition to certain conditions, particularly for those that have no known cure. They also could limit, regulate or prohibit (1) sperm and egg selection services or (2) the use of stem cells. Ethical, legal or social concerns may lead patients to refuse to use, or physicians to be reluctant to order or recommend, genetic tests, sperm and egg selection services and stem cell storage services even if permissible. These and other ethical, legal and social concerns may limit market acceptance and adoption of our service offerings or reduce the potential markets for our service offerings, either of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
The costs of complying with the requirements of federal, state and foreign laws pertaining to the privacy and security of personal information, including health related information and the potential liability associated with failure to do so could materially adversely affect our business.
Numerous laws and regulations govern the collection, dissemination, use, privacy, confidentiality, security, availability and integrity of personally identifiable information (PII), including protected health information (PHI). We collect and process PII in multiple ways in our various business lines and are subject to risk associated with compliance with many of these laws and regulations. Some of our businesses expose us to increasingly stringent regulations for handling personal information (where, for example, we collect or process PII deemed to be sensitive by regulatory authorities, such as PHI).
Under U.S. law, HIPAA establishes national privacy and security standards for protection of PHI by covered entities and the business associates with whom such entities contract for services. HIPAA requires both covered entities and business associates to develop and maintain policies and procedures for PHI that is used or disclosed, and to adopt administrative, physical and technical safeguards to protect PHI. Mandatory penalties for HIPAA violations can be significant. A single breach incident can result in violations of multiple standards. If a person knowingly or intentionally obtains or discloses PHI in violation of HIPAA requirements, criminal penalties may also be imposed.
We maintain technical, organizational and contractual safeguards that we believe are reasonable and appropriate to protect the privacy and security of PHI and other personally identifiable information consistent with applicable laws and our contractual obligations; however, we may not be able to prevent incidences of inappropriate use or unauthorized access to PHI by our employees, contractors or external factors, despite the safeguards. Any such breaches of our systems or those of our vendors, customers or other third parties could result in exposure to liability under federal and state laws and/or under our contractual arrangements and could adversely impact our business.
We are also subject to various other laws in the United States such as Section 5(a) of the Federal Trade Commission Act, which requires a company’s data security measures to be reasonable and appropriate in light of the sensitivity and volume of consumer information it holds, the size and complexity of its business, and the cost of available tools to improve security and reduce vulnerabilities and the CCPA, which gives California residents certain rights to access and delete their personal information, opt out of certain personal information sharing, and receive detailed information about how their personal information is used. The CCPA provides for civil penalties for violations, as well as a private right of action for data breaches that has increased the likelihood of, and risks associated with data breach litigation. Similar laws have been enacted in other states and proposed at the federal level, and such laws may have potentially conflicting requirements that make compliance challenging.
We are also subject to laws and regulations in countries other than United States covering data privacy and the protection of health-related and other personal information. EU and EEA member states and other jurisdictions have adopted data protection laws and regulations, which impose significant compliance obligations. For example, the GDPR imposes stringent operational requirements for processors and controllers of personal data in the context of an establishment in the
34

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
EEA or the processing of personal data of individuals within the EEA and increases the scrutiny of transfer of personal data from the EEA. Following the UK's withdrawal from the EEA and the EU, and the expiry of the transition period, companies will have to comply with the GDPR and the GDPR as incorporated into the UK national law (the UK GDPR). In addition, countries of the EEA may impose further obligations relating to the processing of genetic, biometric or health data, which could further add to our compliance costs and limit how we process this information. Some of the personal data we process in respect of clinical trial participants is special category or sensitive personal data under the GDPR, and subject to additional compliance obligations and to local law derogations. We may be subject to diverging requirements under EU member state laws and UK law. We are also subject to China's Personal Information Protection Law (PIPL), which imposes requirements regarding processing PII, data localization and cross-border transfers of PII, as well as a number of other laws in the Asia Pacific area. As these laws develop, we may need to make operational changes to adapt to these diverging rules, which could increase our costs and adversely affect our business.
Compliance with U.S. and foreign privacy and security laws, rules and regulations could require us to take on more onerous obligations in our contracts, require us to engage in costly compliance exercises, restrict our ability to collect, use and disclose data, or in some cases, impact our or our partners’ or suppliers’ ability to operate in certain jurisdictions. Each of these constantly evolving laws can be subject to varying interpretations. Any failure or perceived failure by us to comply with privacy or security laws, policies, legal obligations or industry standards or any security incident that results in the unauthorized release or transfer of PII may result in governmental enforcement actions and investigations including by European Data Protection Supervisory Authorities, fines and penalties, litigation, orders to cease or change our data processing activities, enforcement notices, assessment notices for a compulsory audit and/or civil claims (including class actions), adverse publicity and reputational damage. Such failures could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and operations. If the third parties we work with violate applicable laws, contractual obligations or suffer a security breach, such violations may also put us in breach of our obligations under privacy laws and regulations and could in turn have a material adverse effect on our business.
When we acquire companies or business that engage in personal data processing, we may become subject to additional regulation or scrutiny, particularly if such activity is different in nature from what we have done in the past. For example, with the recent addition of cord blood and cord tissue storage (and other cryostorage) businesses, we interact directly with our customers and collect and maintain personal information regarding our customers and donors. Acquisitions like this could subject us to additional regulatory and consumer liability risk and the cost of analyzing and integrating new privacy compliance programs.
Changes in legislation and government regulation of the health care industry both in the United States and internationally, as well as third-party payors' efforts to control the costs of health care could materially adversely affect our business.
The ACA made extensive changes to the delivery of health care in the United States. Among the provisions of the ACA, of greatest importance to the medical device industry and pharmaceutical industry are the following:
•Establishment of the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute to oversee, identify priorities in, and conduct comparative clinical effectiveness research, along with funding for such research;
•Payment system reforms including a national pilot program on payment bundling to encourage hospitals, physicians and other providers to improve the coordination, quality and efficiency of certain health care services through bundled payment models;
•Establishment of a Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation at CMS to test innovative payment and service delivery models to lower Medicare and Medicaid spending; and
•An increase in the statutory minimum rebates a manufacturer must pay under the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program to 23.1% and 13% of the average manufacturer price for most branded and generic drugs, respectively.
These measures could result in decreased net revenues or increased expenses from our fertility, office and surgical portfolios and decrease potential returns from our development efforts.
Other legislative changes which impact the medical device and pharmaceutical industry have been proposed and adopted since the ACA was enacted, including, the Budget Control Act of 2011, which, among other things, included aggregate reductions to Medicare payments to providers and the Medicare Access and CHIP Reauthorization Act of 2015, which, among other things, replaced and changed the formula by which Medicare made annual payment adjustments to physicians and the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, which eliminated the statutory Medicaid drug rebate cap.
In foreign countries where we market our products, recent healthcare reform has taken place as well. For instance, in December 2021, the EU Regulation No 2021/2282 on Health Technology Assessment (HTA) amending Directive
35

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
2011/24/EU was adopted. This Regulation intends to boost cooperation among EU member states in assessing health technologies, including certain high-risk medical devices, and provide the basis for cooperation at the EU level for joint clinical assessments in these areas. It will permit EU member states to use common HTA tools, methodologies, and procedures across the EU, working together in four main areas, including joint clinical assessment of the innovative health technologies with the highest potential impact for patients, joint scientific consultations whereby developers can seek advice from HTA authorities, identification of emerging health technologies to identify promising technologies early, and continuing voluntary cooperation in other areas. Individual EU member states will continue to be responsible for assessing non-clinical (e.g., economic, social, ethical) aspects of health technologies, and making decisions on pricing and reimbursement.
We expect that additional state, federal and foreign health care reform measures will be adopted in the future, including those initiatives affecting coverage and reimbursement for our products, any of which could limit the amounts that federal state and foreign governments will pay for health care products and services, which could adversely affect the growth of the market for our products or demand for our products, or result in additional pricing pressures. Also, any adoption of health care reform proposals on a state-by-state basis could require us to develop state-specific marketing and sales approaches. We cannot predict the effect such reforms or the prospect of their enactment may have on our business.
In addition, third-party payors, whether governmental or commercial, whether inside the United States or abroad, increasingly attempt to contain or reduce the costs of health care. These cost-control methods include prospective payment systems, capitated rates, group purchasing, redesign of benefits, requiring pre-authorizations or second opinions prior to certain medical procedures, encouragement of healthier lifestyles and exploration of more cost-effective methods of delivering health care. Although cost controls or other requirements imposed by third-party payors have not historically had a significant effect on contact lens prices or distribution practices, this could change in the future and could adversely affect our business.
We may enroll as in-network providers and suppliers with certain payors. Although, becoming an in-network provider or enrolling as a supplier means that we have agreed with these payors to provide certain of our tests at negotiated rates, it does not obligate any physicians to order our tests or guarantee that we will receive reimbursement for our tests from these or any other payors at adequate levels. Thus, these payor relationships, or any similar relationships we may establish in the future, may not result in acceptable levels of reimbursement for our tests or meaningful increases in our physician customer base. We cannot predict whether, under what circumstances, or at what payment levels payors will cover and reimburse for our tests. If we fail to establish and maintain broad coverage and reimbursement for our tests, our ability to generate increased revenue and grow our test volume and customer base could be limited and our future prospects and our business could suffer.
Laws pertaining to health care fraud and abuse could materially adversely affect our business.
We may be subject to various federal, state and foreign laws pertaining to health care fraud and abuse, including anti-kickback, physician self-referral false claims and physician payment transparency laws and regulations. These laws may constrain the business or financial arrangements and relationships through which we conduct our operations, including our commercial laboratory operations and how we research, market, sell and distribute any products for which we obtain marketing approval. Such laws include:
•the federal Anti-Kickback Statute, which prohibits, among other things, persons or entities from knowingly and willfully soliciting, offering, receiving or providing any remuneration (including any kickback, bribe or certain rebates), directly or indirectly, overtly or covertly, in cash or in kind, in return for, either the referral of an individual or the purchase, lease, or order, or arranging for or recommending the purchase, lease, or order of any good, facility, item or service, for which payment may be made, in whole or in part, under a federal healthcare program such as Medicare and Medicaid. A person or entity does not need to have actual knowledge of the federal Anti-Kickback Statute or specific intent to violate it in order to have committed a violation;
•the federal physician self-referral prohibitions, commonly known as the Stark Law, which generally prohibit entities from billing a patient or the Medicare or Medicaid programs for certain designated health services, including clinical laboratory services, when the physician ordering the service, or any member of such physician’s immediate family, has a financial interest, such as an ownership or investment interest in or compensation arrangement with us, unless the arrangement meets an exception to the prohibition. These prohibitions apply regardless of any intent by the parties to induce or reward referrals or the reasons for the financial relationship and the referral;
•the federal false claims laws, including the civil False Claims Act, and civil monetary penalties laws, which prohibit, among other things, individuals or entities from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, to the federal government, claims for payment or approval that are false or fraudulent, or knowingly making, using or
36

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
causing to be made or used, a false record or statement material to a false or fraudulent claim, or knowingly making or causing to be made a false statement to avoid, decrease or conceal an obligation to pay money to the federal government. In addition, the government may assert that a claim including items or services resulting from a violation of the federal Anti-Kickback Statute or Stark Law constitutes a false or fraudulent claim for purposes of the civil False Claims Act;
•the federal Civil Monetary Penalties Law, which, among other things, authorizes the imposition of civil monetary penalties, assessments, and exclusion against an individual or entity based on a variety of prohibited conduct, including, but not limited to, offering remuneration to a federal healthcare program beneficiary that the individual or entity knows or should know is likely to influence the beneficiary to order or receive healthcare items or services from a particular provider;
•the federal Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, which imposes criminal and civil liability for, among other things, knowingly and willfully executing, or attempting to execute, a scheme to defraud any healthcare benefit program, or knowingly and willfully falsifying, concealing or covering up a material fact or making any materially false statement, in connection with the delivery of, or payment for, healthcare benefits, items or services. Similar to the federal Anti-Kickback Statute, a person or entity does not need to have actual knowledge of the statute or specific intent to violate it in order to have committed a violation;
•the federal Physician Payments Sunshine Act, which requires certain manufacturers of drugs, devices, biologics and medical supplies for which payment is available under Medicare, Medicaid or the Children’s Health Insurance Program (with certain exceptions) to report annually to the CMS, information related to payments and other “transfers of value” made to physicians (defined to include doctors, dentists, optometrists, podiatrists and chiropractors), certain non-physician practitioners including physician assistants and nurse practitioners, and teaching hospitals, as well as ownership and investment interests held by physicians and their immediate family members; and
•analogous state and foreign laws and regulations, such as state anti-kickback and false claims laws, which may apply to sales or marketing arrangements and claims involving healthcare items or services reimbursed by non-governmental third-party payors, including private insurers and self-pay patients; some state laws that require biotechnology companies to comply with the industry’s voluntary compliance guidelines and the relevant compliance guidance promulgated by the federal government and may require drug and device manufacturers to report information related to payments and other transfers of value to physicians and other healthcare providers or marketing expenditures; some state laws that require biotechnology companies to report information on the pricing of certain drug products; and some state and local laws that require the registration of sales representatives.
In addition, federal government price reporting laws, among other things, require us to calculate and report complex pricing metrics to government programs, where such reported prices may be used in the calculation of reimbursement and/or discounts on our marketed drugs. Participation in these programs and compliance with the applicable requirements may subject us to potentially significant discounts on our products, increased infrastructure costs and potentially limit our ability to offer certain marketplace discounts.
Violations of these laws are punishable by criminal and civil sanctions, including, in some instances, exclusion from participation in federal and state health care programs, including Medicare, Medicaid, Veterans Administration health programs and TRICARE. Similarly, if the physicians or other providers or entities with whom we do business are found to be non-compliant with applicable laws, they may be subject to sanctions, which could indirectly have a negative impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations. Because of the complex and far-reaching nature of these laws, we cannot be assured that we would not be required to alter one or more of our practices to be in compliance with these laws. Any violations of these laws or regulations could result in a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, changes in these laws, regulations, or administrative or judicial interpretations, may require us to further change our business practices or subject our existing business practices to legal challenges, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.
Risks Relating to Interest and Foreign Exchange Rates, Debt and Equity
Exchange rate fluctuations and foreign currency hedges could adversely affect our financial results.
As a result of our international operations, currency exchange rate fluctuations may affect our results of operations and financial position. Our most significant currency exposures are the British pound, Euro and Japanese yen. We expect to generate an increasing portion of our revenue and incur a significant portion of our expenses in currencies other than U.S. dollars. To the extent we are unable to materially offset non-functional currency flows, exchange rate fluctuations could
37

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
have a positive or negative impact on our financial condition and results of operations. Because our consolidated financial results are reported in U.S. dollars, if we generate sales or earnings in other currencies, the translation of those results into U.S. dollars can result in a significant increase or decrease in the amount of those sales or earnings and can make it more difficult for our stockholders to understand the relative strengths or weaknesses of the underlying business on a period-over-period comparative basis. Although we may enter into foreign exchange agreements with financial institutions to reduce our net exposure to fluctuations in foreign currency values relative to our non-functional currency obligations or balances, they would not eliminate that risk entirely.
We are vulnerable to interest rate risk with respect to our debt.
We are subject to interest rate risk in connection with the issuance of variable and fixed-rate debt. In order to maintain a desired mix of fixed-rate and variable-rate debt, from time to time we may use interest rate swap agreements to fix a portion of our variable-rate debt as further described in Note 13. Financial Derivatives and Hedging of the Consolidated Financial Statements. We may not be successful in structuring such swap agreements to manage our risks effectively, which could adversely affect our business.
Our indebtedness could adversely affect our financial health and prevent us from fulfilling our debt obligations.
We have now and expect to continue to have a significant amount of indebtedness.
Our indebtedness could:
•increase our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;
•require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to payments on our indebtedness, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, research and development efforts and other general corporate purposes;
•limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;
•place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that have less debt;
•result in greater interest rate risk and volatility;
•limit our ability to borrow additional funds; and
•make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our debt, including our obligation to repay our credit facilities under certain circumstances, or refinance our indebtedness on favorable terms or at all.
Our credit facilities contain financial and other restrictive covenants that could limit our ability to engage in activities that may be in our long-term best interests. Our failure to comply with those covenants could result in an event of default which, if not cured or waived, could result in the acceleration of all of our debt, which could adversely affect our business.
Volatility in the securities markets, interest rates, and other factors could substantially increase our defined benefit plan costs.
We sponsor a defined benefit plan for certain employees in the United States. This defined benefit plan is funded with trust assets invested in a diversified portfolio of securities and other investments. Changes in interest rates, mortality rates, early retirement rates, investment returns, discount rates and the market value of plan assets can affect the funded status of our defined benefit plan and cause volatility in the net periodic benefit cost and future funding requirements of the plan. A significant increase in our obligations or future funding requirements could increase our cash requirements and adversely affect our business.
Risks Relating to Taxes
Changes in tax laws, examinations by tax authorities, and changes in our geographic composition of income could adversely affect our financial results.
We are subject to U.S. and foreign tax laws that may change. The base erosion and profit shifting (BEPS) project undertaken by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) includes Pillar Two, a global minimum tax rate of 15% that may adversely affect our provision for income taxes.
We are subject to the examination of our tax returns and other matters by tax authorities. Tax authorities could challenge our positions related to transfer pricing and intercompany transactions, including the valuation of intangible assets. Tax examinations can result in costly litigation with significant interest and penalties and ultimate settlement can take several
38

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
years. For example, we have engaged (and expect to continue to engage) with tax authorities over tax positions we have taken in connection with our acquisitions, and such examinations could cause us to incur significant expense (and adverse determinations by the tax authority could result in penalties) which could have an adverse effect on our financial results.
Our effective tax rate could fluctuate based on the geographic composition of income, which could significantly change based on our business results and acquisitions. Our effective tax rate could also fluctuate based on changes in estimates, changes in excess tax benefits from share-based compensation, changes in non-deductible expenses, and the valuation of deferred tax assets and liabilities. These fluctuations could have an adverse effect on our financial results.
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments.
None.
Item 1C. Cybersecurity.
Cybersecurity Risk Management and Strategy
We have developed and implemented a cybersecurity risk management program intended to protect the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of our information assets and communication networks and mitigate risks to our assets, data, employees and customers. Our cybersecurity risk management program includes a cybersecurity incident response plan which is regularly updated to include structured processes encompassing preparation, identification, notification, containment, analysis, eradication, recovery and follow up.
We have designed and assessed our program based on the Center for Internet Security Critical Security Controls (CIS Controls) and Safeguards. This does not imply that we meet any particular technical standards, specifications, or requirements, only that we use the CIS Controls as a guide to help us identify, assess, and manage cybersecurity risks relevant to our business.
Our cybersecurity risk management program is integrated into our overall enterprise risk management program, and shares common methodologies, reporting channels and governance processes that apply across the enterprise risk management program to other legal, compliance, strategic, operational, and financial risk areas.
Our cybersecurity risk management program includes:
•responsibility for inventory and control of enterprise and software assets, technical and administrative controls and testing of our controls and security measures;
•risk assessments designed to help identify material cybersecurity risks to our critical systems, information, products, services, and our broader enterprise IT environment;
•a security team principally responsible for managing (1) our cybersecurity risk assessment processes, (2) our security controls, and (3) our response to cybersecurity incidents;
•the use of external service providers, where appropriate, to assess, test or otherwise assist with aspects of our security controls, including monitoring and alerting;
•cybersecurity awareness training of our employees, incident response personnel, and senior management; and
•a cybersecurity incident response plan that includes procedures for responding to cybersecurity incidents.
There can be no assurance that our cybersecurity risk management program and processes, including our policies, controls or procedures, will be fully implemented, complied with or effective in protecting our systems and information.
We have not identified risks from known cybersecurity threats, including as a result of any prior cybersecurity incidents, that have materially affected us, including our operations, business strategy, results of operations, or financial condition. We face risks from cybersecurity threats that, if realized, are reasonably likely to materially affect us, including our operations, business strategy, results of operations, or financial condition. See “Risk Factors – Cybersecurity threats continue to increase in frequency and sophistication; a successful cybersecurity attack could interrupt or disrupt our information technology systems, or those of our third-party service providers, or cause the loss of confidential or protected data which could disrupt our business, force us to incur excessive costs or cause reputational harm.”
39

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Cybersecurity Governance
Our Board of Directors considers cybersecurity risk as part of its risk oversight function and has delegated oversight of cybersecurity and other information technology risks to the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee oversees management’s implementation of our cybersecurity risk management program.
The Audit Committee receives regular reports from management on our cybersecurity risks and reviews our cybersecurity program on at least an annual basis, or more frequently as necessary or advisable. In addition, the Audit Committee is informed, as necessary, regarding material cybersecurity incidents, as well as incidents with lesser impact potential.
The Audit Committee reports to the full Board of Directors regarding its activities, including those related to cybersecurity. The Board of Directors also receives an annual briefing from our Chief Information Officer, or CIO, on our cybersecurity program, including risks and priorities.
Our cybersecurity program is led by our CIO, who has over 30 years of experience in information technology. Our CIO leads a credentialed and experienced Information Security team who has primary responsibility for our overall cybersecurity risk management program and who supervises both our internal cybersecurity personnel and our retained external cybersecurity consultants. Our Enterprise Risk Leadership Team, including our Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the General Counsel, is responsible for assessing and managing our material enterprise risks, including risks from cybersecurity threats.
Our Information Security team supervises efforts to prevent, detect, mitigate, and remediate cybersecurity risks and incidents through various means, which may include briefings from internal security personnel; threat intelligence and other information obtained from governmental, public or private sources, including external consultants engaged by us; and alerts and reports produced by security tools deployed in the IT environment.
40

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 2. Properties.
The following is a summary of Cooper's principal facilities as of October 31, 2024. We generally lease our office and operations facilities but own several manufacturing and research and development facilities, including 303,872 square feet in the United Kingdom, 347,329 square feet in Costa Rica, 115,000 square feet in Puerto Rico, 493,833 square feet in New York, 80,000 square feet in Arizona and 34,453 square feet in Texas. The following table lists those properties that we lease. Our lease agreements expire at various dates through the year 2045. We believe our properties are suitable and adequate for our businesses.

Location | Approximate Leased Square Feet |  | Operations
AMERICAS |  |  |
United States: |  |  |
California | 158,626 |  |  | Executive offices; CooperVision manufacturing, research & development and administrative offices; CooperSurgical research & development and administrative offices
New York | 132,313 |  |  | CooperVision distribution and administrative offices; CooperSurgical administrative offices
New Jersey | 37,700 |  |  | CooperSurgical research and development, distribution and administrative offices
Connecticut | 271,537 |  |  | CooperSurgical manufacturing, distribution and administrative offices
Arizona | 45,000 |  |  | CooperVision manufacturing
Texas | 272,895 |  |  | CooperSurgical manufacturing and distribution
Puerto Rico | 617,650 |  |  | CooperVision manufacturing, research and development and distribution
Canada | 58,966 |  |  | CooperVision manufacturing and administrative office; CooperSurgical research & development, distribution and administrative offices
Brazil | 22,048 |  |  | CooperVision distribution and administrative office
Other Americas | 51,658 |  |  | CooperVision distribution and administrative offices; CooperSurgical research & development, distribution and administrative offices
EMEA |  |  |
United Kingdom | 364,938 |  |  | CooperVision manufacturing, distribution, research & development and administrative offices; CooperSurgical research & development, administrative offices
Hungary | 421,953 |  |  | CooperVision manufacturing and distribution
Belgium | 259,445 |  |  | CooperVision distribution
Spain | 181,145 |  |  | CooperVision distribution and administrative office; CooperSurgical administrative office
Netherlands | 279,287 |  |  | CooperVision administrative offices; CooperSurgical research & development and distribution
Other EMEA | 169,849 |  |  | CooperVision distribution and administrative offices; CooperSurgical administrative offices
ASIA PACIFIC |  |  |
Japan | 110,359 |  |  | CooperVision distribution, administrative offices; CooperSurgical laboratory/research & development
Australia | 40,139 |  |  | CooperVision marketing and distribution; CooperSurgical research & development and distribution
China | 50,663 |  |  | CooperVision distribution, and administrative office
Other Asia Pacific | 67,041 |  |  | CooperVision distribution, marketing and administrative offices; CooperSurgical marketing and administrative office

41

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 3. Legal Proceedings.
Information regarding legal proceedings is included in Note 11. Contingencies of the Consolidated Financial Statements.
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.
Not applicable.
42

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
PART II
Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.
Our common stock, par value $0.10 per share, is traded on the Nasdaq under the symbol “COO.” As of November 29, 2024, there were 133 common stockholders of record.
Dividends
In December 2023, our Board of Directors decided to end the declaration of the semiannual dividend. We paid dividends of approximately $3.0 million in fiscal 2023. Any future determination to pay dividends will be made at the discretion of our Board of Directors subject to applicable laws and will depend on, among other factors, our results of operations, financial condition, contractual restrictions and capital requirements.
Performance Graph
This performance graph shall not be deemed “soliciting material” or to be “filed” with the SEC for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or otherwise subject to the liabilities under that Section, and shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Securities Act, except as shall be expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.
The following graph compares the cumulative total return on our common stock with the cumulative total return of the Standard & Poor 500 and the Standard & Poor's Health Care Equipment Index for the five-year period ended October 31, 2024. The graph assumes that the value of the investment in Cooper and in each index was $100 on October 31, 2019, and assumes that all dividends were reinvested.
COMPARISON OF 5 YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN*
Among The Cooper Companies, Inc.,
the S&P 500 Index and the S&P Health Care Equipment Index
*$100 invested on October 31, 2019, in stock or index, including reinvestment of dividends.
Fiscal year ending October 31.
Copyright© 2024 Standard & Poor's, a division of S&P Global. All rights reserved.
Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
43

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
There was no share repurchase activity during the three-month period ended October 31, 2024.
Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities
None.
Equity Compensation Plan Information
The following table sets forth certain information as of October 31, 2024, concerning the shares of our Common Stock that may be issued under any form of award granted under our equity compensation plans in effect as of October 31, 2024:

Plan Category | Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights(1) (A) |  | Weighted-Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights(2) (B) |  | Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column A)(3) (C)
Equity compensation plans approved by shareholders | 5,240,679 |  | $75.25 |  | 8,523,044
Equity compensation plans not approved by shareholders | — |  | — |  | —
Total | 5,240,679 |  | $75.25 |  | 8,523,044

Above table has been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information
(1) Includes (i) 1,298,723 shares subject to outstanding Restricted Stock Units (RSU), (ii) 649,488 shares subject to outstanding Performance Share Units (PSU), calculated at the maximum potential payout and (iii) 3,292,468 shares subject to outstanding options. Does not include rights to purchase shares under the 2019 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "2019 ESPP" or the "ESPP"), which depend on a number of factors described in the 2019 ESPP.
(2) The weighted-average exercise price is calculated based solely on the exercise prices of outstanding options and do not reflect shares to be issued upon the vesting of RSUs and PSUs, which have no exercise price.
(3) Includes (i) 4,852,018 shares available for issuance under the 2023 Plan, (ii) 3,580,869 s hares available for issuance under the 2019 ESPP and (iii) 90,157 shares available for issuance under the 2020 Long Term Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors.
Item 6. Reserved
44

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.
Note numbers refer to “Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements” in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.
Results of Operations
In this section, we discuss the results of our operations for fiscal 2024 compared with fiscal 2023. We discuss our cash flows and current financial condition under “Capital Resources and Liquidity.” For a discussion related to fiscal 2023 compared with fiscal 2022, please refer to Item 7 of Part II, “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended October 31, 2023, which was filed with the SEC on December 8, 2023, and is available on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov and our Investor Relations website at investor.coopercos.com.
Within the tables presented, percentages are calculated based on the underlying whole-dollar amounts and, therefore, may not recalculate exactly from the rounded numbers used for disclosure purposes.
Outlook
We are optimistic about the long-term prospects for the worldwide contact lens and general health care markets, and the resilience of and growth prospects for our businesses and products. However, we face significant risks and uncertainties in our global operating environment as further described in the “Risk Factors” section in Part I, Item 1A of this filing. These risks include uncertain global and regional business, political and economic conditions, including but not limited to those associated with man-made or natural disasters, pandemic conditions, inflation, foreign exchange rate fluctuations, regulatory developments, supply chain disruptions, and escalating global trade barriers. These risks and uncertainties have adversely affected our sales, cash flow and performance in the past and could further adversely affect our future sales, cash flow and performance.
CooperVision - We compete in the worldwide contact lens market with our spherical, toric, multifocal and toric multifocal contact lenses offered in materials like silicone hydrogel Aquaform technology. We believe that there will be lower contact lens wearer dropout rates as technology improves and enhances the wearing experience through a combination of improved designs and materials and the growth of preferred modalities such as single-use and monthly wearing options. CooperVision also competes in the myopia management and specialty eye care contact lens markets with myopia management contact lenses using its ActivControl technology and with products such as orthokeratology (ortho-k) and scleral lenses. CooperVision has FDA approval for its MiSight 1 day lens, which is the first and only FDA-approved product indicated to slow the progression of myopia in children with treatment initiated between the ages of 8-12. Further, CooperVision has Chinese NMPA approval for its MiSight 1 day lens for use in China. CooperVision is focused on greater worldwide market penetration using recently introduced products, and we continue to expand our presence in existing and emerging markets, including through acquisitions.
Our ability to compete successfully with a full range of silicone hydrogel products is an important factor to achieving our desired future levels of sales growth and profitability. CooperVision manufactures and markets a wide variety of silicone hydrogel contact lenses. Our single-use silicone hydrogel product franchises, clariti, MyDay and MyDay Energys remain a focus as we expect increasing demand for these products, as well as future single-use products, as the global contact lens market continues to shift to this modality. Outside of single-use, the Biofinity and Avaira Vitality product families comprise our focus in the FRP, or frequent replacement product, market which encompasses the monthly and two-week modalities. Included in this segment are unique products such as Biofinity Energys, which helps individuals with digital eye fatigue.
CooperSurgical - Our CooperSurgical business competes in the fertility and women's health care market through its diversified portfolio of products and services, including fertility products and services, medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage) and contraception. CooperSurgical has established its market presence and distribution system by developing products and acquiring companies, products and services that complement its business model.
Competitive factors in the segments in which CooperSurgical competes include technological and scientific advances, product quality and availability, price and customer service (including response time and effective communication of product information to physicians, consumers, fertility clinics and hospitals).
45

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Net Sales
CooperVision Net Sales
The contact lens market has two major product categories:
•Toric and multifocal lenses including lenses that, in addition to correcting near- and farsightedness, address more complex visual defects such as astigmatism and presbyopia by adding optical properties of cylinder and axis, which correct for irregularities in the shape of the cornea; and
•Spherical lenses, including lenses that correct near- and farsightedness uncomplicated by more complex visual defects, myopia management lenses, which slow the progression of and correct myopia in age-appropriate children, and other specialty lenses.
CooperVision Net Sales by Category
46

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

($ in millions) | 2024 |  |  |  | 2023 |  |  |  | 2024 vs 2023 % Change
Toric and multifocal | $ | 1,257.2 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,134.4 |  |  |  |  | 11 | %
Sphere, other | 1,352.2 |  |  |  |  | 1,289.3 |  |  |  |  | 5 | %
| $ | 2,609.4 |  |  |  |  | $ | 2,423.7 |  |  |  |  | 8 | %

In the fiscal year ended October 31, 2024, the growth experienced across all categories was partially offset by unfavorable foreign exchange rate fluctuations, which approximated $14.6 million.
•Toric and multifocal grew primarily through the success of MyDay and Biofinity.
•Sphere, other grew primarily through MyDay, MiSight and Biofinity.
•"Other" products represented approximately 1% of net sales in fiscal 2024 and 2023.
CooperVision Net Sales by Geography
CooperVision competes in the worldwide soft contact lens market and services in three primary regions: the Americas, EMEA and Asia Pacific.

($ in millions) |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
Americas |  | $ | 1,067.3 |  |  | $ | 991.3 |  |  | 8 | %
EMEA |  | 988.3 |  |  | 891.6 |  |  | 11 | %
Asia Pacific |  | 553.8 |  |  | 540.8 |  |  | 2 | %
|  | $ | 2,609.4 |  |  | $ | 2,423.7 |  |  | 8 | %

CooperVision's growth in net sales across all regions was primarily attributable to increased sales of silicone hydrogel contact lenses. Refer to CooperVision Net Sales by Category above for further discussion.
CooperSurgical Net Sales
CooperSurgical supplies the fertility and women's health care market with a diversified portfolio of products and services in two categories:
•Office and surgical offerings include products that facilitate surgical and non-surgical procedures that are commonly performed primarily by obstetricians and gynecologists in hospitals, surgery centers, and medical offices. This includes medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage), and contraception.
•Fertility offerings include highly specialized products and services that target the IVF process, including diagnostics testing with a goal to make fertility treatment safer, more efficient and convenient. This includes fertility consumables and equipment, donor gamete services, and genomic services (including genetic testing).
47

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
CooperSurgical Net Sales by Category

($ in millions) |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
Office and surgical |  | $ | 774.7 |  |  | $ | 689.5 |  |  |  | 12 | %
Fertility |  | 511.3 |  |  | 480.0 |  |  |  | 7 | %
|  | $ | 1,286.0 |  |  | $ | 1,169.5 |  |  |  | 10 | %

In the fiscal year ended October 31, 2024, office and surgical net sales increased primarily due to the addition of Cook Medical on November 1, 2023. Fertility net sales increased due to an increase in revenue from consumable products and genetic testing.
The above growth experienced across all categories was partially offset by unfavorable foreign exchange rate fluctuations, which approximated $9.5 million.
Gross Margin
Consolidated gross margin was relatively flat at 67% in fiscal 2024 compared to 66% in fiscal 2023.
Selling, General and Administrative (SGA) Expenses

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2023 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
CooperVision | $ | 910.7 |  |  | 35 | % |  | $ | 871.1 |  |  | 36 | % |  | 5 | %
CooperSurgical | 534.2 |  |  | 42 | % |  | 559.4 |  |  | 48 | % |  | (5) | %
Corporate | 88.8 |  |  | — |  |  | 70.7 |  |  | — |  |  | 26 | %
| $ | 1,533.7 |  |  | 39 | % |  | $ | 1,501.2 |  |  | 42 | % |  | 2 | %

CooperVision's SGA expenses increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023 primarily due to a $31.8 million release of contingent consideration liability associated with SightGlass Vision's regulatory approval milestone in fiscal 2023 and increased selling activities in fiscal 2024.
48

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
CooperSurgical's SGA expenses decreased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023 primarily due to the payment of a $45.0 million termination fee under an asset purchase agreement related to Cook Medical’s reproductive health business in fiscal 2023, partially offset by an increase in selling activities and distribution costs.
Corporate SGA expenses increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023 primarily due to share-based compensation related expenses and corporate support functions.
Research and Development (R&D) Expenses

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2023 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
CooperVision | $ | 82.9 |  |  | 3 | % |  | $ | 73.4 |  |  | 3 | % |  | 13 | %
CooperSurgical | 72.2 |  |  | 6 | % |  | 64.0 |  |  | 5 | % |  | 13 | %
| $ | 155.1 |  |  | 4 | % |  | $ | 137.4 |  |  | 4 | % |  | 13 | %

Coop erVision's R&D expenses increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023 primarily due to myopia management programs and R&D projects. CooperVision's R&D activities are primarily focused on the development of contact lenses, manufacturing technology and process enhancements.
CooperSurgical's R&D expenses increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023 mainly due to an increase in R&D project spend. CooperSurgical's R&D activities are focused on developing and refining diagnostic and therapeutic products including medical interventions, surgical devices and fertility solutions.
Amortization Expense

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2023 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
CooperVision | $ | 28.2 |  |  | 1 | % |  | $ | 32.9 |  |  | 1 | % |  | (14) | %
CooperSurgical | 173.0 |  |  | 13 | % |  | 153.3 |  |  | 13 | % |  | 13 | %
| $ | 201.2 |  |  | 5 | % |  | $ | 186.2 |  |  | 5 | % |  | 8 | %

CooperVision's amortization expense for fiscal 2024 comp ared to fiscal 2023 decreased primarily due to more intangible assets becoming fully amortized during fiscal 2024.
CooperSurgical's amortization expense increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023, primarily due to the amortization of intangible assets recently acquired through acquisitions.
Operating Income

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2023 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
CooperVision | $ | 676.2 |  |  | 26 | % |  | $ | 587.7 |  |  | 24 | % |  | 15 | %
CooperSurgical | 118.3 |  |  | 9 | % |  | 16.1 |  |  | 1 | % |  | 635 | %
Corporate | (88.8) |  |  | — |  |  | (70.7) |  |  | — |  |  | (26) | %
| $ | 705.7 |  |  | 18 | % |  | $ | 533.1 |  |  | 15 | % |  | 32 | %

CooperVision's operating income increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023, primarily due to the increase in net sales outpaced the increase in operating expenses.
CooperSurgical's operating income increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023, primarily due to payment of a $45.0 million termination fee under an asset purchase agreement related to Cook Medical’s reproductive health business in fiscal 2023 and decrease in advertising and marketing expenses in fiscal 2024.
49

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Corporate operating loss increased in fiscal 2024 compared to fiscal 2023, primarily due to higher share-based compensation expenses.
Interest Expense

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2023 |  | % Net Sales |  | 2024 vs. 2023 % Change
Interest expense | $ | 114.3 |  |  | 3 | % |  | $ | 105.3 |  |  | 3 | % |  | 9 | %

Interest expense increased during fiscal 2024 compared to the prior year, primarily due to higher interest rates and higher debt balances.
Other Expense, Net

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
Foreign exchange loss | 5.2 |  |  | 7.0 |
Other expense, net | 3.9 |  |  | 7.9 |
| $ | 9.1 |  |  | $ | 14.9 |

Foreign exchange loss was primarily associated with the relative weakening of the U.S. dollar against foreign currencies and the effect on intercompany receivables.
Other expense, net decreased in fiscal 2024, primarily due to a decrease in loss on minority investments.
Provision for Income Taxes
The effective tax rates for fiscal 2024 and 2023 were 32.6% and 28.7%, respectively. The increase was primarily due to changes in the geographic composition of pre-tax earnings and an increase in the UK statutory tax rate from 19% to 25%.
The effective tax rate for fiscal 2024 was higher than the U.S. federal statutory rate primarily due to foreign earnings subject to U.S. tax and foreign earnings in jurisdictions with higher tax rates. The effective tax rate for fiscal 2023 was higher than the U.S. federal statutory rate primarily due to foreign earnings subject to U.S. tax.
See Note 6. Income Taxes for further information.
50

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
CAPITAL RESOURCES AND LIQUIDITY
Working capital at October 31, 2024, and October 31, 2023, was $928.7 million and $735.9 million, respectively. The increase in working capital was primarily due to increases in trade accounts receivable, prepaid expenses and other current assets, and inventories, partially offset by an increase in other current liabilities.
Cash Flow

($ in millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Operating activities | $ | 709.3 |  |  | $ | 607.5 |  |  | $ | 692.4 |
Investing activities | (764.6) |  |  | (449.0) |  |  | (1,831.2) |
Financing activities | 39.2 |  |  | (173.9) |  |  | 1,193.7 |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents | 2.9 |  |  | (2.3) |  |  | (12.9) |
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents | $ | (13.2) |  |  | $ | (17.7) |  |  | $ | 42.0 |

Operating Cash Flow
Cash provided by operating activities in fiscal 2024 increased compared to fiscal 2023, primarily due to increases in net income, and non-cash add backs such as deferred income taxes and share-based compensation expenses in fiscal 2024 and the release of $31.8 million contingent consideration liability associated with SightGlass Vision's regulatory approval milestone in fiscal 2023, offset by net changes in operating capital.
Investing Cash Flow
Cash used in investing activities in fiscal 2024 increased compared to cash used in investing activities in fiscal 2023, primarily attributable to $343.4 million cash paid for acquisitions in fiscal 2024.
Financing Cash Flow
Cash provided by financing activities in fiscal 2024 was primarily attributable to funds received from the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility, partially offset by repayments to fully repay all borrowings outstanding under the 2020 Term Loan Facility and the 2020 Revolving Credit Facility. See Note 5. Financing Arrangements for further information.
Cash used in financing activities in fiscal 2023 was primarily due to repayments of $338.0 million on the 2021 364-day term loan, partially offset by $172.6 million of funds drawn on the 2020 Revolving Credit Facility.
The following is a summary of the maximum commitments and the net amounts available to us under different credit facilities as of October 31, 2024:

(In millions) |  | Facility Limit |  | Outstanding Borrowings |  | Outstanding Letters of Credit |  | Total Amount Available |  | Maturity Date
Revolving Credit: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2024 Revolving Credit |  | $ | 2,300.0 |  |  | $ | 1,049.2 |  |  | $ | 4.75 |  |  | $ | 1,246.1 |  |  | May 1, 2029
Term Loan: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2021 Term Loan |  | 1,500.0 |  |  | 1,500.0 |  |  | n/a |  | — |  |  | December 17, 2026
Total |  | $ | 3,800.0 |  |  | $ | 2,549.2 |  |  | $ | 4.75 |  |  | $ | 1,246.1 |  |  |

As of October 31, 2024, the Company was in compliance with all debt covenants. On May 1, 2024, the Company entered into a Revolving Credit Agreement. The Company drew on the 2024 Credit Agreement to fully repay borrowings outstanding under the 2020 Term Loan and 2020 Revolving Credit Facility and terminated the 2020 Credit Agreement. See Note 5. Financing Arrangements for further information.
Considering recent market conditions, we have re-evaluated our operating cash flows and cash requirements and continue to believe that current cash, cash equivalents, future cash flow from operating activities and cash available under our 2024 Credit Agreement will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs, including working capital needs, capital expenditures and contractual obligations for at least 12 months from the issuance date of the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this annual report. To the extent additional funds are necessary to meet our liquidity needs such as
51

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
for acquisitions, share repurchases or other activities as we execute our business strategy, we anticipate that additional funds could be obtained through the incurrence of additional indebtedness, additional equity financings or a combination of these potential sources of funds; however, such financing may not be available on favorable terms, or at all.
Share Repurchases
In March 2017, the authorization under the 2012 Share Repurchase Program (2012 Program) was increased to $1.0 billion by the Company's Board of Directors. As of October 31, 2024, $256.4 million remained authorized for repurchase under the program. See Note 8. Stockholders’ Equity for additional information. In fiscal 2024, there were no share repurchases under the 2012 Program.
Dividends
In December 2023, the Company's Board of Directors decided to end the declaration of the semiannual dividend.
Stock Split
On February 16, 2024, the Company effected a four-for-one stock split of its outstanding shares of common stock. All share and per share information has been retroactively adjusted to reflect the stock split for all periods presented. The par value of the common stock remains $0.10 per share.
Contractual Obligations
As of October 31, 2024, our material cash requirements consisted of future payments for debt and related interests, income tax liabilities related to one-time transition tax, purchase obligations, operating lease and Retirement Income Plan.
We incur interest on a revolving loan and a term loan. Using the same interest rate of October 31, 2024, and assuming borrowings as of October 31, 2024, remain constant throughout all periods, these loans would result in interest payments of $109.5 million in the twelve months ending October 31, 2025, and $272.1 million in the years thereafter. See Note 5. Financing Arrangements for additional information related to debt and interests.
Income tax liabilities related to the one-time transition tax resulted from the enactment of the 2017 U.S. Tax Act and are payable in annual installments through fiscal 2026. The installment for fiscal 2024 is classified in "Other current liabilities" in our Consolidated Balance Sheet. We are unable to reliably estimate the timing of future payments related to uncertain tax positions and have excluded $20.4 million of long-term income taxes payable. See Note 6. Income Taxes for the expected one-time transition tax payments.
Purchase obligations consist of agreements to purchase goods and services that are enforceable and legally binding and includes obligations for inventory, capital expenditures and other operating expense commitments. As of October 31, 2024, we had purchase obligations of $696.0 million, with $272.8 million payable within the twelve months ending Oct 31, 2025.
The minimum future payments for operating leases are disclosed in Note 2. Operating Leases and the expected future benefit payments for our Retirement Income Plan through 2033 are disclosed in Note 10. Employee Benefits.
52

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Critical Accounting Estimates
Management estimates and judgments are an integral part of financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP. We consider an accounting estimate critical if changes in the estimate may have a material impact on our financial condition or results of operations. We believe that the accounting estimates employed are appropriate and resulting balances are reasonable, however, actual results could differ from the original estimates, requiring adjustment to these balances in future period. The critical accounting policies described in this section address the more significant estimates required of management when preparing the Consolidated Financial Statements in accordance with GAAP.
•Revenue recognition - We recognize revenue from product sales when obligations under the terms of a contract with the customer are satisfied; generally, this occurs with the transfer of control of the goods to customers and/or when services are rendered. Our payment terms are typically between 30 to 120 days. Provisions for certain rebates, sales incentives, volume discounts, contractual pricing allowances and product returns are accounted for as variable consideration and recorded as a reduction in sales. Estimating these provisions requires judgment based on current and historical customer patterns related to these programs or contractual terms as described below.
Product discounts, including certain rebates, sales incentives, and volume discounts are granted based on terms of the arrangement with direct distribution customers and at times the indirect end consumer. We evaluate contractual terms, historical experience, and perform internal analysis to estimate total product discounts at the time revenue is recognized. Variations between our estimates and actual product discounts have not been material. CooperSurgical rebates are predominately related to the Medicaid rebate provision that is estimated based upon contractual terms, historical experience, and trend analysis which requires judgment due to the length of time between sale and reimbursement from Medicaid.
Sales returns are estimated and recorded based on historical sales return data. Promotional programs, such as cooperative advertising arrangements, are recorded in the same period as related sales. Reasonably likely changes to assumptions used to calculate the accruals for rebates, sales incentives, volume discounts, contractual pricing allowances and product returns are not anticipated to have a material effect on the financial statements. We currently disclose the impact of changes to assumptions in the quarterly or annual filing in which there is a material financial statement impact.
•Business combinations - We routinely consummate business combinations. Results of operations for acquired companies are included in our consolidated results of operations from the date of acquisition. We recognize separately from goodwill, the identifiable assets acquired, including acquired in-process research and development (IPR&D), the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquiree at the acquisition date fair values as defined by accounting standards related to fair value measurements. The fair value of the identifiable intangible assets is determined primarily using the “income approach.” Key assumptions routinely utilized in the income approach to allocate the purchase price to intangible assets include risk-adjusted discount rates and projected financial information such as revenue projections, expected gross and operating margins for the acquired companies. The fair value of IPR&D also factors in probability assumptions about the stage of development and successful completion. If the actual results differ from the estimates and judgments used in these estimates, the amounts recorded in the financial statements could result in a possible impairment of the intangible assets and goodwill.
•Income taxes - Income taxes are estimated based on enacted income tax laws and the results of operations in each jurisdiction. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are estimated based on temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and income tax basis of assets and liabilities. Judgment is required in measuring the value of deferred tax assets, which are reduced by a valuation allowance to the extent it is more likely than not the assets are not expected to be realized. These deferred tax assets are primarily tax credits and net operating loss carryforwards expected to expire before they can be claimed or deducted. For uncertain tax positions, judgment is required in evaluating tax positions for uncertainty in the application of accounting guidance and tax laws. A tax benefit is recognized if it is more likely than not a tax position will be sustained based on its technical merits in a tax authority examination, based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the tax authority.
Accounting Pronouncements
Information regarding new accounting pronouncements is included in Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies.
53

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk
We are exposed to market risks that relate principally to changes in interest rates and foreign currency fluctuations. We do not enter into derivative financial instrument transactions for speculative purposes.
Foreign Currency Exchange Risk
We operate multiple foreign subsidiaries that manufacture and market our products worldwide. As a result, our earnings, cash flow and financial position are exposed to foreign currency risk from foreign currency denominated receivables and payables, sales transactions, capital expenditures and net investment in certain foreign operations. Most of our operations outside the United States have their local currency as their functional currency. We have exposure to multiple foreign currencies, including, among others, the British pound, Euro and Japanese yen. We have taken steps to minimize our balance sheet exposure by entering into foreign currency forward contracts to minimize the short-term impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations on certain trade and intercompany receivables and payables.
At October 31, 2024, a uniform hypothetical 10% increase or decrease in the foreign currency exchange rates in comparison to the value of the U.S. dollar would have resulted in a corresponding increase or decrease of approximately $103.2 million in operating income for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2024. Refer to Item 1A. Risk Factors - "Our substantial and expanding international operations are subject to uncertainties which could affect our business." and Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information.
Interest Rate Risk
We are exposed to risks associated with changes in interest rates, as the interest rates on our revolving lines of credit and term loans may vary with the federal funds rate and SOFR. As of October 31, 2024, we had outstanding debt for an aggregate carrying amount of $2.6 billion. We have entered, and in the future may enter, into interest rate swaps to manage interest rate risk.
Our ultimate realized gain or loss with respect to interest rate fluctuations will depend on interest rates, the exposures that arise during the period and our hedging strategies at that time. As an example, if interest rates were to increase or decrease by 1% or 100 basis points, the quarterly interest expense would not have a material impact, based on average debt outstanding, after consideration of our interest rate swap contracts, during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2024. Refer to Item 1A. Risk Factors - "We are vulnerable to interest rate risk with respect to our debt." and Note 5. Financing Arrangements for further information.
54

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors
The Cooper Companies, Inc.:
Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements
We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of The Cooper Companies, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of October 31, 2024 and 2023, the related consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, stockholders’ equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2024, and the related notes (collectively, the consolidated financial statements). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of October 31, 2024 and 2023, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2024, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company’s internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2024, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report dated December 6, 2024 expressed an adverse opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.
Basis for Opinion
These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Critical Audit Matter
The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of a critical audit matter does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.
Evaluation of the sufficiency of audit evidence over inventories and net sales
As discussed in Notes 1 and 12 to the consolidated financial statements and disclosed in the consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statement of income, the Company recorded $802.7 million in inventories and $3,895.4 million in net sales as of and for the year ended October 31, 2024, respectively. Inventories are primarily comprised of raw materials, work-in-process, and finished goods that are physically located at certain of the Company's locations. Net sales are recognized primarily from the sale of products from each of the Company's locations.
We identified the evaluation of the sufficiency of audit evidence over inventories and net sales as a critical audit matter. Evaluating the sufficiency of the audit evidence obtained required subjective auditor judgment because of the decentralized structure and geographic dispersion of the Company's manufacturing and distribution locations. This included determining the locations for which procedures were performed.
55

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
The following are the primary procedures we performed to address this critical audit matter. We applied auditor judgment to determine the nature and extent of procedures to be performed over inventories and net sales, including the determination of the Company’s locations for which those procedures were performed. For certain locations where procedures were performed, we evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of certain internal controls over the Company's inventories and net sales processes, including controls over the amounts recorded in inventories and the amounts recorded in net sales. We assessed the recorded inventories for each location where procedures were performed by participating in a physical inventory count and observing a sample of inventories on hand and comparing the cost recorded for a sample of inventories on hand to underlying documentation. We assessed recorded net sales for each location where procedures were performed by selecting a sample of net sales transactions and comparing the amount recognized to underlying documentation, such as contracts with customers and shipping documentation. We evaluated the overall sufficiency of audit evidence obtained by assessing the results of procedures performed over inventories and net sales, including the appropriateness of the nature and extent of audit effort.
/s/ KPMG LLP
We have served as the Company’s auditor since 1982.
San Francisco, California
December 6, 2024
56

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Consolidated Statements of Income

Years Ended October 31, (In millions, except for earnings per share) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Net sales | $ | 3,895.4 |  |  | $ | 3,593.2 |  |  | $ | 3,308.4 |
Cost of sales | 1,299.7 |  |  | 1,235.3 |  |  | 1,168.8 |
Gross profit | 2,595.7 |  |  | 2,357.9 |  |  | 2,139.6 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 1,533.7 |  |  | 1,501.2 |  |  | 1,342.2 |
Research and development expense | 155.1 |  |  | 137.4 |  |  | 110.3 |
Amortization of intangibles | 201.2 |  |  | 186.2 |  |  | 179.5 |
Operating income | 705.7 |  |  | 533.1 |  |  | 507.6 |
Interest expense | 114.3 |  |  | 105.3 |  |  | 57.3 |
Other expense (income) | 9.1 |  |  | 14.9 |  |  | (25.0) |
Income before income taxes | 582.3 |  |  | 412.9 |  |  | 475.3 |
Provision for income taxes (Note 6) | 190.0 |  |  | 118.7 |  |  | 89.5 |
Net income | $ | 392.3 |  |  | $ | 294.2 |  |  | $ | 385.8 |
Earnings per share (Note 7)*; |  |  |  |  |
Basic | $ | 1.97 |  |  | $ | 1.49 |  |  | $ | 1.95 |
Diluted | $ | 1.96 |  |  | $ | 1.48 |  |  | $ | 1.94 |
Number of shares used to compute earnings per share*: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 198.9 |  |  | 197.9 |  |  | 197.4 |
Diluted | 200.4 |  |  | 199.3 |  |  | 198.8 |

*All periods presented have been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
57

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Net income | $ | 392.3 |  |  | $ | 294.2 |  |  | $ | 385.8 |
Other comprehensive income (loss): |  |  |  |  |
Cash flow hedges, net of tax of $13.4, $(2.4) and $26.1, respectively | (42.5) |  |  | (7.0) |  |  | 81.3 |
Change in minimum pension liability, net of tax of $0.5, $1.0 and $8.7, respectively | (1.7) |  |  | 3.0 |  |  | 27.9 |
Foreign currency translation adjustment | 76.3 |  |  | 17.0 |  |  | (234.7) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) | 32.1 |  |  | 13.0 |  |  | (125.5) |
Comprehensive income | $ | 424.4 |  |  | $ | 307.2 |  |  | $ | 260.3 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
58

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Consolidated Balance Sheets

October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
ASSETS |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 107.6 |  |  | $ | 120.8 |
Trade accounts receivable, net of allowance for credit losses of $43.5 at October 31, 2024 and $31.3 at October 31, 2023 | 717.0 |  |  | 609.7 |
Inventories (Note 1) | 802.7 |  |  | 735.6 |
Prepaid expense and other current assets | 324.2 |  |  | 238.8 |
Total current assets | 1,951.5 |  |  | 1,704.9 |
Property, plant and equipment, net | 1,863.4 |  |  | 1,632.6 |
Goodwill (Note 4) | 3,838.4 |  |  | 3,624.5 |
Other intangibles, net (Note 4) | 1,791.0 |  |  | 1,710.3 |
Deferred tax assets | 2,210.3 |  |  | 2,349.5 |
Other assets | 660.6 |  |  | 637.1 |
Total assets | $ | 12,315.2 |  |  | $ | 11,658.9 |
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |
Short-term debt (Note 5) | $ | 33.3 |  |  | $ | 45.4 |
Accounts payable | 260.5 |  |  | 261.9 |
Employee compensation and benefits | 174.8 |  |  | 174.8 |
Deferred revenue | 129.9 |  |  | 123.6 |
Other current liabilities | 424.3 |  |  | 363.3 |
Total current liabilities | 1,022.8 |  |  | 969.0 |
Long-term debt (Note 5) | 2,550.4 |  |  | 2,523.8 |
Deferred tax liabilities | 96.0 |  |  | 101.5 |
Long-term tax payable | 57.5 |  |  | 90.2 |
Deferred revenue | 193.3 |  |  | 184.2 |
Other liabilities | 311.6 |  |  | 239.2 |
Total liabilities | $ | 4,231.6 |  |  | $ | 4,107.9 |
Contingencies (Note 11) |  |  |
Stockholders’ equity*: |  |  |
Preferred stock, $0.10 par value, 1.0 shares authorized, zero shares issued or outstanding | — |  |  | — |
Common stock, $0.10 par value, 480.0 shares authorized, 217.2 issued and 199.6 outstanding at October 31, 2024 and 215.8 issued and 198.1 outstanding at October 31, 2023 | 21.7 |  |  | 21.6 |
Additional paid-in capital | 1,921.0 |  |  | 1,817.2 |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (421.7) |  |  | (453.8) |
Retained earnings | 7,268.4 |  |  | 6,876.1 |
Treasury stock at cost: 17.6 shares at October 31, 2024 and 17.7 shares at October 31, 2023 | (706.0) |  |  | (710.3) |
Total Cooper stockholders' equity | 8,083.4 |  |  | 7,550.8 |
Noncontrolling interests | 0.2 |  |  | 0.2 |
Stockholders’ equity (Note 8) | 8,083.6 |  |  | 7,551.0 |
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity | $ | 12,315.2 |  |  | $ | 11,658.9 |

*All periods presented have been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
59

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity

| Common Shares |  | Treasury Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income Loss |  | Retained Earnings |  | Treasury Stock |  | Noncontrolling Interests |  | Total Stockholders' Equity
(In millions, except per share amounts) | Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |  |  |  |  |  |
Balance at October 31, 2021* | 197.2 |  |  | $ | 19.7 |  |  | 17.6 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1,699.1 |  |  | $ | (341.3) |  |  | $ | 6,202.1 |  |  | $ | (639.6) |  |  | $ | 0.2 |  |  | $ | 6,942.0 |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 385.8 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 385.8 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (125.5) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (125.5) |
Issuance of common stock for stock plans, net and employee stock purchase plan | 0.4 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2.1) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3.6 |  |  | — |  |  | 1.5 |
Treasury stock repurchase | (0.2) |  |  | — |  |  | 0.2 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (78.5) |  |  | — |  |  | (78.5) |
Dividends on common stock ($0.01 per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (3.0) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (3.0) |
Share-based compensation expense | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 52.4 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 52.4 |
Balance at October 31, 2022* | 197.4 |  |  | $ | 19.7 |  |  | 17.8 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1,749.4 |  |  | $ | (466.8) |  |  | $ | 6,584.9 |  |  | $ | (714.5) |  |  | $ | 0.2 |  |  | $ | 7,174.7 |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 294.2 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 294.2 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 13.0 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 13.0 |
Issuance of common stock for stock plans, net and employee stock purchase plan | 0.7 |  |  | 0.1 |  |  | (0.1) |  |  | — |  |  | 7.0 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 4.2 |  |  | — |  |  | 11.3 |
Dividends on common stock ($0.01 per share) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (3.0) |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | (3.0) |
Share-based compensation expense | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 60.8 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 60.8 |
Balance at October 31, 2023* | 198.1 |  |  | $ | 19.8 |  |  | 17.7 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1,817.2 |  |  | $ | (453.8) |  |  | $ | 6,876.1 |  |  | $ | (710.3) |  |  | $ | 0.2 |  |  | $ | 7,551.0 |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 392.3 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 392.3 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 32.1 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 32.1 |
Issuance of common stock for stock plans, net and employee stock purchase plan | 1.5 |  |  | 0.1 |  |  | (0.1) |  |  | — |  |  | 31.3 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 4.3 |  |  | — |  |  | 35.7 |
Share-based compensation expense | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 72.5 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 72.5 |
Balance at October 31, 2024* | 199.6 |  |  | $ | 19.9 |  |  | 17.6 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1,921.0 |  |  | $ | (421.7) |  |  | $ | 7,268.4 |  |  | $ | (706.0) |  |  | $ | 0.2 |  |  | $ | 8,083.6 |

*All periods presented have been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
60

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Net income | $ | 392.3 |  |  | $ | 294.2 |  |  | $ | 385.8 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 375.1 |  |  | 367.7 |  |  | 346.1 |
Share-based compensation expense | 75.1 |  |  | 62.1 |  |  | 54.2 |
Non-cash operating lease expense | 38.7 |  |  | 40.0 |  |  | 32.2 |
Other including asset impairment charges | 42.9 |  |  | 49.4 |  |  | 4.5 |
Change in fair value of contingent consideration | — |  |  | (31.8) |  |  | (10.3) |
Deferred income taxes | 118.9 |  |  | 44.7 |  |  | 53.9 |
Change in assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable | (117.1) |  |  | (60.2) |  |  | (33.8) |
Inventories | (59.3) |  |  | (105.4) |  |  | (40.4) |
Other assets | (132.5) |  |  | (89.4) |  |  | (16.9) |
Operating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities, net | (42.4) |  |  | (34.2) |  |  | (51.3) |
Accounts payable | 9.3 |  |  | 5.5 |  |  | 49.9 |
Accrued liabilities | 3.6 |  |  | 71.8 |  |  | 32.4 |
Accrued income taxes | (15.4) |  |  | (0.5) |  |  | (27.4) |
Other long-term liabilities | 20.1 |  |  | (6.4) |  |  | (34.2) |
Settlement of contingent consideration | — |  |  | — |  |  | (52.3) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 709.3 |  |  | 607.5 |  |  | 692.4 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Purchases of property, plant and equipment | (421.2) |  |  | (392.5) |  |  | (242.0) |
Acquisitions of businesses and assets, net of cash acquired, and other | (343.4) |  |  | (56.5) |  |  | (1,641.3) |
Proceeds from sale of interest in a subsidiary | — |  |  | — |  |  | 52.1 |
Net cash used in investing activities | (764.6) |  |  | (449.0) |  |  | (1,831.2) |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs | 3,524.2 |  |  | 2,124.2 |  |  | 1,511.0 |
Repayments of long-term debt | (3,506.8) |  |  | (1,953.9) |  |  | (561.5) |
Net proceeds from (repayments of) short-term debt, other | (11.8) |  |  | (351.1) |  |  | 329.3 |
Repurchase of common stock | — |  |  | — |  |  | (78.5) |
Proceeds related to share-based compensation awards | 55.6 |  |  | 15.1 |  |  | 8.9 |
Payments related to share-based compensation awards | (30.3) |  |  | (13.1) |  |  | (16.8) |
Dividends on common stock | — |  |  | (3.0) |  |  | (3.0) |
Issuance of common stock for employee stock purchase plan | 8.3 |  |  | 7.9 |  |  | 7.2 |
Settlement of contingent consideration | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2.9) |
Net cash provided (used in) by financing activities | 39.2 |  |  | (173.9) |  |  | 1,193.7 |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | 2.9 |  |  | (2.3) |  |  | (12.9) |
Net (decrease) increase in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | (13.2) |  |  | (17.7) |  |  | 42.0 |
Cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash held for sale at beginning of year | 120.9 |  |  | 138.6 |  |  | 96.6 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of year | $ | 107.7 |  |  | $ | 120.9 |  |  | $ | 138.6 |
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |
Cash paid for: |  |  |  |  |
Interest | $ | 134.8 |  |  | $ | 117.5 |  |  | $ | 49.1 |
Income taxes | 78.4 |  |  | 67.8 |  |  | 66.6 |

61

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Operating lease liabilities | 48.0 |  |  | 47.5 |  |  | 45.3 |
Operating lease ROU assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations | $ | 54.6 |  |  | $ | 42.6 |  |  | $ | 29.8 |
Reconciliation of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 107.6 |  |  | $ | 120.8 |  |  | $ | 138.2 |
Restricted cash included in other current assets | 0.1 |  |  | 0.1 |  |  | 0.4 |
Cash held for sale | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Total cash, cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash held for sale | $ | 107.7 |  |  | $ | 120.9 |  |  | $ | 138.6 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
62

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies
Organization
The Cooper Companies, Inc. (Cooper, we or the Company) is a global medical device company publicly traded on the Nasdaq (Nasdaq: COO). Cooper operates through two business units, CooperVision and CooperSurgical.
•CooperVision primarily develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of soft contact lenses for the worldwide vision correction market.
•CooperSurgical primarily develops, manufactures, markets medical devices and procedures solutions, and provides services to improve fertility and women's health care market.
Principles of Consolidation
The financial statements in this report include the results of all of Cooper's consolidated entities. All significant intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated on consolidation.
Use of Estimates
The preparation of Consolidated Financial Statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of net sales and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. The Company continually monitors and evaluates the estimates used as additional information becomes available. Adjustments will be made to these provisions periodically to reflect new facts and circumstances that may indicate that historical experience may not be indicative of current and/or future results.
Revenue Recognition
Net Sales
The Company sells its products principally to a limited number of distributors, group purchasing organizations, eye care or health care professionals including independent practices, corporate retailers, hospitals and clinics or authorized resellers (collectively, its Customers). These Customers may subsequently resell the Company’s products to eye care or health care providers and patients. In addition to product supply and distribution agreements with Customers, the Company enters into arrangements with health care providers and payors that provide for government-mandated and/or privately negotiated rebates, chargebacks and discounts with respect to the purchase of the Company’s products. The Company considers purchase orders, which in some cases are governed by master sales agreements, to be contracts with a customer. As part of its consideration of the contract, the Company evaluates certain factors including the customer’s ability to pay (or credit risk). For each contract, the Company considers the promise to transfer products or render services, each of which is distinct, to be the identified performance obligations. The consideration in the contract is allocated among the identified performance obligations based on a relative standalone selling price basis. The standalone selling price for each performance obligation is derived from the actual selling price or estimated using historical data or publicly available information.
Revenues from product sales are recognized when the Customer obtains control of the Company’s product, which occurs at a point in time, typically upon shipment or delivery to the Customer. Revenues from service sales are recognized when services are rendered, whether at a point in time or based on the passage of time depending on the type of services.
Stem cell revenue, which includes the initial processing service and ongoing storage service, accounts for the majority of our service revenues. Revenue allocated to the processing service is recognized at a point in time when the cord blood and/or cord tissue is processed and deemed ready for storage. Revenue allocated to storage service is recognized ratably over the terms of the storage contracts, which vary in length. The majority of the contracts have a term of one year or 18 years. Deferred revenue primarily represents prepaid stem cell storage as part of the CooperSurgical business unit. The current portion of the deferred revenue balances at the beginning of each year presented were generally fully recognized in a ratable manner in the subsequent 12-month period. We recognized revenue of approximately $123.6 million and $93.6 million for the year ended October 31, 2024, and October 31, 2023, respectively, that was included in the deferred revenue balance at October 31, 2023, and October 31, 2022.
Taxes collected from Customers and remitted to governmental authorities are excluded from revenues. The Company expenses incremental costs of obtaining a contract as and when incurred if the expected amortization period of the asset that the Company would have recognized is one year or less. See Note 12. Business Segment Information for disaggregation of revenue.
63

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Reserves for Variable Consideration
Revenues from product sales are recorded at the net sales price (transaction price), which includes estimates of variable consideration for which reserves are established and which result from discounts, returns, chargebacks, rebates and other allowances that are offered within contracts between the Company and its Customers, health care providers, payors and other indirect customers relating to the Company’s sales of its products. These reserves are based on the amounts earned or to be claimed on the related sales and are classified primarily in current liabilities. Variable consideration is estimated based on the most likely amount or expected value approach, depending on which method the Company expects to better predict the amount of consideration to which it will be entitled. Once the Company elects one of the methods to estimate variable consideration for a particular type of performance obligation, the Company applies that method consistently.
Where appropriate, these estimates take into consideration a range of possible outcomes which are probability-weighted for relevant factors such as the Company’s historical experience, current contractual and statutory requirements, specific known market events and trends, industry data and forecasted customer buying and payment patterns. Overall, these reserves reflect the Company’s best estimates of the amount of consideration to which it is entitled based on the terms of the contract.
Trade Discounts and Allowances
The Company generally provides Customers with discounts, which include incentive fees that are stated in the Company’s contracts and are recorded as a reduction of revenue in the period the related product revenue is recognized.
Product Returns
Consistent with industry practice, the Company generally offers Customers a limited right of return for a product that has been purchased from the Company. The Company estimates the amount of its product sales that may be returned by its Customers and records this estimate as a reduction of revenue in the period the related product revenue is recognized. Historically, returns have been infrequent and insignificant relative to our total sales. Our refund liability for product returns is included in "Other current liabilities" in our Consolidated Balance Sheets and represents the expected value of the aggregate refunds that will be due to our customers.
Rebates and Chargebacks
Rebates are estimated based on contractual terms, historical experience, customer mix, trend analysis and projected market conditions in the various markets served.
Chargebacks for fees and discounts to providers represent the estimated obligations resulting from contractual commitments to sell products to qualified healthcare providers at prices lower than the list wholesale prices charged to the Company’s direct customers. For certain office and surgical portfolio in CooperSurgical, customers charge the Company for the difference between what they pay for the product and the ultimate selling price to the qualified healthcare providers. These reserves are established in the same period that the related revenue is recognized, resulting in a reduction of product revenue. Chargeback amounts are generally determined at the time of resale to the qualified healthcare provider by customers. CooperSurgical rebates are predominately related to the Medicaid rebate provision that is estimated based upon contractual terms, historical experience, and trend analysis.
Share-Based Compensation
We grant various share-based compensation awards, including stock options, performance unit shares, restricted stock and restricted stock units. The Company accounts for share-based compensation expense based on estimated grant-date fair value, and expenses the amount over the vesting period of the award. Determining the fair value of share-based awards at the grant date requires judgment, including estimating Cooper's stock price volatility, employee exercise behaviors and related employee forfeiture rates.
The expected life of the share-based awards is based on the expected time to post-vesting forfeiture and/or exercise. Groups of employees that have similar historical exercise behavior are considered separately for valuation purposes. In determining the expected volatility, management considers implied volatility from publicly-traded options on Cooper's common stock at the date of grant, historical volatility and other factors. The risk-free interest rate is based on the continuous rates provided by the United States Treasury with a term equal to the expected life of the award. The dividend yield is based on the projected annual dividend payment per share, divided by the stock price at the date of grant.
Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant, based on historical experience, and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates.
64

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Foreign Currency Translation
Most of our operations outside the United States use their local currency as their functional currency. We translate these assets and liabilities into U.S. dollars at year-end exchange rates. We translate income and expense accounts at average exchange rates for the period. We record gains and losses from the translation of financial statements in foreign currencies into U.S. dollars in other comprehensive income. We record gains and losses from changes in exchange rates on transactions denominated in currencies other than each reporting location's functional currency in net income for each period.
Financial Derivatives and Hedging
Derivatives are recorded on the Consolidated Balance Sheets at fair value. Accounting for gains or losses resulting from changes in the values of those derivatives depends on the use of the derivative instrument and whether it qualifies for hedge accounting.
The gain or loss on derivative instruments designated and qualifying for cash flow hedge accounting is deferred in other comprehensive income. The changes in fair value for all trades that are not designated for hedge accounting are recognized in current period earnings. Deferred gains or losses from designated cash flow hedges are reclassified into earnings in the period that the hedged interest expense affects earnings. The effectiveness of cash flow hedges is assessed at inception and quarterly thereafter. The Company does not offset fair value amounts recognized for derivative instruments in its Consolidated Balance Sheets for presentation purposes.
Fair Value Measurements
The fair value hierarchy prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. An asset’s or liability’s level is based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement. Assets and liabilities carried at fair value are valued and disclosed in one of the following three levels of the valuation hierarchy:
Level 1: Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
Level 2: Observable market-based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data.
Level 3: Unobservable inputs reflecting the reporting entity’s own assumptions.
The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, prepaid expense and other current assets, lines of credit, accounts payable and other current liabilities approximate fair value due to the short-term nature of such instruments and the ability to obtain financing on similar terms.
The carrying value of the Company's revolving credit facility and term loans approximates fair value based on current market rates (Level 2). Refer to Note 5. Financing Arrangements for further information.
The fair value of the Company's interest rate swap contracts is measured on a recurring basis by netting the discounted future fixed cash payments and the discounted expected variable cash receipts. The variable cash receipts are based on the expectation of future interest rates (forward curves) derived from observable market interest rate curves. The interest rate swap contracts were categorized as Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy, as the inputs to the derivative pricing model are generally observable and do not contain a high level of subjectivity. The fair value of derivative instruments is included in "Other assets" in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. On our Consolidated Financial Statements. the gain or loss on the derivatives is recorded as a component of "Accumulated other comprehensive loss" and subsequently reclassified into "Interest expense" in the same period during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Refer to Note 13. Financial Derivatives and Hedging for further information.
The Company uses fair value measures for assets and liabilities acquired in an acquisition, which are considered a Level 3 measurement. C ontingent consideration for which a liability is recorded and the initial measurement of the joint venture interest are also categorized as Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy; and the change in fair value is recognized in "Selling, general and administrative expense" in the Consolidated Statements of Income. The fair value is measured by discounting expected future cash flows. The discount rate used for cash flows reflects capital market conditions and the specific risks associated with the business. Refer to Note 3. Acquisitions and Joint Venture for further information.
Income Taxes
Income taxes are estimated based on enacted income tax laws and the results of operations in each jurisdiction. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are estimated based on temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and income tax basis of assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets are also estimated based on net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance to the extent it is more likely than not they are not expected to be realized. Adjustments to deferred tax assets and liabilities due to changes in tax laws, changes in jurisdiction from intra-entity transfers of assets, and changes in judgment regarding a valuation allowance are recognized in provision for income taxes in the quarter in which such changes occur. Long-term tax payable is estimated income tax to be paid for unrecognized tax benefits. A tax benefit
65

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
is recognized if it is more likely than not a tax position will be sustained based on its technical merits in a tax authority examination, based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the tax authority. Adjustments to unrecognized tax benefits due to changes in judgment are recognized in provision for income taxes in the quarter in which such changes occur. Interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits are recognized in provision for income taxes.
Income taxes include U.S. tax on foreign earnings, which is primarily due to the global intangible low-taxed income (GILTI) provision of the U.S. Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017. An accounting policy choice was allowed to treat GILTI temporary differences in taxable income either as a current-period expense (period cost method) or factor such amounts into the measurement of deferred taxes (deferral method). We chose the period cost method.
Earnings Per Share
We determine basic earnings per share (EPS) by using the weighted-average number of shares outstanding. We determine diluted EPS by increasing the weighted-average number of shares outstanding in the denominator by the number of outstanding dilutive equity awards using the treasury stock method.
On February 16, 2024, the Company effected a four-for-one stock split of its outstanding shares of common stock. The par value of the common stock remains at $0.10 per share. Accordingly, an amount equal to the par value of the increased shares resulting from the stock split was reclassified from "Additional paid-in capital" to "Common stock". All share and per share information has been retroactively adjusted to reflect the stock split for all periods presented.
Cash and Cash Equivalents
The Company considers all short-term, highly liquid investments purchased with maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents.
Inventories
Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is computed using standard cost that approximates actual cost, on a first-in, first-out basis.

October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
Raw materials | $ | 188.2 |  |  | $ | 207.3 |
Work-in-process | 18.5 |  |  | 19.0 |
Finished goods | 596.0 |  |  | 509.3 |
| $ | 802.7 |  |  | $ | 735.6 |

In assessing the value of inventories, we make estimates and judgments regarding aging of inventories and other relevant issues potentially affecting the salable condition of products and estimated prices at which those products will sell. On an ongoing basis, we review the carrying value of our inventory, measuring number of months on hand and other indications of salability. We reduce the value of inventory if there are indications that the carrying value is greater than net realizable value, resulting in a new, lower-cost basis for that inventory. Subsequent changes in facts and circumstances do not result in the restoration or increase in that newly established cost basis. While estimates are involved, historically, obsolescence has not been a significant factor due to long product dating and lengthy product life cycles.
Property, Plant and Equipment
We record property, plant, and equipment at cost. We compute depreciation expense using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Useful lives are generally 3 to 15 years except for buildings which are depreciated over 30 to 40 years and leasehold improvements, which we amortize over the shorter of the useful life or the lease term. We charge maintenance and repairs to expense as we incur them.
66

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
Land and improvements | $ | 25.2 |  |  | $ | 20.2 |
Buildings and improvements | 557.3 |  |  | 488.5 |
Machinery and equipment | 2,441.7 |  |  | 2,187.1 |
Construction in progress | 532.8 |  |  | 486.3 |
Property, plant and equipment, at cost | $ | 3,557.0 |  |  | $ | 3,182.1 |
Less: Accumulated depreciation | 1,696.5 |  |  | 1,553.3 |
Property, plant and equipment, net | $ | 1,860.5 |  |  | $ | 1,628.8 |
Finance lease ROU assets, net | 2.9 |  |  | 3.8 |
| $ | 1,863.4 |  |  | $ | 1,632.6 |

Leases
We consider an arrangement a lease if the arrangement transfers the right to control the use of an identified asset in exchange for consideration. We have operating leases, but do not have material financing leases. The Company primarily has operating leases for office, manufacturing and warehouse space, vehicles, and office equipment.
Lease right-of-use assets represent the right to use an underlying asset for the lease term, and lease liabilities represent the obligation to make payments arising from the lease agreement. These assets and liabilities are recognized at the commencement of the lease based upon the present value of the future lease payments over the lease term. The lease term reflects the noncancellable period of the lease together with periods covered by an option to extend or terminate the lease when management is reasonably certain that it will exercise such option. Changes in the lease term assumption could impact the right-of-use assets and lease liabilities recognized on the Consolidated Balance Sheets. As our leases typically do not contain a readily determinable implicit rate, we determine the present value of the lease liability using our incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date based on the lease term on a collateralized basis.
The Company’s operating leases typically include non-lease components such as common-area maintenance costs. The Company has elected to include non-lease components with lease payments for the purpose of calculating lease right-of-use assets and liabilities, to the extent that they are fixed. Non-lease components that are not fixed are expensed as incurred as variable lease payments.
Leases with a term of one year or less are not recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheets, while the associated lease payments are expensed in the Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income on a straight-line basis over the lease term.
Operating leases are classified in “Other current liabilities”, “Other liabilities”, and “Other assets” in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. Operating lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the expected lease term and included in "Selling, general and administrative expense" in our Consolidated Statements of Income. Financing leases are classified in "Property, plant and equipment, net", "Short-term debt", and "Long-term debt" in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. See Note 2. Operating Leases and Note 5. Financing Arrangements for further information.
Cloud Computing Arrangements
The Company capitalizes certain costs related to the acquisition and development of internal use software, including implementation costs incurred in a cloud computing arrangement, during the application development stages of projects. Capitalized implementation costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over the expected term of the hosting arrangement, which includes consideration of the non-cancellable contractual term and reasonably certain renewals. Costs incurred during the preliminary project or the post-implementation/operation stages of the project are expensed as incurred. Implementation costs are included in “Other assets” in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. Amortization of capitalized implementation costs is included in the same line item in the Consolidated Statements of Income as the expense for fees for the associated hosting arrangement.
Valuation of Goodwill
We evaluate goodwill for impairment annually during the fiscal third quarter and when an event occurs or circumstances change such that it is reasonably possible that impairment may exist. Goodwill is tested for impairment at the reporting unit level by performing a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying value. We perform a qualitative assessment to test each reporting unit's goodwill for impairment, which
67

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
includes industry and market considerations, overall financial performance and other relevant events and factors affecting each reporting unit. Based on our qualitative assessment, if we determine that the fair value of a reporting unit is more likely than not to be less than its carrying amount, the fair value of a reporting unit will be compared with its carrying amount and an impairment charge will be recognized for the amount that the carrying value exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit.
Long-lived Assets
We review long-lived assets held and used for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. If an evaluation of recoverability is required, the estimated undiscounted future cash flows associated with the asset group are compared to the asset group's carrying amount to determine if a write-down is required. If the undiscounted cash flows are less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recorded to the extent that the carrying amount exceeds the fair value.
Indefinite-lived Intangible Assets
We assess indefinite-lived intangible assets annually in the third quarter of the fiscal year, or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an indefinite-lived intangible asset (asset group) may not be recoverable. We evaluate whether the indefinite-lived intangible asset is impaired by comparing its carrying value to its fair value. If the carrying value of an indefinite-lived intangible asset is not recoverable, an impairment loss is recognized based on the amount by which the carrying value exceeds the fair value.
Business Combinations
We routinely consummate business combinations. Results of operations for acquired companies are included in our consolidated results of operations from the date of acquisition. We recognize separately from goodwill, the identifiable assets acquired, including acquired in-process research and development, the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquiree at the acquisition date fair values as defined by accounting standards related to fair value measurements. Key assumptions routinely utilized in allocation of purchase price to intangible assets include discount rates and projected financial information such as revenue projections for companies acquired. As of the acquisition date, goodwill is measured as the excess of consideration given, over the net of the acquisition date fair values of the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed. Direct acquisition costs are expensed as incurred.
For business acquisitions, the Company records tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed at their fair values as of the applicable date of acquisition.
Litigation
We are subject to various legal proceedings, claims, litigation, investigations and contingencies arising out of the ordinary course of business. If we believe the likelihood of an adverse legal outcome is probable and the amount is estimable, we accrue a liability in accordance with accounting guidance for contingencies. We consult with legal counsel on matters related to litigation and seek input both within and outside the Company.
Treasury Stock
We record treasury stock purchases under the cost method whereby the entire cost of the acquired stock is recorded as treasury stock.
Government Assistance
The Company at times receives government assistance primarily to support manufacturing capital expansion, to create or retain jobs, or to provide tax credits mainly for eligible research and development activities. The Company generally accounts for such government assistance by analogy to IAS 20, Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance and recognizes the assistance when it is probable that it will be received by complying with the prerequisite terms and conditions. For the fiscal year ending October 31, 2024, government assistance of $32.5 million was recorded primarily as a reduction to the cost basis of property, plant, and equipment or reduction to the related expense. Government assistance in prior fiscal years was immaterial.
Accounting Pronouncements Issued Not Yet Adopted
In November 2024, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2024-03, Income Statement - Reporting Comprehensive Income - Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses, which requires additional disclosure of the nature of expenses included in the income statement. The standard requires disclosures about specific types of expenses included in the expense captions presented in the income
68

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
statement. This ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2027, with early adoption permitted. The requirements should be applied on a prospective basis while retrospective application is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of this guidance will have on our disclosures.
In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures. This ASU requires public entities to disclose specific categories in the effective tax rate reconciliation and additional information for reconciling items that exceed a quantitative threshold. The guidance also requires all disaggregated information pertaining to taxes paid, net of refunds received, for federal, state and foreign income taxes. The new guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with the option to apply prospectively or retrospectively. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that the adoption of this guidance will have on our consolidated financial statements and disclosures.
In November 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures, which enhances the disclosures required for operating segments in our annual and interim consolidated financial statements. The ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, which means it will be effective from our fiscal year ended October 31, 2025, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning from November 01, 2025, and will be applied retrospectively. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact of adopting this ASU on our consolidated financial statements and disclosures.
No other recently issued accounting pronouncements had or are expected to have a material impact on our Consolidated Financial Statements.
Note 2. Operating Leases
The following table presents information about leases on the Consolidated Balance Sheets:

October 31, (In millions) |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  |
Operating Leases |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating lease right-of-use assets |  | $ | 260.7 |  | $ | 241.5 |  |
Operating lease liabilities, current |  | 38.6 |  | 38.2 |  |
Operating lease liabilities, non-current |  | 230.8 |  | 215.6 |  |
Total operating lease liabilities |  | $ | 269.4 |  | $ | 253.8 |  |
Weighted-average remaining lease term (in years) |  | 10.3 |  | 10.0 |  |
Weighted-average discount rate |  | 4% |  | 4% |  |

Operating lease expense for the fiscal years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 was $47.4 million, $48.1 million and $45.0 million.
Maturity of Lease Liabilities
The minimum rental payments required under operating leases that have initial or remaining noncancellable lease terms in excess of one year as of October 31, 2024, are:
69

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(In millions) |  |
2025 |  | 48.6 |
2026 |  | 42.2 |
2027 |  | 37.8 |
2028 |  | 33.0 |
2029 |  | 28.5 |
Thereafter |  | 148.1 |
Total lease payments |  | $ | 338.2 |
Less: interest |  | 68.8 |
Present value of lease liabilities |  | $ | 269.4 |

Excluded from the above table are additional leases to expand manufacturing as well as research and development capacity that have not yet commenced. The undiscounted lease payments are estimated at $171 million for leases that will commence starting in fiscal 2025 with initial terms ranging from 20 to 25 years.
Note 3. Acquisitions and Joint Venture
All acquisitions were funded by cash generated from operations or facility borrowings.
The Company believes these acquisitions strengthen CooperSurgical's and CooperVision's businesses through the addition of new distributors or complementary products and services.
Fiscal Year 2024
On August 1, 2024, CooperSurgical completed the acquisition of obp Surgical, a U.S.-based medical device company with a suite of single-use cordless surgical retractors with integrated light source and evacuation channels. The purchase price of the acquisition was $100.0 million. Assets acquired consisted primarily of $45.6 million of developed technology, $8.5 million of customer relationships, $7.7 million of inventory, $5.4 million of other net assets, and $50.6 million of goodwill, which is primarily related to expected synergies from combined operations. The Company is in the process of finalizing purchase accounting information. The goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes.
On June 7, 2024, CooperSurgical acquired a fertility company that specializes in sperm separation devices. The purchase price of the acquisition was $33.5 million. The Company accounted for this acquisition as an asset acquisition, whereby the Company allocated the total cost of the acquisition to the net assets acquired on the basis of their estimated relative fair values on the acquisition date. The primary asset acquired in this asset acquisition is a composite intangible asset of $39.6 million. The value of the composite intangible asset reflects, in addition to the purchase price, a deferred tax liability of $8.3 million arising from book/tax basis differences generated upon the acquisition. The composite intangible asset encompasses the portfolio of intellectual property associated with the sperm separation devices including the patents, trademarks, customer relationships, regulatory approvals, and commercialization rights, which have been valued as a single composite intangible asset as they are inextricably linked.
On November 1, 2023, CooperSurgical completed the acquisition of select Cook Medical assets focused primarily on the obstetrics, doppler monitoring, and gynecology surgery markets. The purchase price of the acquisition was $300.0 million, with $200.0 million paid at closing and two cash payments of $50.0 million each to be paid on November 1, 2024, and November 1, 2025. The present value of the acquisition purchase price was $291.6 million, which is included in the Company's balance sheet. Assets acquired primarily comprised of $157.9 million of technologies, $26.6 million of customer relationship related intangibles, and $107.2 million of goodwill. The goodwill is deductible for tax purposes.
Fiscal Year 2023
On November 1, 2022, CooperVision completed the acquisition of a privately-held U.S.-based company that provides a broad portfolio of technologically advanced contact lens products, including scleral and hybrid lenses. The purchase price of the acquisition was $33.0 million. Assets acquired primarily comprised of $12.6 million of customer relationship related intangibles, $7.6 million of technology, $5.1 million of net assets and $7.7 million of goodwill. The goodwill is not deductible for tax purposes.
Note 4. Intangible Assets
Goodwill
70

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
The Company has three reporting units: CooperVision and within the CooperSurgical segment, Office/Surgical and Fertility, reflecting the current way the Company manages its business. There was no impairment of goodwill in its reporting units in fiscal 2024, 2023, and 2022.

(In millions) | CooperVision |  | CooperSurgical |  | Total
Balance at October 31, 2023 | $ | 1,747.6 |  |  | $ | 1,876.9 |  |  | $ | 3,624.5 |
Net additions | — |  |  | 157.8 |  |  | 157.8 |
Foreign currency translation adjustment | 50.2 |  |  | 5.9 |  |  | 56.1 |
Balance at October 31, 2024 | $ | 1,797.8 |  |  | $ | 2,040.6 |  |  | $ | 3,838.4 |

Of the October 31, 2024, goodwill balance, $311.5 million for CooperSurgical and $17.8 million for CooperVision is expected to be deductible for tax purposes. Of the October 31, 2023, goodwill balance, $237.6 million for CooperSurgical and $20.1 million for CooperVision was expected to be deductible for tax purposes.
Other Intangible Assets

| October 31, 2024 |  | October 31, 2023 |  |
(In millions) | Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Weighted-average Amortization Period (in years)
Intangible assets with definite lives: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Trademarks | $ | 204.2 |  |  | $ | 90.6 |  |  | $ | 208.9 |  |  | $ | 81.1 |  |  | 15
Composite intangible assets (1) | 1,101.6 |  |  | 496.8 |  |  | 1,061.9 |  |  | 424.8 |  |  | 15
Technology | 706.4 |  |  | 384.3 |  |  | 494.5 |  |  | 335.4 |  |  | 11
Customer relationships | 1,130.5 |  |  | 402.5 |  |  | 1,099.2 |  |  | 345.8 |  |  | 19
License and distribution rights and other | 47.9 |  |  | 27.2 |  |  | 51.6 |  |  | 28.0 |  |  | 11
| 3,190.6 |  |  | $ | 1,401.4 |  |  | 2,916.1 |  |  | $ | 1,215.1 |  |  | 16
Less: accumulated amortization and translation | 1,401.4 |  |  |  |  | 1,215.1 |  |  |  |  |
Intangible assets with definite lives, net | $ | 1,789.2 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,701.0 |  |  |  |  |
Intangible assets with indefinite lives, net (2) | 1.8 |  |  |  |  | 9.3 |  |  |  |  |
Total other intangibles, net | $ | 1,791.0 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,710.3 |  |  |  |  |

(1) Composite intangible assets primarily consist of technology, trade name, New Drug Application approval and physician relationships. The components are not reflected separately or within the corresponding categories because they are inextricably linked.
(2) Intangible assets with indefinite lives include technology and trademarks.
Balances include foreign currency translation adjustments.
As of October 31, 2024, the estimate of future amortization expenses for intangible assets with definite lives is as follows:

Fiscal years: | (In millions)
2025 | $ | 197.7 |
2026 | 190.1 |
2027 | 175.8 |
2028 | 171.3 |
2029 | 167.2 |
Thereafter | 887.1 |
Total remaining amortization for intangible assets with definite lives | $ | 1,789.2 |

71

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
The Company performed its annual impairment assessment in the third quarter of fiscal 2024 and concluded there was no material impairment to the Company's definite-lived or indefinite-lived intangible assets during fiscal 2024.
In the fourth quarter of fiscal 2023, CooperVision fully impaired some intangible assets associated with the discontinuation of certain products. The carrying value of these intangible assets were immaterial. There was no impairment to the Company's definite-lived or indefinite-lived intangible assets during fiscal 2022.
Note 5. Financing Arrangements
The Company had outstanding debt as follows:

October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
Short-term debt, excluding financing leases | 32.2 |  |  | 44.4 |
Financing lease liabilities | 1.1 |  |  | 1.0 |
Short-term debt | $ | 33.3 |  |  | $ | 45.4 |
Revolving credit | $ | 1,049.2 |  |  | $ | 172.6 |
Term loans | 1,500.0 |  |  | 2,350.0 |
Other | 0.2 |  |  | 0.2 |
Less: unamortized debt issuance cost | (1.4) |  |  | (2.4) |
Long-term debt, excluding financing leases | 2,548.0 |  |  | 2,520.4 |
Financing lease liabilities | 2.4 |  |  | 3.4 |
Long-term debt | $ | 2,550.4 |  |  | $ | 2,523.8 |
Total debt | $ | 2,583.7 |  |  | $ | 2,569.2 |

As of October 31, 2024, the Company was in compliance with all debt covenants.
Revolving Credit Agreement on May 1, 2024
On May 1, 2024, the Company entered into a Revolving Credit Agreement (the 2024 Credit Agreement), among the Company, CooperVision International Limited, the lenders from time to time party thereto, and PNC Bank, National Association, as administrative agent. The 2024 Credit Agreement provides for a multicurrency revolving credit facility (the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility) in an aggregate principal amount of $2.3 billion which, unless terminated earlier, matures on May 1, 2029. On May 1, 2024, the Company used $1.2 billion under the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility to fully repay all borrowings outstanding under the 2020 Term Loan Facility and the 2020 Revolving Credit Facility, and terminated the 2020 Credit Agreement. The Company has an uncommitted option to increase the revolving credit facility or establish a new term loan in an aggregate amount up to the greater of $1.2 billion or 100% of consolidated Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA), as defined in the 2024 Credit Agreement.
The 2024 Credit Agreement will bear interest, at the Company’s option, at either the base rate, or the adjusted SOFR, or adjusted foreign currency rate, plus, in each case, an applicable rate of between 0.00% and 0.50% in respect of base rate loans, and between 0.87% and 1.50% in respect of adjusted SOFR or adjusted foreign currency rate loans, in each case in accordance with a pricing grid tied to the Total Leverage Ratio, as defined in the 2024 Credit Agreement.
The Company pays an annual commitment fee that ranges from 0.10% to 0.20% of the unused portion of the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility based upon the Total Leverage Ratio, as defined in the 2024 Credit Agreement.
The 2024 Credit Agreement contains customary restrictive covenants, as well as financial covenants that require the Company to maintain a certain Total Leverage Ratio and Interest Coverage Ratio, each as defined in the 2024 Credit Agreement, consistent with the 2020 Credit Agreement discussed below.
On October 31, 2024, the Company had $1.0 billion outstanding under the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility and the weighted-average interest rate on the 2024 Revolving Credit Facility was 6.05%.
72

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Term Loan Agreement on December 17, 2021
On December 17, 2021, the Company entered into a Term Loan Agreement (the 2021 Credit Agreement) by and among the Company, the lenders from time to time party thereto, and PNC Bank, National Association, as administrative agent. The 2021 Credit Agreement provides for a term loan facility (the 2021 Term Loan Facility) in an aggregate principal amount of $1.5 billion, which, unless terminated earlier, matures on December 17, 2026. In addition, the Company has the ability from time to time to request an increase to the commitments under the 2021 Term Loan Facility or to establish a new term loan facility under the 2021 Credit Agreement in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed $1.1 billion, upon prior written notice to the administrative agent and subject to the discretionary participation of the lenders funding such term loans and certain limitations set forth in the 2021 Credit Agreement.
Amounts outstanding under the 2021 Term Loan Facility will bear interest, at the Company’s option, at either (i) the alternate base rate, which is a rate per annum equal to the greatest of (a) the administrative agent’s prime rate, (b) one-half of one percent in excess of the federal funds effective rate and (c) one percent in excess of the adjusted SOFR for a one-month interest period in effect on such day, or (ii) the adjusted SOFR, plus, in each case, an applicable rate of, initially, zero basis points, in respect of base rate loans, and 75 basis points, in respect of adjusted SOFR loans. Following a specified period after the closing date, the applicable rates will be determined quarterly by reference to a grid based upon the Company’s ratio of consolidated net indebtedness to consolidated EBITDA, each as defined in the 2021 Credit Agreement.
The Company may prepay loan balances from time to time, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty (other than any related breakage costs).
On May 1, 2024, in connection with the Company's entry into the 2024 Credit Agreement, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the 2021 Credit Agreement, modifying the 2021 Credit Agreement by, among other things, conforming certain provisions therein to those contained in the 2024 Credit Agreement.
On October 31, 2024, the Company had $1.5 billion outstanding under the 2021 Term Loan Facility and the interest rate was 5.94%.
The 2021 Credit Agreement contains customary restrictive covenants, as well as financial covenants that require the Company to maintain a certain Total Leverage Ratio and Interest Coverage Ratio, each as defined in the 2021 Credit Agreement, consistent with the 2020 Credit Agreement discussed below.
Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement on April 1, 2020
On April 1, 2020, the Company entered into a Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement (the 2020 Credit Agreement), by and among the Company, CooperVision International Holding Company, LP, CooperSurgical Netherlands B.V., CooperVision Holding Kft., the lenders from time to time party thereto, and KeyBank National Association, as administrative agent. The 2020 Credit Agreement provides for (a) a multicurrency revolving credit facility (the 2020 Revolving Credit Facility) in an aggregate principal amount of $1.3 billion and (b) a term loan facility (the 2020 Term Loan Facility) in an aggregate principal amount of $850.0 million, each of which, unless terminated earlier, mature on April 1, 2025. The Company has an uncommitted option to increase the revolving credit facility or establish a new term loan in an aggregate amount up to $1.6 billion.
On May 1, 2024, in connection with the Company's entry into the 2024 Credit Agreement, the Company terminated the 2020 Credit Agreement. In connection with the termination, all borrowings outstanding under the 2020 Credit Agreement were repaid.
European and Asian Pacific Credit Facilities
The Company maintains European credit facilities. The aggregate facility limit was $33.7 million and $32.9 million at October 31, 2024, and 2023, respectively. At October 31, 2024, $2.4 million of the facilities was utilized and the weighted-average interest rate on the outstanding balances was 4.16%.
The Company maintains yen-denominated credit facilities in Japan. The aggregate facility limit was $73.6 million and $74.3 million at October 31, 2024, and 2023, respectively. At October 31, 2024, $25.6 million of the combined facilities was utilized and the weighted-average interest rate on the outstanding balances was 0.67%.
Each facility is supported by a continuing and unconditional guaranty.
Note 6. Income Taxes
Components of income before income taxes:
73

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Income before income taxes: |  |  |  |  |
United States | $ | (87.1) |  |  | $ | (135.7) |  |  | $ | 31.4 |
Foreign | 669.4 |  |  | 548.6 |  |  | 443.9 |
| $ | 582.3 |  |  | $ | 412.9 |  |  | $ | 475.3 |

Components of provision for income taxes:

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Current: |  |  |  |  |
Federal | $ | 38.2 |  |  | $ | 37.3 |  |  | $ | 10.2 |
State | 1.3 |  |  | 3.7 |  |  | 3.8 |
Foreign | 31.6 |  |  | 33.0 |  |  | 21.7 |
| 71.1 |  |  | 74.0 |  |  | 35.7 |
Deferred: |  |  |  |  |
Federal | (19.6) |  |  | (36.7) |  |  | 10.5 |
State | 0.5 |  |  | (7.5) |  |  | (2.2) |
Foreign | 138.0 |  |  | 88.9 |  |  | 45.6 |
| 118.9 |  |  | 44.7 |  |  | 53.9 |
Provision for income taxes | $ | 190.0 |  |  | $ | 118.7 |  |  | $ | 89.5 |

Reconciliation between the expected provision for income taxes at the U.S. federal statutory rate and the provision for income taxes:

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Provision for income taxes at United States statutory tax rate | $ | 122.3 |  |  | $ | 86.7 |  |  | $ | 99.8 |
(Decrease) increase in taxes resulting from: |  |  |  |  |
Foreign earnings in jurisdictions with different tax rates | 27.8 |  |  | 7.0 |  |  | (22.3) |
Foreign earnings subject to United States tax | 45.5 |  |  | 34.3 |  |  | 21.1 |
Excess tax benefits from share-based compensation | (5.1) |  |  | (2.4) |  |  | (2.6) |
Change in unrecognized tax benefits | 0.6 |  |  | — |  |  | (12.7) |
State tax provision | 1.2 |  |  | (4.2) |  |  | 5.0 |
Other, net | (2.3) |  |  | (2.7) |  |  | 1.2 |
Provision for income taxes | $ | 190.0 |  |  | $ | 118.7 |  |  | $ | 89.5 |

74

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Components of deferred tax assets and liabilities:

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023
Deferred tax assets: |  |  |
Inventory | $ | 43.0 |  |  | $ | 40.0 |
Employee compensation and benefits | 34.2 |  |  | 31.9 |
Lease liabilities | 43.0 |  |  | 37.5 |
Accrued liabilities | 89.4 |  |  | 83.9 |
Net operating loss carryforwards | 229.6 |  |  | 206.4 |
Foreign goodwill | 1,129.5 |  |  | 1,249.5 |
Foreign intangible assets | 817.9 |  |  | 857.6 |
Other deferred tax assets | 59.5 |  |  | 48.2 |
Total gross deferred tax assets | 2,446.1 |  |  | 2,555.0 |
Less: valuation allowance | (23.3) |  |  | (20.7) |
Deferred tax assets | 2,422.8 |  |  | 2,534.3 |
Deferred tax liabilities: |  |  |
Property, plant and equipment | (51.7) |  |  | (41.3) |
Right of use assets | (40.6) |  |  | (34.8) |
U.S. goodwill | (44.5) |  |  | (34.7) |
U.S. intangible assets | (130.4) |  |  | (121.3) |
Other deferred tax liabilities | (41.3) |  |  | (54.0) |
Total gross deferred tax liabilities | (308.5) |  |  | (286.1) |
Net deferred tax assets | $ | 2,114.3 |  |  | $ | 2,248.2 |

The Company has revised the presentation of the components of deferred tax assets and liabilities to disclose the amounts by type of asset or liability. The amounts for fiscal 2023 were revised to reflect the presentation for fiscal 2024. The revised table has no impact on the affected financial statement line items for the years affected or on any other tables.
Changes in valuation allowance:

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Beginning balance | $ | 20.7 |  |  | $ | 60.1 |  |  | $ | 51.8 |
Increases | 2.8 |  | 2.6 |  | 13.3
Decreases | (0.2) |  |  | (42.0) |  |  | (5.0) |
Ending balance | 23.3 |  |  | $ | 20.7 |  |  | $ | 60.1 |

In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, the Company analyzes whether some or all deferred tax assets will not be realized. This analysis considers historical taxable income, the projected reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected taxable income and tax planning strategies. Based upon this analysis, it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance, will be realized.
At October 31, 2024, the Company had federal net operating loss carryforwards of $74.0 million and state net operating loss carryforwards of $85.0 million. Federal net operating loss carryforwards of $24.2 million expire on various dates from fiscal 2026 through fiscal 2038 and $49.8 million do not expire. The state net operating loss carryforwards expire on various dates from fiscal 2025 through fiscal 2044.
The remaining transition tax to be remitted from the U.S. Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 is $66.4 million and $36.9 million as of October 31, 2024, and October 31, 2025, respectively.
75

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
A tax benefit is recognized if it is more likely than not that a tax position will be sustained on its technical merits, based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the tax authority.
Changes in unrecognized tax benefits:

(In millions) |
Balance at October 31, 2022 | $ | 336.9 |
Decrease based on tax positions in prior fiscal years | (0.5) |
Increase based on tax positions in current fiscal year | 2.0 |
Lapses of statutes of limitations | (6.9) |
Balance at October 31, 2023 | $ | 331.5 |
Decrease based on tax positions in prior fiscal years | (2.0) |
Increase based on tax positions in prior fiscal years | 2.2 |
Increase based on tax positions in current fiscal year | 1.0 |
Lapses of statutes of limitations | (5.9) |
Balance at October 31, 2024 | $ | 326.8 |

These tax benefits, if recognized, would reduce provision for income taxes for fiscal 2024, 2023 and 2022, by $323.7 million, $323.2 million, and $324.3 million, respectively. Interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits are recognized in provision for income taxes. At October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022, accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits were $10.7 million, $5.8 million, and $5.4 million, respectively.
Included in the balance of unrecognized tax benefits at October 31, 2024, is $15.7 million related to tax positions for which it is reasonably possible that the total amounts could change during the next twelve months.
Filed tax returns are subject to examination by tax authorities in major tax jurisdictions for fiscal 2018 and subsequent years, including the UK and the US.
Note 7. Earnings Per Share

Years Ended October 31, |  |  |
(In millions, except for earnings per share) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Net income | $ | 392.3 |  |  | $ | 294.2 |  |  | $ | 385.8 |
Basic: |  |  |  |  |
Weighted-average common shares | 198.9 |  |  | 197.9 |  |  | 197.4 |
Basic earnings per share | $ | 1.97 |  |  | $ | 1.49 |  |  | $ | 1.95 |
Diluted: |  |  |  |  |
Weighted-average common shares | 198.9 |  |  | 197.9 |  |  | 197.4 |
Effect of dilutive stock plans | 1.5 |  |  | 1.4 |  |  | 1.4 |
Diluted weighted-average common shares | 200.4 |  |  | 199.3 |  |  | 198.8 |
Diluted earnings per share | $ | 1.96 |  |  | $ | 1.48 |  |  | $ | 1.94 |

The following table sets forth stock options to purchase our common stock and restricted stock units that were not included in the diluted earnings per share calculation because their effect would have been antidilutive for the periods presented:

Years Ended October 31, |  |  |
(In thousands, except exercise prices) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Stock option shares excluded | 827 |  |  | 1,244 |  |  | 908 |
Exercise prices | $82.46 - $101.54 |  | $75.03 - $101.54 |  | $75.03 - $101.54
Restricted stock units excluded | 3 |  |  | 60 |  |  | 348 |

76

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Above tables have been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies for further information
Note 8. Stockholders’ Equity
Analysis of Changes in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss):

(In millions) | Foreign Currency Translation Adjustment |  |  |  | Derivatives |  | Minimum Pension Liability |  | Total
Balance at October 31, 2021 | $ | (320.3) |  |  |  |  | $ | 13.1 |  |  | $ | (34.1) |  |  | $ | (341.3) |
Gross change in value | (234.7) |  |  |  |  | 107.4 |  |  | 36.6 |  |  | (90.7) |
Tax effect |  |  |  |  | (26.1) |  |  | (8.7) |  |  | 34.8 |
Balance at October 31, 2022 | $ | (555.0) |  |  |  |  | $ | 94.4 |  |  | $ | (6.2) |  |  | $ | (466.8) |
Gross change in value | $ | 17.0 |  |  |  |  | $ | (9.4) |  |  | $ | 4.0 |  |  | $ | 11.6 |
Tax effect |  |  |  |  | 2.4 |  |  | (1.0) |  |  | 1.4 |
Balance at October 31, 2023 | $ | (538.0) |  |  |  |  | $ | 87.4 |  |  | $ | (3.2) |  |  | $ | (453.8) |
Gross change in value | $ | 76.3 |  |  |  |  | $ | (55.9) |  |  | $ | (2.2) |  |  | $ | 18.2 |
Tax effect | — |  |  |  |  | 13.4 |  |  | 0.5 |  |  | 13.9 |
Balance at October 31, 2024 | $ | (461.7) |  |  |  |  | $ | 44.9 |  |  | $ | (4.9) |  |  | $ | (421.7) |

Share Repurchases
In March 2017, the authorization under the 2012 Program was increased to $1.0 billion by the Company's Board of Directors. As of October 31, 2024, $256.4 million remains authorized for repurchase.
During the year ended October 31, 2024, and October 31, 2023, there were no share repurchases.
Dividends
In December 2023, the Company's Board of Directors decided to end the declaration of the semiannual dividend.
The Company paid dividends of approximately $3.0 million in each of fiscal 2023 and 2022.
Note 9. Stock Plans
All share, restricted stock unit (RSU), option, per share, per RSU and per option information presented below have been adjusted to reflect the four-for-one stock split effected on February 16, 2024. Refer to Note 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies.
2007 Long-Term Incentive Plan (2007 Plan)
In March 2007, we received stockholder approval of the 2007 Plan. The 2007 Plan was subsequently amended and restated, and granted stockholder approval in March 2009, March 2011, and March 2016.
The 2007 Plan authorizes either our Board of Directors, or a designated committee thereof composed of two or more non-employee directors, to grant to eligible individuals during the period ending December 31, 2026, up to 27,720,000 shares in the form of specified equity awards including stock options, restricted stock units and performance share awards. RSUs have no dividend or voting rights prior to vesting. Awards under the 2007 Plan remain outstanding but new awards are no longer being granted.
2023 Long-Term Incentive Plan (2023 Plan)
In March 2023, we received stockholder approval of the 2023 Plan. The 2023 Plan authorizes either our Board of Directors, or a designated committee thereof composed of two or more non-employee directors, to grant to eligible individuals up to 5,460,000 shares in the form of specified equity awards including stock options, restricted stock units (RSUs) and performance share units (PSUs), subject to adjustment for future stock splits, stock dividends, expirations, forfeitures, and similar events. In addition, the
77

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
2023 Plan includes any shares which were available for issuance under the 2007 Plan at the time of stockholder approval of this plan and shares which become available as a result of the forfeiture or expiration of awards made under the 2007 Plan.
As of October 31, 2024, 4,852,018 shares remained available under the 2023 Plan for future grants. The amount of available shares includes shares which may be distributed under performance shares.
Share-Based Compensation
The compensation expense and related income tax benefit recognized in our Consolidated Statements of Income for share-based awards, including the Employee Stock Purchase Plan, were as follows:

October 31, |  |  |
(In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Selling, general and administrative expense | $ | 67.6 |  |  | $ | 54.8 |  |  | $ | 46.7 |
Cost of sales | 4.7 |  |  | 4.2 |  |  | 4.5 |
Research and development expense | 2.8 |  |  | 3.1 |  |  | 3.0 |
Total compensation expense | $ | 75.1 |  |  | $ | 62.1 |  |  | $ | 54.2 |
Related income tax benefit | $ | 12.1 |  |  | $ | 5.0 |  |  | $ | 5.0 |

Stock Options
The fair value of each stock option award granted is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option valuation model and assumptions noted in the following table.

Years Ended October 31, | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Expected life | 4.9 years |  | 4.5 years |  | 4.1 years
Expected volatility | 29.1 | % |  | 29.5 | % |  | 25.8 | %
Risk-free interest rate | 4.2 | % |  | 3.8 | % |  | 1.1 | %
Dividend yield | — | % |  | 0.02 | % |  | 0.02 | %

The activity and status of our stock option plans are summarized below:

| Number of Shares |  | Weighted- Average Exercise Price Per Share |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Outstanding at October 31, 2023 | 4,310,224 |  |  | $ | 69.32 |  |  |  |  |
Granted | 14,220 |  |  | $ | 85.07 |  |  |  |  |
Exercised | (1,028,632) |  |  | $ | 50.53 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (3,344) |  |  | $ | 82.46 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at October 31, 2024 | 3,292,468 |  |  | $ | 75.25 |  |  | 5.26 |  | $ | 96,903,913 |
Vested and expected to vest at October 31, 2024 | 3,265,227 |  |  | $ | 75.14 |  |  | 5.24 |  | $ | 96,439,520 |
Vested and exercisable at October 31, 2024 | 2,507,860 |  |  | $ | 71.38 |  |  | 4.74 |  | $ | 83,521,576 |

The weighted-average fair value of options granted during fiscal 2024, 2023 and 2022, estimated as of the grant date using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, was $26.54, $25.79 and $22.60. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the fiscal years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 was $51.3 million, $13.4 million and $6.6 million, respectively.
Stock options outstanding under our current plans have been granted at prices which are either equal to or above the market value of the common stock on the date of grant. Options granted under the 2007 Plan and 2023 Plan generally vest over a range of three to five years based on service conditions and expire no later than ten years after the grant date. We generally recognize compensation expense ratably over the vesting period. As of October 31, 2024, there was $8.2 million of total unrecognized
78

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
compensation cost related to non-vested options, which is expected to be recognized over a remaining weighted-average vesting period of 1.7 years.
Restricted Stock Units
RSUs granted under the 2007 Plan and the 2023 Plan generally vest over three to five years. The grant-date fair value of RSUs is estimated based on the market price of our common stock. We recognize compensation expense ratably over the vesting period. As of October 31, 2024, there was $68.7 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested RSUs, which is expected to be recognized over a remaining weighted-average vesting period of 2.5 years. The total fair value of RSU grants that vested during the fiscal years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 was $40.9 million, $37.3 million and $46.1 million, respectively.
The status of our non-vested RSUs is summarized below:

| Number of Shares |  | Weighted- Average Grant Date Fair Value Per Share
Non-vested RSUs at October 31, 2023 | 1,160,116 |  |  | $ | 86.26 |
Granted | 678,431 |  |  | $ | 85.97 |
Vested and issued | (436,768) |  |  | $ | 83.80 |
Forfeited or expired | (103,056) |  |  | $ | 86.38 |
Non-vested RSUs at October 31, 2024 | 1,298,723 |  |  | $ | 86.92 |

Performance Units
Performance units may be granted to selected key employees with vesting contingent upon meeting certain performance goals over a defined performance cycle, usually three years. Performance units, if earned, may be paid in cash or shares of common stock. We granted performance unit awards on December 13, 2022, December 7, 2021, and December 8, 2020, under the 2007 Plan, with three-year performance periods ending in fiscal 2026, fiscal 2025, and fiscal 2024 respectively. The performance shares actually earned will range from zero to 200% of the target number of performance shares. Subject to limited exceptions set forth in the performance share agreement, any shares earned will be distributed in the subsequent fiscal year after the performance period. The fair value of performance unit awards is estimated on the date of grant based on the current market price of our common stock. The amount of compensation expense related to these performance unit awards is reviewed each fiscal quarter and adjustments are recorded after assessing the probability of achieving the performance goals.
We recognize compensation expense ratably over the vesting period. As of October 31, 2024, there was $16.9 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested performance units, which is expected to be recognized over a remaining weighted-average vesting period of 1.7 years.
Employee Stock Purchase Plan
On March 18, 2019, the Company received stockholder approval for the Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). The first offering period began on November 4, 2019, and offerings are generally made on a quarterly basis. The purpose of the ESPP is to provide eligible employees of the Company with the opportunity to acquire shares of common stock at 85% of the market price on the last business day of each offering period by means of accumulated payroll deductions. The ESPP initially authorized the issuance of 4,000,000 shares of common stock. These shares will be made available from shares of common stock reacquired by the Company as Treasury Stock. During fiscal 2024 and 2023, we issued 107,031 and 104,464 shares to our employees under the ESPP, respectively. At October 31, 2024, the number of shares remaining available for future issuance under the ESPP was 3,580,869 shares. Total ESPP share-based compensation recognized during fiscal 2024 and 2023 was $1.6 million and $1.3 million, respectively.
Note 10. Employee Benefits
Cooper's Retirement Income Plan
The Company's Retirement Income Plan (Plan), a defined benefit plan, is only available to full-time United States employees, subject to the soft freeze mentioned below. The Company's contributions are designed to fund normal cost on a current basis and to fund the estimated prior service cost of benefit improvements. The unit credit actuarial cost method is used to determine the
79

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
annual cost. The Company pays the entire cost of the Plan and funds such costs as they accrue. Virtually all of the assets of the Plan are comprised of equities and participation in equity and fixed income funds.
The Company uses individual spot rates along the yield curve that correspond with the timing of each benefit payment to determine the service and interest costs of components of its net periodic benefit cost utilizing the correlation of projected cash outflows and corresponding spot rates on the yield curve.
The following table sets forth the Plan's benefit obligations and fair value of the Plan assets at October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 and the funded status of the Plan and net periodic pension costs for each of the years in the three-year periods ended October 31, 2024. The net amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheets consist of non-current liabilities. The accumulated benefit obligation was $161.7 million, $131.5 million and $134.9 million for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022.
Retirement Income Plan

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Change in benefit obligation |  |  |  |  |
Benefit obligation, beginning of year | $ | 144.5 |  |  | $ | 148.0 |  |  | $ | 230.9 |
Service cost | 8.7 |  |  | 10.0 |  |  | 18.3 |
Interest cost | 8.4 |  |  | 7.9 |  |  | 5.1 |
Benefits paid | (9.1) |  |  | (10.5) |  |  | (13.1) |
Actuarial (gain)/loss | 26.4 |  |  | (10.9) |  |  | (93.2) |
Benefit obligation, end of year | $ | 178.9 |  |  | $ | 144.5 |  |  | $ | 148.0 |
Change in plan assets |  |  |  |  |
Fair value of plan assets, beginning of year | $ | 137.6 |  |  | $ | 142.9 |  |  | $ | 199.5 |
Actual return on plan assets | 34.8 |  |  | 4.1 |  |  | (43.5) |
Employer contributions | 0.4 |  |  | 1.1 |  |  | — |
Benefits paid | (9.1) |  |  | (10.5) |  |  | (13.1) |
Fair value of plan assets, end of year | $ | 163.7 |  |  | $ | 137.6 |  |  | $ | 142.9 |
Funded status at end of year | $ | (15.2) |  |  | $ | (6.9) |  |  | $ | (5.1) |

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income consist of: |  |  |  |  |
Net loss | $ | 6.3 |  |  | $ | 4.1 |  |  | $ | 8.0 |
Accumulated other comprehensive income | $ | 6.3 |  |  | $ | 4.1 |  |  | $ | 8.0 |

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Reconciliation of (prepaid) accrued pension cost: |  |  |  |  |
(Prepaid)/Accrued pension cost at prior fiscal year end | $ | 2.8 |  |  | $ | (2.9) |  |  | $ | (13.0) |
Net periodic benefit cost | 6.5 |  |  | 6.8 |  |  | 10.1 |
Contributions made during the year | (0.4) |  |  | (1.1) |  |  | — |
(Prepaid)/Accrued pension cost at fiscal year end | $ | 8.9 |  |  | $ | 2.8 |  |  | $ | (2.9) |

80

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Components of net periodic benefit cost and other amounts recognized in the Consolidated Statements of Income: |  |  |  |  |
Net periodic benefit cost: |  |  |  |  |
Service cost | $ | 8.7 |  |  | $ | 10.0 |  |  | $ | 18.3 |
Interest cost | 8.4 |  |  | 7.9 |  |  | 5.1 |
Expected return on plan assets | (10.6) |  |  | (11.1) |  |  | (15.5) |
Recognized actuarial loss | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2.2 |
Net periodic pension cost | $ | 6.5 |  |  | $ | 6.8 |  |  | $ | 10.1 |

Years Ended October 31, (In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Other changes in plan assets and benefit obligations recognized in other comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |
Net (gain) loss | $ | 2.2 |  |  | $ | (4.0) |  |  | $ | (34.1) |
Amortizations of net gain | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2.5) |
Total recognized in other comprehensive (income) loss | $ | 2.2 |  |  | $ | (4.0) |  |  | $ | (36.6) |
Total recognized in net periodic benefit cost and other comprehensive (income) loss | $ | 8.7 |  |  | $ | 2.8 |  |  | $ | (26.2) |

Years Ended October 31, | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Weighted-average assumptions used in computing the net periodic pension cost and projected benefit obligation at year end: |  |  |  |  |
Discount rate for determining net periodic pension cost: |  |  |  |  |
Projected Benefit Obligation | 6.22 | % |  | 5.74 | % |  | 2.76 | %
Service Cost | 6.25 | % |  | 5.77 | % |  | 2.79 | %
Interest Cost | 6.05 | % |  | 5.51 | % |  | 2.28 | %
Discount rate for determining benefit obligations at year end | 5.32 | % |  | 6.22 | % |  | 5.74 | %
Rate of compensation increase for determining expense | 3.60 | % |  | 3.60 | % |  | 3.60 | %
Rate of compensation increase for determining benefit obligations at year end | 4.40 | % |  | 3.60 | % |  | 3.60 | %
Expected rate of return on plan assets for determining net periodic pension cost | 8.00 | % |  | 8.00 | % |  | 8.00 | %
Expected rate of return on plan assets at year end | 8.00 | % |  | 8.00 | % |  | 8.00 | %
Measurement date for determining assets and benefit obligations at year end | 10/31/2024 |  | 10/31/2023 |  | 10/31/2022

The discount rate enables us to state expected future cash flows at a present value on the measurement date. The discount rate used for the Plan is based primarily on the yields of a universe of high-quality corporate bonds rated AA or above, with durations corresponding to the expected durations of the benefit obligations. A change in the discount rate will cause the present value of benefit obligations to change in the opposite direction.
The expected rate of return on plan assets was determined based on a review of historical returns, both for this plan and for medium- to large-sized defined benefit pension funds with similar asset allocations. This review generated separate expected returns for each asset class listed below. These expected future returns were then blended based on this Plan's target asset allocation.
Reasons for Significant Liability Gains and Losses
The projected benefit obligation experienced a net loss of approximately $26.4 million during the year. This net loss is the result of assumption changes resulting in a loss of approximately $25.0 million and a loss of approximately $1.4 million due to demographic experience. The key assumption changes were a decrease in the discount rate (loss of $14.5 million), change in assumptions for lump sum determination (loss of $8.8 million), an increase in expected future salaries (loss of $1.9 million), and
81

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
changes to decrements and payment timing following an experience review (gain of $0.2 million). Changes in demographic experience were due to the net effect of retirement rates, termination rates, salary increases and other experience that was different from assumed.
Plan Assets
Weighted-average asset allocations at year end, by asset category are as follows:

Years Ended October 31, | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Asset category |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | 3.7 | % |  | 2.9 | % |  | 2.0 | %
Corporate common stock | 25.2 | % |  | 26.0 | % |  | 33.6 | %
Equity mutual funds | 39.9 | % |  | 39.1 | % |  | 33.9 | %
Balanced funds | 2.2 | % |  | 2.4 | % |  | 1.8 | %
Alternative investments | 0.8 | % |  | 0.7 | % |  | 0.9 | %
Bond mutual funds | 28.2 | % |  | 28.9 | % |  | 27.8 | %
Total | 100.0 | % |  | 100.0 | % |  | 100.0 | %

The Plan invests in a diversified portfolio of assets intended to minimize risk of poor returns while maximizing expected portfolio returns. To achieve the long-term rate of return, plan assets will be invested in a mixture of instruments, including but not limited to, corporate common stock (may include the Company's stock), investment grade bond funds, cash, balanced funds, real estate funds, small or large cap equity funds and international equity funds. The allocation of assets will be determined by the investment manager and will typically include 50% to 70% equities with the remainder invested in fixed income, hedging strategy funds and cash. Presently, this diversified portfolio is expected to return roughly 8% in the long run.
As of the measurement date of October 31, 2024, the fair value measurement of plan assets is as follows:

(In millions) | Total |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) |  | Significant Observable Inputs (Level 2) |  | Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Asset category |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 6.1 |  |  | $ | 0.4 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 5.7 |
Corporate common stock | 41.3 |  |  | 41.3 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Equity mutual funds | 65.3 |  |  | 65.3 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Balanced Funds | 3.7 |  |  | 3.7 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Alternative investments | 1.2 |  |  | 1.2 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Fixed income | 46.1 |  |  | 19.4 |  |  | 26.7 |  |  | — |
Total | $ | 163.7 |  |  | $ | 131.3 |  |  | $ | 26.7 |  |  | $ | 5.7 |

The Plan has an established process for determining the fair value of plan assets. For investments in equity and bond mutual funds, and real estate funds, fair value is based on observable, Level 1 inputs.
Plan Cash Flows
Contributions
The Company made $0.4 million and $1.1 million contributions to the Plan in fiscal 2024 and fiscal 2023, respectively. The Company made no contributions to the Plan for fiscal 2022. The Company closely monitors the funded status of the Plan with respect to legislative and accounting rules. The Company is expected to make contributions totaling $0.0 million to the Plan during fiscal 2025.
Estimated Future Benefit Payments
82

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Years (In millions) |
2025 | $ | 13.9 |
2026 | $ | 13.3 |
2027 | $ | 14.5 |
2028 | $ | 15.0 |
2029 | $ | 15.4 |
2030-2034 | $ | 74.6 |

Plan Soft Freeze
On June 18, 2019, the Board of Directors of the Company approved a soft freeze of the Plan effective August 1, 2019. The Plan was closed to employees hired on or after August 1, 2019, including former participants or employees rehired on or after August 1, 2019, and employees hired in connection with a stock or asset acquisition, merger or other similar transaction on or after August 1, 2019. Existing employees already covered by the Plan, continue to accrue their benefits.
Cooper's 401(k) Savings Plan
Cooper's 401(k) savings plan provides for the deferral of compensation as described in the Internal Revenue Code and is available to substantially all United States employees. Employees who participate in the 401(k) plan may elect to have up to 75% of their pre-tax salary or wages deferred and contributed to the trust established under the Plan. Cooper's contributions on account of participating employees, were $10.1 million, $10.1 million and $9.0 million for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022, respectively.
Note 11. Contingencies
The Company is involved in various lawsuits, claims and other legal matters from time to time that arise in the ordinary course of conducting business, including matters involving our products, intellectual property, supplier relationships, distributors, competitor relationships, employees and other matters. The Company does not believe that the ultimate resolution of these proceedings or claims pending against it could have a material adverse effect on its financial condition or results of operations. At each reporting period, the Company evaluates whether or not a potential loss amount or a potential range of loss is probable and reasonably estimable under ASC 450, Contingencies. Legal fees are expensed as incurred.
Note 12. Business Segment Information
The Company discloses information about its operating segments, which were established based on the way that management organizes segments within the Company for making operating decisions and assessing financial performance. The Company's two operating segments are described below.
•CooperVision. Competes in the worldwide contact lens market by developing, manufacturing and marketing a broad range of products for contact lens wearers, featuring advanced materials and optics.
•CooperSurgical. Competes in the fertility and women's health care market through its diversified portfolio of products and services, including fertility products and services, medical devices, cryostorage (such as cord blood and cord tissue storage) and contraception.
The Company uses operating income, as presented in our financial reports, as the primary measure of segment profitability. The Company does not allocate costs from corporate functions to segment operating income. The Company uses the same accounting policies to generate segment results as it does for consolidated results.
No customers accounted for 10% or more of our consolidated net revenue in fiscal 2024, 2023 and 2022.
Total identifiable assets are those used in continuing operations except cash and cash equivalents, which the Company includes as corporate assets.
83

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
The following table presents a summary of our business segment net sales:

(In millions) | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
CooperVision net sales by category: |  |  |  |  |
Toric and multifocal | $ | 1,257.2 |  |  | $ | 1,134.4 |  |  | $ | 1,001.8 |
Sphere, other | 1,352.2 |  |  | 1,289.3 |  |  | 1,241.5 |
Total CooperVision net sales | 2,609.4 |  |  | 2,423.7 |  |  | 2,243.3 |
CooperSurgical net sales by category: |  |  |  |  |
Office and surgical | 774.7 |  |  | 689.5 |  |  | 633.6 |
Fertility | 511.3 |  |  | 480.0 |  |  | 431.5 |
Total CooperSurgical net sales | 1,286.0 |  |  | 1,169.5 |  |  | 1,065.1 |
Total net sales | $ | 3,895.4 |  |  | $ | 3,593.2 |  |  | $ | 3,308.4 |

84

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Information by business segment for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2024, follows:

(In millions) | CooperVision |  | CooperSurgical |  | Corporate |  | Consolidated
2024 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 2,609.4 |  |  | $ | 1,286.0 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,895.4 |
Operating income (loss) | $ | 676.2 |  |  | $ | 118.3 |  |  | $ | (88.8) |  |  | $ | 705.7 |
Interest expense |  |  |  |  |  |  | 114.3 |
Other expense, net |  |  |  |  |  |  | 9.1 |
Income before income taxes |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 582.3 |
Identifiable assets | $ | 7,285.1 |  |  | $ | 4,832.0 |  |  | $ | 198.1 |  |  | $ | 12,315.2 |
Depreciation expense | $ | 151.8 |  |  | $ | 22.1 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 173.9 |
Amortization expense | $ | 28.2 |  |  | $ | 173.0 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 201.2 |
Capital expenditures | $ | 388.6 |  |  | $ | 32.6 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 421.2 |
2023 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 2,423.7 |  |  | $ | 1,169.5 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,593.2 |
Operating income (loss) | $ | 587.7 |  |  | $ | 16.1 |  |  | $ | (70.7) |  |  | $ | 533.1 |
Interest expense |  |  |  |  |  |  | 105.3 |
Other expense, net |  |  |  |  |  |  | 14.9 |
Income before income taxes |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 412.9 |
Identifiable assets | $ | 7,044.0 |  |  | $ | 4,351.8 |  |  | $ | 263.1 |  |  | $ | 11,658.9 |
Depreciation expense | $ | 156.9 |  |  | $ | 24.6 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 181.5 |
Amortization expense | $ | 32.9 |  |  | $ | 153.3 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 186.2 |
Capital expenditures | $ | 364.4 |  |  | $ | 28.1 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 392.5 |
2022 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales | $ | 2,243.3 |  |  | $ | 1,065.1 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,308.4 |
Operating income (loss) | $ | 494.3 |  |  | $ | 67.1 |  |  | $ | (53.8) |  |  | $ | 507.6 |
Interest expense |  |  |  |  |  |  | 57.3 |
Other (income), net |  |  |  |  |  |  | (25.0) |
Income before income taxes |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 475.3 |
Identifiable assets | $ | 6,778.9 |  |  | $ | 4,407.8 |  |  | $ | 305.6 |  |  | $ | 11,492.3 |
Depreciation expense | $ | 144.5 |  |  | $ | 22.1 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 166.6 |
Amortization expense | $ | 32.3 |  |  | $ | 147.2 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 179.5 |
Capital expenditures | $ | 223.0 |  |  | $ | 19.0 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 242.0 |

85

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Information by geographical area by country of domicile for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2024, follows:

(In millions) | United States |  | Europe |  | Rest of World, Other Eliminations & Corporate |  | Consolidated
2024 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales to unaffiliated customers | $ | 1,965.9 |  |  | $ | 1,155.9 |  |  | $ | 773.6 |  |  | $ | 3,895.4 |
Sales between geographic areas | 602.9 |  |  | 1,065.2 |  |  | (1,668.1) |  |  | — |
Net sales | $ | 2,568.8 |  |  | $ | 2,221.1 |  |  | $ | (894.5) |  |  | $ | 3,895.4 |
Operating income | $ | 74.2 |  |  | $ | 601.8 |  |  | $ | 29.7 |  |  | $ | 705.7 |
Long-lived assets | $ | 1,188.8 |  |  | $ | 401.7 |  |  | $ | 272.9 |  |  | $ | 1,863.4 |
2023 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales to unaffiliated customers | $ | 1,812.2 |  |  | $ | 1,041.2 |  |  | $ | 739.8 |  |  | $ | 3,593.2 |
Sales between geographic areas | 563.1 |  |  | 1,016.7 |  |  | (1,579.8) |  |  | — |
Net sales | $ | 2,375.3 |  |  | $ | 2,057.9 |  |  | $ | (840.0) |  |  | $ | 3,593.2 |
Operating income | $ | — |  |  | $ | 516.2 |  |  | $ | 16.9 |  |  | $ | 533.1 |
Long-lived assets | $ | 1,027.6 |  |  | $ | 325.9 |  |  | $ | 279.1 |  |  | $ | 1,632.6 |
2022 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net sales to unaffiliated customers | $ | 1,638.5 |  |  | $ | 987.2 |  |  | $ | 682.7 |  |  | $ | 3,308.4 |
Sales between geographic areas | 514.4 |  |  | 897.3 |  |  | (1,411.7) |  |  | — |
Net sales | $ | 2,152.9 |  |  | $ | 1,884.5 |  |  | $ | (729.0) |  |  | $ | 3,308.4 |
Operating (loss) income | $ | 71.8 |  |  | $ | 403.8 |  |  | $ | 32.0 |  |  | $ | 507.6 |
Long-lived assets | $ | 856.1 |  |  | $ | 310.8 |  |  | $ | 266.0 |  |  | $ | 1,432.9 |

86

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Note 13. Financial Derivatives and Hedging
As part of the Company’s overall risk management practices the Company enters into financial derivatives, interest rate swaps designated as cash flow hedges, to hedge the Company's exposure to changes in cash flows associated with its variable rate debt.
Credit risk related to derivative transactions reflects the risk that a party to the transaction could fail to meet its obligation under the derivative contracts. Therefore, the Company’s exposure to the counterparty’s credit risk is generally limited to the amounts, if any, by which the counterparty’s obligations to the Company exceed the Company’s obligations to the counterparty. The Company’s policy is to enter into contracts only with financial institutions which meet certain minimum credit ratings to help mitigate counterparty credit risk. From time to time, the Company enters into foreign currency forward contracts to minimize the short-term impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations on certain trade and intercompany receivables and payables. These foreign currency forward contracts are not designated as hedging instruments, and therefore the net change in their fair value is reported as a gain or loss in the Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income. As of October 31, 2024, the notional amount of outstanding foreign currency forward contracts was $47.7 million. The resulting impact on our Consolidated Financial Statements from currency hedging activities was not significant for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022.
As of October 31, 2024, the Company has nine interest rate swap contracts that have a total notional amount of $1.8 billion and remaining maturities of less than three years.
The following table summarizes the amounts recognized with respect to our derivative instruments within the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Income:

Periods Ended October 31, |  |  |  |  |  |  |
(In millions) |  |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Derivatives designated as cash flow hedges |  | Location of (Gain)/Loss Recognized on Derivatives |  |  |  |  |
Interest rate swap contracts |  | Interest expense (income) | $ | (55.0) |  |  | $ | (43.1) |  |  | $ | 2.3 |

The cumulative pre-tax impact of the gain on derivatives designated for hedge accounting is recognized in "Accumulated other comprehensive loss". The following table details the changes in the cumulative pre-tax impact of the gain on derivatives designated for hedge accounting:

(In millions) |  | Amount
Balance gain as of October 31, 2022 |  | $ | 124.5 |
Amount recognized in other comprehensive income on interest rate swap contracts, gross ($25.7, net of tax) |  | 33.7 |
Amount reclassified from other comprehensive income into earnings, gross ($(32.7), net of tax) |  | (43.1) |
Balance gain as of October 31, 2023 |  | $ | 115.1 |
Amount recognized in other comprehensive income on interest rate swap contracts, gross ($(0.6), net of tax) |  | (0.9) |
Amount reclassified from other comprehensive income into earnings, gross ($(41.9), net of tax) |  | (55.0) |
Balance gain as of October 31, 2024 |  | $ | 59.2 |

Refer to Note 8. Stockholders’ Equity for amounts presented net of the related tax impact in "Accumulated other comprehensive loss".
The Company expects that $(31.5) million recorded as a component of "Accumulated other comprehensive loss" will be realized in the Consolidated Statements of Income over the next twelve months and the amount will vary depending on prevailing interest rates.
87

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.
None.
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures.
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
The Company has established and currently maintains disclosure controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in its reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving desired control objectives. In reaching a reasonable level of assurance, management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.
In conjunction with the close of each fiscal quarter, the Company conducts a review and evaluation, with participation of the Company's management, and under the oversight of the Board of Directors, including the Chief Executive Officer (our Principal Executive Officer) and Chief Financial Officer (our Principal Financial Officer), of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures. The Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer based upon their evaluation as of October 31, 2024, the end of the fiscal period covered in this report, concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective at the reasonable assurance level due to the material weakness described below. In light of this material weakness, management performed additional analyses and other procedures. As a result of these additional procedures, the Company believes that the consolidated financial statements and related financial information included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K fairly present, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows as of and for the periods presented, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles..
Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect all misstatements, errors or fraud.
Management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2024, based on the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission in Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013). Based on this assessment, management, with participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, and under the oversight of the Board of Directors, concluded that the Company's internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of October 31, 2024 due to a material weakness in information technology (IT) general controls for the U.S. operations within the CooperSurgical segment, related to the implementation and maintenance of certain enterprise resource planning systems (ERP) during fiscal year 2024. The material weakness resulted from not having a sufficient complement of its personnel, inadequate training of personnel and ineffective risk assessment processes to identify and timely respond to the risks related to change management, user control monitoring and segregation of duties in the affected IT environment. Manual controls that rely on system-generated data or reports from the affected IT environment or process level automated controls in the affected IT environment were ineffective because they could have been adversely impacted.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.
Although these control deficiencies did not result in any material misstatement of our consolidated financial statements for the periods presented, there is a possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Accordingly, management has concluded that these control deficiencies constitute a material weakness.
88

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
The Company's independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP, who audited the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, issued an adverse opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2024, as stated in their report in Part II, Item 9A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
Management’s Plan for Remediation
In response to the material weakness, management, with oversight of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors, has begun to implement steps to remediate the material weakness. Our internal control remediation efforts include the following:
•Enhancing risk assessment and procedures over our IT general controls for the affected environments;
•Developing the skill sets of employees and additional training programs addressing IT general controls and policies with a focus on those related to change management, user access and segregation of duties over IT systems impacting financial reporting;
•Enhancing controls supporting change management to ensure systems’ integrity as well as user access monitoring controls to enforce appropriate system access and segregation of duties.
We are committed to ensuring that our internal control over financial reporting are designed and operating effectively. Management believes the efforts taken to date and the planned remediation will improve the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. While these remediation efforts are ongoing, the controls must be operating effectively for a sufficient period of time and be tested by management in order to consider them remediated and conclude that the design is effective to address the risks of material misstatement.
Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
During the year ended October 31, 2024, the implementation of a new ERP system at our primary U.S. operations of the Cooper Surgical segment impacted our internal control over financial reporting. Except for the system implementation and the identification of the material weakness described above, there have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended October 31, 2024, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting.
89

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors
The Cooper Companies, Inc.:
Opinion on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
We have audited The Cooper Companies, Inc. and subsidiaries' (the Company) internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2024, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. In our opinion, because of the effect of the material weakness, described below, on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, the Company has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of October 31, 2024, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the consolidated balance sheets of the Company as of October 31, 2024 and 2023, the related consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, stockholders’ equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended October 31, 2024, and the related notes (collectively, the consolidated financial statements), and our report dated December 6, 2024 expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated financial statements.
A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the company’s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. A material weakness resulting from control deficiencies in information technology general controls related to the implementation and maintenance of certain enterprise resource planning systems for the U.S. operations within the CooperSurgical segment has been identified and included in management’s assessment. The material weakness was considered in determining the nature, timing, and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2024 consolidated financial statements, and this report does not affect our report on those consolidated financial statements.
Basis for Opinion
The Company’s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audit also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
A company’s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company’s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
90

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Disclaimer on Additional Information in Management’s Report
We do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance on management’s statements, included in the accompanying Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting, referring to management’s plan for remediation taken after October 31, 2024, relative to the aforementioned material weakness in internal control over financial reporting.
/s/ KPMG LLP
San Francisco, California
December 6, 2024
91

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 9B. Other Information.
During the three months ended October 31, 2024, no director or officer of the Company adopted or terminated a Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement or non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement, as each term is defined in Item 408(a) of Regulation S-K.
Item 9C. Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections.
Not Applicable.
92

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
PART III
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance.
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the Company’s Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the 2025 Proxy Statement).
Item 11. Executive Compensation.
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the 2025 Proxy Statement.
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.
See Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters - Equity Compensation Plan Information. Additional information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the 2025 Proxy Statement.
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence.
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the 2025 Proxy Statement.
Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services.
The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the 2025 Proxy Statement.
93

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
PART IV
Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.
(a) Financial Statements
The following financial statements are filed as a part of this report:
Report of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Consolidated Financial Statements:
Statements of Income for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022
Statements of Comprehensive Income for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022
Balance Sheets as of October 31, 2024, and 2023
Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022
Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
(b) Exhibits.
The exhibits listed on the accompanying Exhibit Index are filed as part of this report.
All other schedules which are included in the applicable accounting regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission are not required here because they are not applicable.
94

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
EXHIBIT INDEX

|  | Incorporated by Reference
Exhibit Number | Description of Document | Form | Exhibit | Filing Date/ Period End Date
3.1 | Second Restated Certificate of Incorporation | 8-K | 3.1 | 1/13/2006
3.2 | Amendment to Second Restated Certificate of Incorporation | 10-Q | 3.1 | 03/01/2024
3.3 | A m ended and Restated By-Laws, The Cooper Companies, Inc, dated October 22, 2024 | 8-K | 3.1 | 10/25/2024
4.1 | Description of Securities of The Cooper Companies, Inc. Registered under Section 12 of the Exchange Act | 8-A |  | 9/25/2023
10.1# | The Cooper Companies, Inc. Change in Control Severance Plan, dated May 21, 2007 | 10-Q | 10.1 | 7/31/2007
10.2# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, Inc. and Albert G. White III, effective as of March 19, 2024 | 10-Q | 10.2 | 4/30/2024
10.3# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, Inc. and Daniel G. McBride, effective as of March 19, 2024 | 10-Q | 10.3 | 4/30/2024
10.4# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, Inc. and Brian G. Andrews, effective as of November 1, 2018 | 10-Q | 10.2 | 4/30/2019
10.5# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, Inc. and Holly R. Sheffield, effective as of November 1, 2018 | 10-Q | 10.4 | 4/30/2019
10.6# | The Third Amended and Restated 2007 Long-Term Incentive Plan of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 14A | A | 1/29/2016
10.7# | Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement Pursuant to the 2007 Long-Term Incentive Plan of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 10-K | 10.32 | 10/31/2007
10.8# | Form of Deferred Stock Agreement Pursuant to the 2007 Long-Term Incentive Plan of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 10-K | 10.34 | 10/31/2007
10.9# | Form of Long Term Performance Share Award Agreement Pursuant to the 2007 Long-Term Incentive Plan of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 8-K | 10.1 | 2/13/2009
10.10# | The Cooper Companies, Inc.’s 2019 Employee Stock Purchase Plan | 14A | A | 2/1/2019
10.11# | The 2020 Long Term Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 14A | A | 2/4/2020
10.12# | Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement pursuant to the 2020 Long Term Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors of The Cooper Companies, Inc. | 10-K | 10.12 | 10/31/2024
10.13(a) | License Agreement dated as of November 19, 2007, by and among CIBA Vision AG, CIBA Vision Corporate and CooperVision, Inc. | 10-K | 10.41 | 10/31/2008
10.14(a) | Amendment No. 1 to the License Agreement dated as of November 19, 2007, by and among CIBA Vision AG, CIBA Vision Corporate and CooperVision, Inc. | 8-K | 99.1 | 12/21/2012
10.15 | Lease Contract dated as of November 6, 2003, by and between The Puerto Rico Industrial Development Company and Ocular Sciences Puerto Rico, Inc. | 8-K | 10.1 | 1/12/2005
10.16 | First Supplement and Amendment to Lease Contract dated as of December 30, 2003, by and between The Puerto Rico Industrial Development Company and Ocular Sciences Puerto Rico, Inc. | 8-K | 10.2 | 1/12/2005
10.17 | Assignment of Lease Agreement dated as of June 29, 2004, by and among Ocular Sciences Puerto Rico, Inc., Ocular Sciences Cayman Islands Corporation and The Puerto Rico Industrial Development Company | 8-K | 10.3 | 1/12/2005
10.18 | Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2020, among the Company, CooperVision International Holding Company, LP, CooperSurgical Netherlands B.V., CooperVision Holding Kft., the lenders from time to time party thereto and KeyBank National Association, as administrative agent | 8-K | 10.1 | 4/2/2020
10.19 | Amendment No. 1 and Joinder, dated as of October 30, 2020, to Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2020, among the Company, CooperVision International Holding Company, LP, CooperSurgical Netherlands B.V., CooperVision Holding Kft., the lenders from time to time party thereto and KeyBank National Association, as administrative agent | 10-K | 10.20 | 10/31/2020

95

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

|  | Incorporated by Reference
Exhibit Number | Description of Document | Form | Exhibit | Filing Date/ Period End Date
10.20 | Term Loan Agreement, dated as of December 17, 2021, by and among The Cooper Companies, Inc., the lenders from time to time party thereto, and PNC Bank, National Association, as administrative agent. | 8-K | 10.1 | 12/17/2021
10.21 | Amendment No.2 and Joinder, dated as of December 17, 2021, to Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2020, among the Company, CooperVision International Limited, CooperVision Holding Kft., CooperSurgical Holdings Limited, the lenders party thereto, and KeyBank, National Association, as administrative agent | 10-Q | 10.3 | 1/31/2022
10.22 | Amendment No.1, dated as of February 1, 2023, to the Term Loan Agreement, dated as of December 17, 2021, by and among The Cooper Companies, Inc. and PNC Bank, National Association, as the administrative agent. | 10-Q | 10.1 | 1/31/2023
10.23 | Amendment No. 3, dated as of February 1, 2023, to the Revolving Credit and Term Loan Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2020, by and among the Company, CooperVision International Limited, and CooperSurgical Holdings Limited, the borrowers party thereto, and KeyBank National Association, as administrative agent. | 10-Q | 10.2 | 1/31/2023
10.24# | The Cooper Companies, Inc. 2023 Long-Term Incentive Plan | 14A | A | 1/30/2023
10.25# | Form of Stock Option Agreement for the 2023 Long-Term Incentive Plan | 10-Q | 10.2 | 4/30/2023
10.26# | Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for the 2023 Long-Term Incentive Plan | 10-Q | 10.3 | 4/30/2023
10.27# | Form of Performance Stock Unit Agreement for the 2023 Long-Term Incentive Plan | 10-Q | 10.4 | 4/30/2023
10.28# | The Cooper Companies, Inc. 2017 Executive Incentive Plan | 14A | A | 1/27/2017
10.29# | The Cooper Companies, Inc. Compensation Recovery Policy | 10-K | 10.32 | 10/31/2023
10.30# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, In c. and Gerard Warner, effective as of March 19, 2024 | 10-Q | 10.1 | 4/30/2024
10.31 | Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2024, among the Company, CooperVision International Limited, the lenders from time to time party thereto and PNC Bank National Association, as administrative agent | 8-K | 10.1 | 5/1/2024
10.32 | Amendment No. 2, dated as of May 1, 2024, to the Term Loan Agreement, dated as of December 17, 2021, by and among The Cooper Companies, Inc., the lenders party thereto, and PNC Bank, National Association, as the administrative agent. | 8-K | 10.2 | 5/1/2024
10.33# | Executive Employment Agreement by and between The Cooper Companies, Inc. and Gerard Warner, effective as of March 19, 2024 | 8-K | 10.1 | 4//30/2024
19 | Stock Trading Policy | 10-K | 19 | 10/31/2023
21 | Subsidiaries |  |  |
23 | Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm |  |  |
31.1 | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 |  |  |
31.2 | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 |  |  |
32.1* | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 |  |  |
32.2* | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 |  |  |
101 | The following materials from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended October 31, 2024, formatted in Inline XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language):(i) Consolidated Statements of Income for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 (ii) Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 (iii) Consolidated Balance Sheets at October 31, 2024 and 2023, (iv) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022 (v) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended October 31, 2024, 2023 and 2022, (vi) related notes to consolidated financial statements |  |  |
104 | Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document) |  |  |

(a) The agreement received confidential treatment from the Securities and Exchange Commission with respect to certain portions of this exhibit. Omitted portions have been filed separately with the Commission.
96

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
# Indicates management contract or compensatory plan.
* The certifications attached as Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 that accompany this Annual Report on Form 10-K are not deemed filed with the SEC and are not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of The Cooper Companies, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, whether made before or after the date of this Form 10-K, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.
97

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
Item 16. Form 10-K Summary.
None.
98

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, on December 6, 2024.
THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC.
By: /s/ Albert G. White, III
Albert G. White, III
President & Chief Executive Officer
POWER OF ATTORNEY
KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Albert G. White, III, Brian G. Andrews, and Nicholas S. Khadder, and each one of them, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in their name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K and to file the same, with exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of said attorneys-in-fact, or substitute or substitutes, may do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on the dates set forth opposite their respective names.

Signature |  | Capacity |  | Date
/s/ ALBERT G. WHITE, III |  | President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer) |  | December 6, 2024
(Albert G. White, III) |  |  |  |
/s/ ROBERT S. WEISS |  | Chairman of the Board |  | December 6, 2024
(Robert S. Weiss) |  |  |  |
/s/ WILLIAM A. KOZY |  | Vice Chairman of the Board and Lead Director |  | December 6, 2024
(William A. Kozy) |  |  |  |
/s/ BRIAN G. ANDREWS |  | Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer |  | December 6, 2024
(Brian G. Andrews) |  | (Principal Financial Officer) |  |
/s/ AGOSTINO RICUPATI |  | Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer |  | December 6, 2024
(Agostino Ricupati) |  | (Principal Accounting Officer) |  |
/s/ COLLEEN E. JAY |  | Director |  | December 6, 2024
(Colleen E. Jay) |  |  |  |
/s/ CYNTHIA L. LUCCHESE |  | Director |  | December 6, 2024
(Cynthia L. Lucchese) |  |  |  |
/s/ LAWRENCE KURZIUS |  | Director |  | December 6, 2024
(Lawrence Kurzius) |  |  |  |
/s/ MARIA RIVAS M.D. |  | Director |  | December 6, 2024
(Maria Rivas M.D.) |  |  |  |
/s/ TERESA S. MADDEN |  | Director |  | December 6, 2024
(Teresa S. Madden) |  |  |  |

99

THE COOPER COMPANIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
CORPORATE INFORMATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS Weiss, Robert S. Chairman of the Board Jay, Colleen E. Director Kozy, William A. Director Kurzius, Lawrence Director Lucchese, Cynthia L. Director Madden, Teresa S. Director Rivas, Maria, M.D. Global Chief Medical Officer for Specialty and Primary Care and Head, Evidence Generation, Pfizer, Inc. White, Albert G., III President & Chief Executive Officer COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD Audit Committee Madden, Teresa S. (Chairman) Kurzius, Lawrence Lucchese, Cynthia L. Rivas, Maria, M.D. Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee Lucchese, Cynthia L. (Chairman) Jay, Collen E. Kozy, William A. Rivas, Maria, M.D. Organization and Compensation Committee Jay, Colleen E. (Chairman) Kozy, William A. Kurzius, Lawrence Madden, Teresa S. |  | EXECUTIVE OFFICERS White, Albert G., III President and Chief Executive Officer McBride, Daniel G. Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer Andrews, Brian G. Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer Ricupati, Agostino Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer Khadder, Nicholas S. Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary Sheffield, Holly R. President of CooperSurgical, Inc. Warner, Gerard H., III President of CooperVision, Inc. PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES CooperVision, Inc. 6101 Bollinger Canyon Road Suite 500 San Ramon, CA 94583 925-460-3600 www.coopervision.com CooperSurgical, Inc. 75 Corporate Drive Trumbull, CT 06611 203-601-5200 www.coopersurgical.com CORPORATE OFFICES The Cooper Companies, Inc. 6101 Bollinger Canyon Road Suite 500 San Ramon, CA 94583 925-460-3600 www.coopercos.com |  | INVESTOR INFORMATION Recent news releases, the annual report on Securities and Exchange Commission Form 10-K, information about the Company's corporate governance program, recent investor presentations, replays of quarterly conference calls and historical stock quotes are available on our Web site at www.coopercos.com. INVESTOR RELATIONS CONTACT Kim Duncan Vice President, Investor Relations and Risk Management 6101 Bollinger Canyon Road Suite 500 San Ramon, CA 94583 Voice: 925-460-3663 E-mail: ir@cooperco.com ANNUAL MEETING The Cooper Companies will hold its Annual Stockholders' Meeting in April 2025. TRANSFER AGENT Equiniti Trust LLC 48 Wall Street, Floor 23 New York, NY 10005 800-937-5449 TRADEMARKS CooperVision, CooperSurgical, and other trade names, trademarks or service marks of CooperCompanies and its subsidiaries appearing in this report are the property of CooperCompanies and its subsidiaries. Trade names, trademarks and service marks of the other companies appearing in this report are the property of their respective holders. INDEPENDENT AUDITORS KPMG LLP STOCK EXCHANGE LISTING Nasdaq Global Select Market Ticker Symbol “COO”

100